DEF 14A false 0000882796 0000882796 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000882796 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000882796 ecd:PeoMember bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueFromTheEndOfThePriorYearThroughTheVestingDateOfEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsThatVestedInTheYearMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000882796 ecd:PeoMember bcrx:StockAwardsAndOptionAwardsReportedInSummaryCompensationTableMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:StockAwardsAndOptionAwardsReportedInSummaryCompensationTableMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000882796 ecd:PeoMember bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueFromTheEndOfThePriorYearThroughTheVestingDateOfEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsThatVestedInTheYearMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 ecd:PeoMember bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueFromTheEndOfThePriorYearThroughTheVestingDateOfEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsThatVestedInTheYearMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000882796 ecd:PeoMember bcrx:StockAwardsAndOptionAwardsReportedInSummaryCompensationTableMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:YearEndFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInTheYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:YearEndFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInTheYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 ecd:PeoMember bcrx:YearEndFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInTheYearMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000882796 ecd:PeoMember bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:PriorYearEndFairValueForAnyEquityAwardsForfeitedInTheYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000882796 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember bcrx:StockAwardsAndOptionAwardsReportedInSummaryCompensationTableMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:StockAwardsAndOptionAwardsReportedInSummaryCompensationTableMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000882796 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember bcrx:PriorYearEndFairValueForAnyEquityAwardsForfeitedInTheYearMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:PriorYearEndFairValueForAnyEquityAwardsForfeitedInTheYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:StockAwardsAndOptionAwardsReportedInSummaryCompensationTableMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember bcrx:YearEndFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInTheYearMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:YearEndFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInTheYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:YearEndFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInTheYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueOfOutstandingAndUnvestedEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000882796 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueFromTheEndOfThePriorYearThroughTheVestingDateOfEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsThatVestedInTheYearMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000882796 bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueFromTheEndOfThePriorYearThroughTheVestingDateOfEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsThatVestedInTheYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 ecd:NonPeoNeoMember bcrx:YearOverYearChangeInFairValueFromTheEndOfThePriorYearThroughTheVestingDateOfEquityAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsThatVestedInTheYearMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000882796 1 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000882796 2019-12-31 iso4217:USD iso4217:USD xbrli:shares

TABLE OF CONTENTS

UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
SCHEDULE 14A
Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
Filed by the Registrant ☒
Filed by a Party other than the Registrant ☐
Check the appropriate box:

☐ | Preliminary Proxy Statement

☐ | Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))

☒ | Definitive Proxy Statement

☐ | Definitive Additional Materials

☐ | Soliciting Material under §240.14a-12

BIOCRYST PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.
(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)
(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check all boxes that apply):
☒ | ​ | ​ | No fee required.
☐ | ​ | ​ | Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
☐ | ​ | ​ | Fee computed on table in exhibit required by Item 25(b) per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

BIOCRYST PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.
4505 Emperor Blvd., Suite 200
Durham, North Carolina 27703
NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
To Be Held June 13, 2023
To the Stockholders of BioCryst Pharmaceuticals, Inc.:
Notice is hereby given that the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of BioCryst Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the “Company”), will be held at our corporate headquarters at 4505 Emperor Blvd., Suite 200, Durham, NC 27703 on Tuesday, June 13, 2023 at 10:00 a.m., Eastern Daylight Time (the “Meeting”), for the following purposes:

1. | To elect the four directors nominated in this Proxy Statement to serve for a term ending at the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders and until a successor is duly elected and qualified;

2. | To ratify the selection of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accountants for 2023;

3. | To hold an advisory vote regarding executive compensation;

4. | To hold an advisory vote on the frequency of future advisory votes on the Company’s executive compensation;

5. | To approve an amended and restated Stock Incentive Plan, increasing the number of shares available for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan by 7,000,000 shares; and

6. | To transact such other business as may properly come before the Meeting or any adjournment thereof.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE IN FAVOR OF PROPOSALS 1, 2, 3 AND 5, AND “1 YEAR” WITH RESPECT TO PROPOSAL 4. The proposals are further described in the accompanying Proxy Statement.
The Board of Directors has fixed the close of business on April 17, 2023 as the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to receive notice of and to vote at the Meeting or any adjournment thereof. The Meeting may be adjourned from time to time without notice other than announcement at the Meeting, and any business for which notice of the Meeting is hereby given may be transacted at any such adjournment. A list of the stockholders entitled to vote at the Meeting will be open to examination by any stockholder, for any purpose germane to the Meeting, during ordinary business hours, for a period of at least ten days prior to the Meeting at the principal executive offices of the Company, located at 4505 Emperor Blvd, Suite 200, Durham, NC 27703. Stockholders wishing to examine the list may make arrangements to do so by contacting our Corporate Secretary in writing at our principal executive offices or by telephone at (919) 859-1302.
We reserve the right to implement any health and safety measures as we deem prudent or as may be required by applicable laws or government orders. In addition, if we determine that it is not possible or advisable to hold the Meeting in person at our corporate offices on the meeting date, we may make alternative arrangements to hold the Meeting at a different date or time, in a different location, and/or by means of remote communication. In the event we determine it is necessary or appropriate to make alternative arrangements for the Meeting, we will announce the decision to do so in advance, and details on how to participate will be issued by press release, posted on our website, and filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission as additional proxy soliciting material.
Please carefully review the Proxy Card and Proxy Statement.

| ​ | ​ | BY ORDER OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
| ​ | ​ |
| ​ | ​ | Alane P. Barnes, Corporate Secretary

Durham, North Carolina
April 27, 2023
ALL STOCKHOLDERS ARE INVITED TO ATTEND THE ANNUAL MEETING IN PERSON. WHETHER OR NOT YOU PLAN TO ATTEND THE MEETING, PLEASE VOTE PROMPTLY. A PERSON GIVING A PROXY HAS THE POWER TO REVOKE IT. IF YOU ATTEND THE MEETING, YOUR PROXY WILL NOT BE COUNTED WITH RESPECT TO ANY MATTER UPON WHICH YOU VOTE IN PERSON.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ​ | ​ | Page
PROXY STATEMENT | ​ | ​ | 1
ITEMS TO BE VOTED UPON | ​ | ​ | 4
1. ELECTION OF DIRECTORS | ​ | ​ | 4
2. RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS FOR 2023 | ​ | ​ | 8
3. ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION | ​ | ​ | 9
4. ADVISORY VOTE ON THE FREQUENCY OF FUTURE ADVISORY VOTES TO APPROVE EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION | ​ | ​ | 10
5. APPROVAL OF AN AMENDED AND RESTATED STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN, INCREASING THE NUMBER OF SHARES AVAILABLE FOR ISSUANCE UNDER THE STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN BY 7,000,000 SHARES | ​ | ​ | 11
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE | ​ | ​ | 21
EXECUTIVE OFFICERS | ​ | ​ | 27
COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS | ​ | ​ | 29
COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT | ​ | ​ | 38
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION | ​ | ​ | 39
2022 SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE | ​ | ​ | 39
GRANTS OF PLAN-BASED AWARDS IN 2022 | ​ | ​ | 40
OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT DECEMBER 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | 41
2022 OPTION EXERCISES AND STOCK VESTED | ​ | ​ | 43
POTENTIAL PAYMENTS UPON TERMINATION OR CHANGE IN CONTROL | ​ | ​ | 43
CEO PAY RATIO | ​ | ​ | 47
PAY VERSUS PERFORMANCE | ​ | ​ | 48
2022 DIRECTOR COMPENSATION | ​ | ​ | 52
AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT | ​ | ​ | 54
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT | ​ | ​ | 55
STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS | ​ | ​ | 57
NO INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE | ​ | ​ | 57
OTHER MATTERS | ​ | ​ | 57
GENERAL INFORMATION | ​ | ​ | 57
ANNEX A | ​ | ​ | A-1

TABLE OF CONTENTS

BIOCRYST PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.
4505 Emperor Blvd., Suite 200
Durham, North Carolina 27703
PROXY STATEMENT
General
This Proxy Statement is furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the Board of Directors (the “Board” or the “Board of Directors”) of BioCryst Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (“BioCryst” or the “Company”) for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of the Company to be held at our corporate headquarters at 4505 Emperor Blvd., Suite 200, Durham, NC 27703 on Tuesday, June 13, 2023 at 10:00 a.m., Eastern Daylight Time, and at any adjournment thereof (the “Meeting”), and for the purposes set forth in the accompanying Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders.
In this document, the words “BioCryst,” the “Company,” “we,” “our,” “ours,” and “us” refer only to BioCryst Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and not to any other person or entity.
We are taking advantage of Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”) rules that allow us to deliver proxy materials to our stockholders via the Internet. Under these rules, we are sending our stockholders a one-page notice regarding the Internet availability of proxy materials instead of a full printed set of proxy materials. Our stockholders will not receive printed copies of the proxy materials unless specifically requested. Instead, the one-page notice that our stockholders receive will tell them how to access and review on the Internet all of the important information contained in the proxy materials. This notice also tells our stockholders how to submit their proxy card on the Internet and how to request to receive a printed copy of our proxy materials. We expect to provide notice and electronic delivery of this Proxy Statement to such stockholders on or about April 27, 2023.
We reserve the right to implement any health and safety measures as we deem prudent or as may be required by applicable laws or government orders. In addition, if we determine that it is not possible or advisable to hold the Meeting in person at our corporate offices on the meeting date, we may make alternative arrangements to hold the Meeting at a different date or time, in a different location, and/or by means of remote communication. In the event we determine it is necessary or appropriate to make alternative arrangements for the Meeting, we will announce the decision to do so in advance, and details on how to participate will be issued by press release, posted on our website, and filed with the SEC as additional proxy soliciting material.
Purpose of the Meeting
The matters to be considered at the Meeting are:

1. | To elect the four directors nominated in this Proxy Statement to serve for a term ending at the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders and until a successor is duly elected and qualified;

2. | To ratify the selection of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accountants for 2023;

3. | To hold an advisory vote regarding executive compensation;

4. | To hold an advisory vote on the frequency of future advisory votes on the Company’s executive compensation;

5. | To approve an amended and restated Stock Incentive Plan, increasing the number of shares available for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan by 7,000,000 shares; and

6. | To transact such other business as may properly come before the Meeting or any adjournment thereof.

Revocation and Voting of Proxies
Any proxy given pursuant to this solicitation may be revoked by the person giving it at any time prior to the voting thereof, by giving written notice to our Corporate Secretary at our principal executive offices, 4505 Emperor Blvd., Suite 200, Durham, NC 27703 or by voting in person at the Meeting. Attendance at the Meeting will not, by itself, revoke a proxy. All valid, unrevoked proxies will be voted as directed. In the absence of any contrary directions, proxies received by the Board will be voted as follows:

• | FOR the election of each of the nominees named in this Proxy Statement for director of the Company;

• | FOR ratification of the selection of Ernst & Young LLP as the Company’s independent registered public accountants for 2023;

1

TABLE OF CONTENTS

• | FOR approval of the advisory resolution regarding executive compensation;

• | FOR “ONE YEAR” with respect to the frequency of holding future advisory votes on executive compensation; and

• | FOR approval of the amended and restated Stock Incentive Plan, increasing the number of shares available for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan by 7,000,000 shares.

With respect to such other matters as may properly come before the Meeting, votes will be cast in the discretion of the appointed proxies.
Voting and Quorum
Only holders of record (referred to in this section as the “Stockholders”) of our common stock (the “Common Stock”) as of the close of business on April 17, 2023 (the “Record Date”) will be entitled to notice of and to vote at the Meeting. At April 17, 2023, there were 188,920,765 shares of Common Stock outstanding. Stockholders are entitled to vote in any one of the following ways:

1. | In Person. Stockholders who choose to attend the Meeting can vote in person at the Meeting by presenting a form of photo identification acceptable to the Company and casting a ballot. Registered holders may vote upon presentation of such identification. Beneficial owners who hold their shares through a nominee, such as a broker or a bank, must obtain a proxy from such nominee or other holder of record and present it to the inspector of election with their ballot.

2. | By Internet. Stockholders can vote on the Internet by following the instructions provided in the one-page notice regarding the Internet availability of proxy materials.

3. | By Mail. Stockholders can vote by mail after requesting a paper copy of the proxy materials, including a proxy card, by following the instructions provided in the one-page notice regarding the Internet availability of proxy materials.

4. | By Telephone: Stockholders can vote over the telephone using the toll-free telephone number obtained by accessing the website set forth in the instructions provided in the one-page notice regarding the Internet availability of proxy materials.

Each share of Common Stock is entitled to one vote on all matters on which Stockholders may vote. There is no cumulative voting in the election of directors. The presence, in person or by proxy, of holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Common Stock entitled to vote at the Meeting is necessary to constitute a quorum at the Meeting. Shares of Common Stock represented by a properly executed and returned proxy will be treated as present at the Meeting for purposes of determining the presence of a quorum without regard to whether the proxy is marked as casting a vote for or against, or withholding authority or abstaining, with respect to a particular matter. In addition, shares of Common Stock represented by “broker non-votes” generally will be treated as present for purposes of determining the presence of a quorum. Broker non-votes are shares of Common Stock held in record name by brokers, banks or other nominees as to which a proxy is received and (i) instructions have not been received from the beneficial owners or persons entitled to vote, (ii) the broker or nominee does not have discretionary power and (iii) the record holder had indicated that it does not have authority to vote such shares on that matter. Under current stock exchange rules, brokers who do not have instructions from their customers may not use their discretion in voting their customers’ shares on certain specific matters that are not considered to be “routine” matters.
Attending the Meeting
Stockholders as of the Record Date are invited to attend the Meeting. Stockholders must present a form of photo identification acceptable to the Company, such as a valid driver’s license or passport, to be admitted to the Meeting. Registered holders may vote upon presentation of such identification. Beneficial owners who hold their shares through a nominee, such as a broker or a bank, must obtain a proxy from such nominee or other holder of record and present it to the inspector of election with their ballot. Each stockholder may appoint only one proxy holder or representative to attend the Meeting on his or her behalf. In addition, we reserve the right to implement any health and safety measures as we deem prudent or as may be required by applicable laws or government orders. In recent years, such safety measures have included, among others, requirements to wear masks and follow social distancing protocols.
2

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The Meeting will begin promptly at 10:00 a.m. Eastern Daylight Time. Please allow ample time for the check-in procedures. Media may attend the Meeting by invitation only. No cameras, audio or video recording equipment, communication devices, or other similar equipment may be brought into the Meeting.
Required Votes, Abstentions, and Broker Non-Votes
Directors will be elected by a plurality of the votes cast. This means that the nominees with the most votes will be elected. Votes may be cast for or withheld from the nominee, but a withheld vote or a broker non-vote will not affect the outcome of the election of directors at the Meeting.
The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares of Common Stock represented in person or by proxy at the Annual Meeting and voting on the proposal is required for approval of (i) the ratification of our selection of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accountants for 2023, (ii) the advisory resolution regarding executive compensation, (iii) the amended and restated Stock Incentive Plan, and (iv) the proposal regarding the frequency of holding future advisory votes on executive compensation. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect upon these proposals.
With respect to the proposal regarding the frequency of holding future advisory votes on executive compensation, if none of the alternatives receives an affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares represented in person or by proxy at the Annual Meeting and voting on the proposal, the frequency (every one, two, or three years) that receives the highest number of votes will be deemed to be the frequency that is preferred by stockholders.
Proxy Solicitation
We are making this proxy solicitation both through the mail and Internet, although proxies may be solicited by personal interview, telephone, facsimile, letter, e-mail or otherwise. Certain of our directors, officers and other employees, without additional compensation, may participate in the solicitation of proxies. We will pay the cost of this solicitation, including the reasonable charges and expenses of brokerage firms and others who forward solicitation materials to beneficial owners of Common Stock. We have retained Georgeson LLC, 1290 Avenue of the Americas, 9th Floor, New York, NY 10104 to act as proxy solicitor in conjunction with the Meeting. We have agreed to pay that firm approximately $15,000 plus reasonable out-of-pocket expenses for their services.
3

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ITEMS TO BE VOTED UPON

1. | ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Our Board of Directors currently consists of 11 directors. Four directors have terms expiring at the Meeting. These four directors are named as director nominees in this Proxy Statement and have been nominated for reelection to the Board to serve for a term ending at the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders, and until their successors shall have been duly elected and qualified. Proxies cannot be voted for more than four nominees. Unless otherwise specified in the accompanying proxy card, the shares voted by proxy will be voted FOR the election of the four persons listed for terms expiring in 2026. The Board expects that all four nominees will be available for election, but if any of the nominees is not available or is unwilling to accept election, it is expected that the proxies will vote for a substitute nominee to be designated by the Board or, if no such designation is made, that the proxies will vote for a lesser number of nominees. The Board has no reason to believe that the persons named will be unable to serve or will decline to serve if elected.
NOMINEES FOR DIRECTOR WITH TERMS EXPIRING AT THE ANNUAL MEETING OF
STOCKHOLDERS IN 2026

Name | ​ | ​ | Age(1) | ​ | ​ | Position(s) with the Company | ​ | ​ | Served as Director Since
George B. Abercrombie | ​ | ​ | 68 | ​ | ​ | Director | ​ | ​ | 2011
Theresa M. Heggie | ​ | ​ | 62 | ​ | ​ | Director | ​ | ​ | 2018
Amy E. McKee, M.D. | ​ | ​ | 51 | ​ | ​ | Director | ​ | ​ | 2021
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 62 | ​ | ​ | Director, President, Chief Executive Officer | ​ | ​ | 2007

The following persons shall continue to serve as directors for the terms indicated:
DIRECTORS WITH TERMS EXPIRING AT THE ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS IN 2024

Name | ​ | ​ | Age(1) | ​ | ​ | Position(s) with the Company | ​ | ​ | Served as Director Since
Nancy J. Hutson, Ph.D. | ​ | ​ | 73 | ​ | ​ | Director, Chair of the Board | ​ | ​ | 2012
Vincent J. Milano | ​ | ​ | 59 | ​ | ​ | Director | ​ | ​ | 2021
A. Machelle Sanders | ​ | ​ | 59 | ​ | ​ | Director | ​ | ​ | 2022

DIRECTORS WITH TERMS EXPIRING AT THE ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS IN 2025

Name | ​ | ​ | Age(1) | ​ | ​ | Position(s) with the Company | ​ | ​ | Served as Director Since
Stephen J. Aselage | ​ | ​ | 72 | ​ | ​ | Director | ​ | ​ | 2019
Steven K. Galson, M.D., MPH | ​ | ​ | 66 | ​ | ​ | Director | ​ | ​ | 2021
Kenneth B. Lee, Jr | ​ | ​ | 75 | ​ | ​ | Director | ​ | ​ | 2011
Alan G. Levin | ​ | ​ | 61 | ​ | ​ | Director | ​ | ​ | 2020

(1) | Age as of April 17, 2023.

Biographical Information of Directors and Director Nominees
Below you can find information, including biographical information, about our current directors, nominees for director, and directors whose terms continue after the Meeting, as well as a discussion of the specific experiences, qualifications, attributes, and skills considered by the Board in concluding that such individuals should serve as directors. Mr. Robert A. Ingram, who previously served as a director with a term expiring at the annual meeting of stockholders in 2024 and as Chairman of the Board, passed away in March 2023. We are saddened by the loss of Mr. Ingram, and we acknowledge and appreciate his many years of service and contributions to the Company.
Nominees for Director with Terms Expiring in 2026
George B. Abercrombie was initially appointed to the Board in October 2011. Mr. Abercrombie has over 30 years of experience as a business leader in the pharmaceutical industry. Mr. Abercrombie held the position of Senior Vice President and Chief Commercial Officer at Innoviva, Inc., a publicly-traded bio-pharmaceutical asset management company, from 2014 to 2018. He served from 2001 to 2009 as the President and Chief Executive Officer of Hoffmann-La Roche Inc., a pharmaceutical company, where he was responsible for leading operations in both the United States and Canada. During his tenure, Mr. Abercrombie also served as a member of the Roche Pharmaceutical Executive Committee, which was responsible for developing and implementing global strategy for the
4

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Pharmaceuticals Division. In 1993, Mr. Abercrombie joined Glaxo Wellcome Inc. (“Glaxo”) as Vice President and General Manager of the Glaxo Pharmaceuticals Division, and was later promoted to Senior Vice President, U.S. Commercial Operations. Prior to joining Glaxo, he spent over ten years at Merck & Co., Inc., where he gained experience in sales and marketing, executive sales management and business development. Mr. Abercrombie began his career as a pharmacist after receiving a bachelor’s degree in pharmacy from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, and later earned an MBA from Harvard University. He formerly served on the boards of directors of Brickell Biotech, Inc., Inspire Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Ziopharm Oncology, Inc., Tranzyme Pharma, Aptus Health, Inc., and DemeRX. Additionally, he is an Adjunct Professor at Duke University’s Fuqua School of Business, a board member of the North Carolina GlaxoSmithKline Foundation, an inaugural member of the Duke University Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences Advisory Board, a member of the North Carolina Board of Science, Technology and Innovation, and the Chief Executive Officer of Abercrombie Advisors LLC, a pharmaceutical consulting firm. Mr. Abercrombie’s executive experience in the pharmaceutical industry and management positions with major pharmaceutical companies provide an excellent background for service on the Board.
Theresa M. Heggie was initially appointed to the Board in December 2018. Ms. Heggie most recently served as Chief Operating Officer of ProQR Therapeutics NV (“ProQR”), a publicly-traded biotechnology company developing RNA therapies using its proprietary Axiomer RNA-editing platform technology for severe, rare and common diseases, from February 2022 to October 2022, after joining ProQR as Chief Commercial Officer in October 2021. She previously served as Chief Executive Officer of Freeline Therapeutics Holdings plc (“Freeline”), a publicly-traded gene therapy company, from June 2020 to August 2021 and, prior to that, as Senior Vice President, Head of Europe, Middle East, Africa & Canada for Alnylam Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a global commercial-stage biopharmaceutical company, from May 2017 to May 2020. From June 2013 to March 2016, Ms. Heggie served as Chief Strategy and Marketing Officer for Bupa, an international healthcare group. Prior to June 2013, Ms. Heggie served in senior commercial and operating roles at Shire plc (“Shire”), a global specialty biopharmaceutical company, including Senior Vice President, Global Commercial Operations for the rare disease business. Prior to that, Ms. Heggie had responsibility over EMEA rare disease and served as Chief Executive Officer of Jerini AG, a pharmaceutical company, following Shire’s acquisition of the company, and its lead asset, Firazyr®, for the treatment of hereditary angioedema. Prior to joining Shire, Ms. Heggie spent more than 20 years in a broad range of increasingly senior commercial positions at Janssen Pharmaceuticals and Baxter Healthcare. Ms. Heggie previously served as a non-executive director of Swedish Orphan Biovitrum AB, an international specialty biopharmaceutical company dedicated to rare diseases, from May 2016 to April 2017, as a member of the board of directors of Freeline from June 2020 to August 2021, and as a member of the supervisory board of ProQR from July 2019 to October 2021. Ms. Heggie holds a B.S. degree from Cornell University. Ms. Heggie’s extensive commercial experience in the industry, especially her rare disease commercial experience, provide valuable knowledge and insight to the Board.
Amy E. McKee, M.D. was initially appointed to the Board in September 2021. Since September 2022, she has served as Chief Medical Officer and Global Head, Oncology Center of Excellence at Parexel International Corporation (“Parexel”), a global clinical research organization. She previously served as Vice President, Regulatory Consulting at Parexel from February 2019 to September 2022. Prior to joining Parexel, Dr. McKee served in several leadership roles of increasing responsibility at the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) from 2008 to February 2019. While at the FDA, Dr. McKee served as a primary reviewer of new drug applications (NDAs) and biologics license applications (BLAs) across multiple divisions and served as both the acting deputy director and supervisory associate director of the Office of Hematology and Oncology products, where she managed four separate divisions performing NDA and BLA reviews. From January 2018 to February 2019, Dr. McKee was the deputy center director for the FDA’s Oncology Center of Excellence, which helps expedite development of innovative medical products of oncologic and hematologic malignancies and supports an integrated approach to their clinical evaluation. She holds an M.D. from Tulane University School of Medicine and a B.A. from Middlebury College. Dr. McKee’s extensive regulatory experience provides valuable knowledge and insight to the Board.
Jon P. Stonehouse joined BioCryst in January 2007 as Chief Executive Officer and Director. He was also named President in July 2007. Prior to joining the Company, he served as Senior Vice President of Corporate Development for Merck KgaA, a pharmaceutical company, since July 2002. His responsibilities included corporate mergers and acquisitions, global licensing and business development, corporate strategy and alliance management. Prior to joining Merck KgaA, Mr. Stonehouse held a variety of roles at Astra Merck/AstraZeneca. Mr. Stonehouse began his career in the pharmaceutical industry as a sales representative and held increasing sales leadership positions at Merck & Co., Inc. In 2011, Mr. Stonehouse joined the advisory board of Genscript, a private bioservices company, and in December 2014, he joined the board of directors of Bellicum Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a publicly-traded clinical stage biopharmaceutical company
5

TABLE OF CONTENTS

focused on novel cellular immunotherapies. Mr. Stonehouse previously served on the advisory board of Precision Biosciences, Inc., a private biotechnology company, from 2008 to 2018. He earned his B.S. in Microbiology at the University of Minnesota. As Chief Executive Officer and President of BioCryst, Mr. Stonehouse brings to the Board an intimate knowledge of our business, and his executive experience in a variety of capacities at major pharmaceutical companies provides industry-specific operational experience that is beneficial to the Board.
Directors with Terms Expiring in 2024
Nancy J. Hutson, Ph.D. was initially appointed to the Board in January 2012 and was elected as Chair of the Board in March 2023. Dr. Hutson brings over 30 years of experience as a seasoned professional and leader within the pharmaceutical industry. She retired from Pfizer, Inc. in 2006 after spending 25 years in several research and leadership positions, most recently serving as Senior Vice President of Global Research & Development (R&D) as well as Director of Pfizer’s pharmaceutical R&D site, Groton/New London Laboratories. Dr. Hutson received a B.A. degree from Illinois Wesleyan University and a Ph.D. in physiology from Vanderbilt University. Dr. Hutson currently serves on the board of directors for Endo International plc, a publicly-traded pharmaceutical company, and PhaseBio Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Clearside Biomedical, Inc., both publicly-traded biopharmaceutical companies. She also previously served on the board of directors of Inspire Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Cubist Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Dr. Hutson’s extensive experience in research and development in the pharmaceutical industry provides valuable insight to the Board.
Vincent J. Milano was initially appointed to the Board in July 2021. Mr. Milano most recently served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Idera Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (“Idera”) (now Aceragen, Inc.), a position he held from December 2014 until his resignation in September 2022 following Idera’s acquisition of Aceragen. Prior to joining Idera, Mr. Milano served in roles of increasing responsibility, including most recently as Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer, at ViroPharma Incorporated, which successfully developed and launched Cinryze for the treatment of hereditary angioedema (“HAE”) in the United States and Europe, prior to its acquisition by Shire Pharmaceuticals in January 2014. Prior to joining ViroPharma, Mr. Milano served as a senior manager at KPMG LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm. He currently serves as chair of the board of directors of Aceragen and as a member of the board of directors of Aclaris Therapeutics, and he is the chairman of the board of Life Science Cares Philadelphia. He previously served on the boards of directors of Spark Therapeutics, Inc. and Vanda Pharmaceuticals Inc. Mr. Milano received his B.S. degree in accounting from Rider College. His rare disease and HAE experience, together with his extensive experience in the pharmaceutical industry, including both as an executive and director, provide valuable knowledge and experience to the Board.
A. Machelle Sanders was initially appointed to the Board in February 2022. She currently serves as the North Carolina Secretary of Commerce, a position she has held since February 2021. Prior to being appointed as North Carolina’s Secretary of Commerce, Ms. Sanders served as Secretary of the North Carolina Department of Administration from January 2017 to February 2021. Ms. Sanders has over 30 years of pharmaceutical and biotechnology experience with increasing levels of quality assurance and manufacturing operations responsibilities with Biogen, Inc. (“Biogen”), Purdue Pharmaceuticals, and AkzoNobel. Most recently, she led product operations for Biogen’s multiple sclerosis franchise as its Vice President of Multiple Sclerosis Franchise Product Operations, and prior to that, she was Vice President of Manufacturing and General Manager for Biogen’s largest global manufacturing operation. Ms. Sanders currently serves on the board of directors of Novan, Inc. She previously served on the board of directors of Radius Health, Inc. until her recent resignation in August 2022 following its acquisition by a leading healthcare fund. She received a B.S. in biochemistry from North Carolina State University and a master’s degree in health administration from Pfeiffer University. Ms. Sanders’ extensive pharmaceutical and biotechnology experience provide valuable insight and expertise to the Board.
Directors with Terms Expiring in 2025
Stephen J. Aselage was initially appointed to the Board in January 2019. Until January 2019, Mr. Aselage served as Chief Executive Officer of Travere Therapeutics, Inc. (then Retrophin Inc.) (“Travere”), a publicly-traded biopharmaceutical company specializing in identifying, developing and delivering life-changing therapies to people living with rare disease, which he joined in 2012. He has more than 40 years of experience in the biopharmaceutical industry, including substantial rare disease, commercial and business development experience. From 2005 to 2012, Mr. Aselage served as Executive Vice President and Chief Business Officer of BioMarin Pharmaceutical Inc. (“BioMarin”), a biotechnology company. Prior to BioMarin, Mr. Aselage held positions of increasing responsibility at a number of companies, including Bristol Laboratories, Genentech and Sangstat. He currently serves as chairman of the board of Acer Therapeutics Inc., a publicly-traded pharmaceutical company, and previously served on the board of Travere from 2012 until May 2022. Mr. Aselage is also a member of the board of Acuitas Therapeutics, a private biotechnology company.
6

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Mr. Aselage holds a B.S. in biology from the University of Notre Dame and serves on the advisory council of the University of Notre Dame Department of Science. Mr. Aselage’s extensive experience as an executive in the industry and his experience with rare disease therapies contribute valuable insight and experience to the Board.
Steven K. Galson, M.D., MPH, was initially appointed to the Board in September 2021. From 2010 to 2021, Dr. Galson served as Senior Vice President, Research and Development, at Amgen, where he also led regulatory affairs. Prior to joining Amgen, Dr. Galson spent more than 20 years in public service roles across the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Department of Energy, Environmental Protection Agency, and Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. From 2001 to 2007, Dr. Galson progressed from deputy director, to acting director, to director of the Center for Drug Evaluation and Research at the FDA. From 2007 to 2009, he served as acting surgeon general of the United States. Dr. Galson currently serves on the board of directors of Elephas Biosciences Corporation, a private biosciences company. He previously served on the boards of directors of Vanda Pharmaceuticals Inc., a publicly-traded biopharmaceutical company, and Insilico Medicine, a private pharma-technology company. Dr. Galson received a B.S. in biochemistry from the State University of New York at Stony Brook, an M.D. from the Mt. Sinai School of Medicine, and a master’s degree in public health from the Harvard School of Public Health. Dr. Galson’s industry background, research and development experience, and extensive regulatory experience provide valuable knowledge and insight to the Board.
Kenneth B. Lee, Jr. was initially appointed to the Board in June 2011. Mr. Lee has over 40 years of experience counseling management teams, boards of directors and investors of technology-based companies worldwide. He is currently a General Partner with Hatteras Venture Partners, LLC, a venture capital fund focusing on life science companies, which he joined in 2003. Previously, he was President of A.M. Pappas & Associates, LLC, following 29 years with Ernst & Young LLP, where he was most recently Managing Director of the firm’s health sciences corporate finance group, and at one time served as the National Director of the Life Sciences Practice. Mr. Lee received a B.A. degree from Lenoir-Rhyne College and an MBA from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. Mr. Lee recently retired from the board of directors of Eyenovia, Inc., a publicly-traded ophthalmic biopharmaceutical company, in September 2022. He has previously served on the boards of the public companies Abgenix, Inc., Aralez, Inc., CV Therapeutics, Inspire Pharmaceuticals, Maxygen, Inc., and OSI Pharmaceuticals and previously served on the boards of the private companies Aerami Therapeutics, Clinipace, Clinverse and A.M. Pappas & Associates. Mr. Lee’s experience advising biotechnology companies regarding financial and partnering strategies, his extensive background in finance and his experience serving on the boards of both public and private biotech companies contribute valuable insight and experience to the Board.
Alan G. Levin was initially appointed to the Board in February 2020. Mr. Levin served as Chief Financial Officer of Endo Health Solutions Inc. (“Endo”), a global specialty healthcare company, from June 2009 until September 2013. Prior to joining Endo, Mr. Levin worked with Texas Pacific Group, a leading private equity firm, and one of its start-up investments. Before that, he was Chief Financial Officer of Pfizer, Inc. where he worked for 20 years in a variety of executive positions of increasing responsibility, including Treasurer and Senior Vice President of Finance & Strategic Management for the company’s research and development organization. He has been a member of the board of directors of Diffusion Pharmaceuticals Inc., a publicly-traded development stage oncology company, since 2015, and was a member of the board of directors of Aceto Corporation, a former publicly-traded seller and distributor of generic drugs, pharmaceutical ingredients, and performance chemicals, from 2013 to 2019. In addition, Mr. Levin is a member of the advisory board of Auven Therapeutics, a private equity fund, and a member of the board of directors of the Critical Path Institute, a non-profit collaboration between the FDA and the pharmaceutical industry, focused on accelerating development of and streamlining regulatory requirements for innovative medicines. He earned a bachelor’s degree from Princeton University and a master’s degree in accounting from New York University’s Stern School of Business. Mr. Levin is a certified public accountant. Mr. Levin’s extensive experience in strategic planning, capital markets, financial reporting, tax planning, and business development contribute valuable insight and experience to the Board.
Recommendation of the Board of Directors
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE COMPANY RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR EACH OF THE FOUR NOMINEES FOR DIRECTOR WITH TERMS EXPIRING IN 2026 NAMED ABOVE.
7

TABLE OF CONTENTS

2. | RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS FOR 2023

The Audit Committee of the Board has appointed Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accountants for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023. Services provided to the Company by Ernst & Young LLP in fiscal 2022 and 2021 are described below.
The Company is asking its stockholders to ratify the selection of Ernst & Young LLP as its independent registered public accountants for 2023. Although ratification is not required by the Company’s bylaws or otherwise, the Board is submitting the selection of Ernst & Young LLP to its stockholders for ratification as a matter of good corporate practice.
A representative of Ernst & Young LLP will be present at the Meeting and will have an opportunity to make a statement and/or to respond to appropriate questions from our stockholders.
Fees Paid to Independent Registered Public Accountants
In connection with the audit of the 2022 consolidated financial statements, the Company entered into an engagement agreement with Ernst & Young LLP, which set forth the terms by which Ernst & Young LLP agreed to perform audit services for the Company.
Set forth below is information relating to the aggregate fees paid to Ernst & Young LLP for professional services rendered for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

| ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021
(1) Audit Fees | ​ | ​ | $1,268,440 | ​ | ​ | $1,175,506
(2) Audit-related fees | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
(3) Tax fees | ​ | ​ | 80,340 | ​ | ​ | —
(4) All other fees | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —

Audit Fees
Audit fees represent the aggregate fees billed for professional services rendered by our independent registered public accounting firm for the audit of our annual financial statements and internal control over financial reporting, review of financial statements included in our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and services that are normally provided in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements, including the issuance of consents in connection with registration statement filings with the SEC and comfort letters in connection with securities offerings. For 2022 and 2021, fees associated with registration statement filings and securities offerings were approximately $15,000 and $129,500, respectively.
Tax Fees
Tax fees represent the aggregate fees billed for tax advisory services.
Audit Committee Pre-Approval
It is the policy of the Audit Committee, as set forth in the Audit Committee Charter, to pre-approve, consistent with the requirements of the federal securities laws, all auditing services and non-audit services provided to the Company by its independent registered public accounting firm, other than such non-audit services as are prohibited by law to be performed by the independent registered public accounting firm and other than as provided in the de minimis exception set forth in applicable provisions of the federal securities laws. The Audit Committee may delegate to one or more of its designated members the authority to grant the required pre-approvals, provided that the decisions of any member(s) to whom such authority is delegated to pre-approve an activity shall be presented to the full Audit Committee at each of its scheduled meetings.
Recommendation of the Board of Directors
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT STOCKHOLDERS VOTE FOR RATIFICATION OF THE APPOINTMENT OF ERNST & YOUNG LLP AS THE COMPANY’S INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS FOR 2023.
In the event that the Company’s stockholders do not ratify the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as the Company’s independent registered public accountants for 2023, the appointment will be reconsidered by the Audit Committee and the Board. Even if the selection is ratified, the Audit Committee in its discretion may select a different registered public accounting firm at any time during the year if it determines that such a change would be in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders.
8

TABLE OF CONTENTS

3. | ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010 (the “Dodd-Frank Act”) enables our stockholders to vote to approve, on an advisory or non-binding basis, an advisory resolution on the compensation of our Named Executive Officers, as defined herein, as disclosed in this Proxy Statement in accordance with rules promulgated by the SEC. We currently hold an advisory vote on the compensation of our Named Executive Officers every year, and subject to our review and consideration of the voting results of Proposal 4 (Advisory Vote on the Frequency of Future Advisory Votes on Executive Compensation), we expect that, after the Meeting, the next such vote will occur at our 2024 annual meeting of stockholders.
The Company asks that you indicate your support for our executive compensation policies and practices as described in “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” and the accompanying tables and related disclosures in this Proxy Statement. This vote is not intended to address any specific item of compensation, but rather the overall compensation of our Named Executive Officers and the policies and practices described in this Proxy Statement. Your vote is advisory and so will not be binding on the Compensation Committee or the Board of Directors. However, the Compensation Committee and the Board of Directors will review the voting results and take them into consideration when structuring future executive compensation arrangements. The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares of Common Stock represented in person or by proxy at the Meeting and voting on the proposal will be required for approval.
We believe that the experience, abilities and commitment of our Named Executive Officers are unique in the biotechnology industry, and we recognize the need to fairly compensate and retain a senior management team that has produced excellent operating results over the past several years. Accordingly, the Compensation Committee makes compensation decisions for our executive officers after consideration of the following primary objectives:

• | to have a substantial portion of each officer’s compensation contingent upon the Company’s performance as well as upon his or her own level of performance and contribution toward the Company’s performance and long-term strategic goals;

• | to reward executives for actions that create short-term and long-term sustainable stockholder value, with a strong focus on Company results;

• | to align the interests of our executives with the Company’s corporate strategies, business objectives, and the long-term interests of our stockholders; and

• | to attract, incentivize, and retain our executive talent.

Further, our executive compensation program is based on market best practices to ensure that it is appropriately risk-based and competitive with similar companies in our industry. We do not believe that our executive compensation program encourages our management to take excessive risks.
The Board of Directors encourages you to carefully review the information regarding our executive compensation program contained in this Proxy Statement, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis beginning on page 29, as well as the Summary Compensation Table and other related compensation tables and narrative discussion, appearing on pages 39 through 51, which provide detailed information on the compensation of our Named Executive Officers.
Recommendation of the Board of Directors
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE FOR THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION:
“RESOLVED, that the stockholders approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the Company’s Named Executive Officers, as disclosed in this Proxy Statement, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the Summary Compensation Table and the related compensation tables, notes and narrative discussion.”
9

TABLE OF CONTENTS

4. | ADVISORY VOTE ON THE FREQUENCY OF FUTURE ADVISORY VOTES ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The Dodd-Frank Act also enables our stockholders to vote, on an advisory or non-binding basis, on how frequently they would like to cast an advisory vote on our executive compensation. By voting on this proposal, stockholders may indicate whether they would prefer to cast an advisory vote on executive compensation every one, two or three years. Stockholders may also abstain from voting on this proposal. The frequency (every one, two, or three years) that receives the highest number of votes will be deemed to be the frequency that is preferred by the stockholders.
After careful consideration, the Board of Directors has determined that holding an advisory vote on executive compensation annually is the most appropriate policy for the Company at this time. The Board, therefore, recommends that stockholders vote for future advisory votes on executive compensation to occur every year. While the Company’s executive compensation programs are designed to promote a long-term connection between pay and performance, the Board recognizes that executive compensation disclosures are made annually. Holding an annual advisory vote on executive compensation provides the Company with more direct and immediate feedback on our compensation programs.
Although, as an advisory vote, this proposal is not binding upon the Company or the Board of Directors, the Board of Directors will carefully consider the stockholder vote on this proposal, along with all other expressions of stockholder views it receives on this matter.
Recommendation of the Board of Directors
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE FOR “ONE YEAR” WITH RESPECT TO THIS PROPOSAL.
10

TABLE OF CONTENTS

5. | APPROVAL OF AN AMENDED AND RESTATED STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN, INCREASING THE NUMBER OF SHARES AVAILABLE FOR ISSUANCE UNDER THE STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN BY 7,000,000 SHARES

We are asking our stockholders to approve an amendment and restatement to the BioCryst Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Stock Incentive Plan (as amended and restated, the “Stock Incentive Plan”). As amended and restated, the Stock Incentive Plan increases the number of shares available for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan by 7,000,000 (the “Share Increase”). We believe that the Share Increase is necessary for the Stock Incentive Plan to support the Company’s continued growth in 2023.
As of April 17, 2023, the total number of shares available under the Stock Incentive Plan, without giving effect to the Share Increase, is 38,925,731. This amount consists of 34,245,351 shares reserved for awards already granted and 4,680,380 shares currently available for future issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan. The shares currently available for future issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan represent less than one-half of our projected needs for the next year, which provides limited availability and flexibility for our equity usage as part of our global, broad-based equity program. The proposed increase would bring the total number of shares available under the Stock Incentive Plan to 11,680,380 as of April 17, 2023, which we currently expect to be sufficient under the Stock Incentive Plan through the 2024 annual meeting of stockholders (subject to a number of factors, including changes in stock price and the pace of the Company’s growth).
On April 24, 2023, our Board approved the Share Increase, subject to stockholder approval at this Meeting. The Stock Incentive Plan, as amended by the Share Increase, is attached as Annex A to this Proxy Statement. In addition to the Share Increase, the Stock Incentive Plan, as amended and restated on April 24, 2023, includes certain related and immaterial, administrative revisions.
Share Increase
Equity Usage and Needs
As further explained below, our equity awards are intended to attract, incentivize, retain, and motivate participants in the Stock Incentive Plan and align the interests of our directors, employees, and consultants with those of our stockholders. The long period of retention of awards outlined below by our employees indicates the strong link between these incentives and the long-term success of stockholders and employees alike. Our Board and management believe that equity awards are necessary to remain competitive in our industry and are essential to recruiting and retaining the best talent in a crucial period of growth for the Company. In 2023, we expect to continue our global expansion with the commercialization of ORLADEYO. To achieve these goals, the Company must retain and attract top talent, both in the United States and abroad, and equity is critical to support this continued growth. Accordingly, we believe the increase in shares reserved for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan pursuant to the Share Increase is necessary to allow the Company to provide customary levels of equity incentives to employees, including, without limitation, the long-term equity incentive awards that the Compensation Committee has historically granted to all employees on an annual basis.

• | The Company has created a culture of ownership that aligns employees with stockholders by offering every employee equity as an incentive to join the Company and annually at the end of each year. Strategic use of a broad-based equity program is core to our compensation philosophy as the Compensation Committee has historically granted long-term equity incentive awards to all employees on an annual basis to, among other things, align our employees’ interests with those of our stockholders by creating a culture of ownership. We believe that employees with a stake in the future success of our business are highly motivated to achieve long-term growth and are well-aligned with the interests of our other stockholders to increase stockholder value. Despite the highly competitive biotech market, we have experienced lower than average turnover, and we believe this is in part due to the long-term retentive nature of equity incentives and this ownership culture.

• | We are in a highly competitive marketplace for biotech talent, and without the ability to offer competitive equity grants to attract and retain talent, we may lose, or fail to attract, key employees, which could impair our ability to execute on our business strategy and harm stockholder value. The Company added approximately 229 employees to its workforce in 2022, increasing its net employee headcount as of December 31, 2022 by approximately 49% compared to December 31, 2021, in connection with the continued commercialization of ORLADEYO® (berotralstat) in the United States and multiple other

11

TABLE OF CONTENTS

markets globally, as well as the advancement of other pipeline molecules. The Company expects to add additional talent in 2023, particularly in its commercial operations and related support functions, as it supports the further expansion of ORLADEYO around the world.

• | Our ability to attract and retain top talent has been critical to driving the strong launch of ORLADEYO and strong overall performance of the Company and is vital to the continued success of the ORLADEYO global expansion. In 2022, ORLADEYO generated approximately $252 million in net revenue. In 2023, the Company expects ORLADEYO net revenue to be no less than $320 million, with global peak sales of $1 billion. To achieve these goals, the Company must retain and attract top talent, and equity is critical to support this continued growth.

• | Outstanding equity awards have a positive impact on long-term employee ownership and alignment with stockholders. The Company’s employee stock options have a 10-year term with vesting over four years, and the current average holding period for exercised stock options is approximately six years, with some of our officers and directors, including our CEO, holding many stock options for almost the full 10-year term. Although these longer holding periods can increase overhang (which is considered by the Compensation Committee when making decisions with respect to the Stock Incentive Plan and is discussed further under “Potential Dilution and Burn Rate” below), this long-term employee ownership illustrates the positive impact of equity as a retention tool, which aligns with stockholders. In particular, nearly one-third of all outstanding options (approximately 10.5 million options) are both exercisable and in-the-money as of April 17, 2023, which represents approximately one quarter of our current overhang. While this large portion of our outstanding options drives overhang above the overhang levels of our peers and certain independent stockholder advisory group thresholds, we believe employee retention of these options by employees provides the alignment with stockholders that our equity compensation philosophy seeks to achieve.

• | Equity is essential to talent acquisition and retention. Our Board believes that the increase in the share reserve is necessary to assure that a sufficient reserve of Common Stock is available for issuance to make competitive grants through 2024. For the reasons described above, we rely significantly on equity incentives in order to attract, incentivize, and retain employees, consultants, and non-employee directors, and we believe that such equity incentives are necessary for us to remain competitive in the marketplace for executive talent and for other key individuals. This high level of participation in our broad-based equity compensation program aligns the interests of all of our employees and directors with those of stockholders. However, such a participation rate can drive up overhang at the Company when compared to peers given that only less than 20% of our compensation peer group also grants equity awards to every employee.

Without the approval of the Share Increase, we will not be able to continue providing competitive equity incentives to existing employees or to attract new employees in our competitive market. This could ultimately result in the loss of critical talent and inhibit our ability to meet our future growth objectives. If approved by stockholders, we intend to use the additional shares under the Share Increase to recruit, incentivize, and retain employees.
Potential Dilution and Burn Rate
The Company has demonstrated its focus on limiting potential dilution to current stockholders. Over the past three years, the Company has raised approximately $1,075 million in cash through mechanisms such as royalty and debt financings as alternatives to equity financings that would have been highly dilutive to stockholders. There were many factors that made these alternative financing approaches attractive, including the ability to bring this cash into the Company without additional equity dilution.
Similarly, when considering the number of shares to add to the Stock Incentive Plan, the Compensation Committee reviewed, among other things, the potential dilution to current stockholders as measured by overhang and burn rate, as well as projected future share usage in light of our growing employee population. We recognize the dilutive impact of our equity compensation programs on our stockholders and continuously aim to balance this concern with the competition for talent, competitive compensation practices, the need to attract and retain talent, and the long-term alignment of our employees with stockholders.
As of April 17, 2023, the Company had a total of 188,920,765 shares of Common Stock outstanding. The potential share dilution from the 7,000,000 additional shares to be reserved for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan, for which stockholder approval is being requested, is 3.7% of the Company’s outstanding shares of Common Stock as of such date. Compared to the potential share dilution associated with the most recent share requests of our
12

TABLE OF CONTENTS

peer companies, this percentage falls between the 25th and 50th percentiles of such requests, which range from approximately 3.7% to approximately 11.9% of the outstanding shares of common stock of the applicable peer companies.
Overhang
Stock Incentive Plan
On a fully diluted basis, the approximately 38,925,731 shares currently available for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan (without taking into account the Share Increase) represent an overhang of approximately 17% based on the number of outstanding shares of Common Stock and shares underlying outstanding awards under the Stock Incentive Plan as of April 17, 2023, and 68% of the shares underlying outstanding awards under the Stock Incentive Plan are underwater (with an exercise price in excess of the closing price of our Common Stock on April 17, 2023). The outstanding stock options under the Stock Incentive Plan that are underwater have a weighted-average exercise price of $10.33 per share and individual option exercise prices ranging up to $17.25 per share, as compared to the $8.07 per share closing price of our Common Stock on April 17, 2023. If the Share Increase is approved, the additional 7,000,000 shares would increase the overhang of the Stock Incentive Plan to 20%. We calculate these overhang numbers as the total of (a) shares available for future grants under the Stock Incentive Plan plus (b) shares underlying any outstanding awards under the Stock Incentive Plan divided by (c) the total number of shares outstanding plus shares available for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan plus shares underlying any outstanding awards under the Stock Incentive Plan.
Equity Incentive Plans Generally
This section, including the table below, provides additional information about the aggregate outstanding equity awards under both of our equity incentive plans (i.e., the Stock Incentive Plan and our Inducement Equity Incentive Plan).

| ​ | ​ | As of April 17, 2023
Total number of shares of Common Stock subject to outstanding stock options | ​ | ​ | 35,752,715
Weighted-average exercise price per share of outstanding stock options | ​ | ​ | $​8.67
Weighted-average remaining term of outstanding stock options (in years) | ​ | ​ | 7.1
Total number of shares of Common Stock subject to outstanding full value awards | ​ | ​ | 4,630,715
Total number of shares of Common Stock available for grant under Company equity plans | ​ | ​ | 5,215,901

While our dilution profile is in the upper quartile of our compensation peer group, certain factors have influenced our current overhang level. First, the Company has historically granted long-term equity incentive awards to all of its employees. We believe this high level of participation in our broad-based equity compensation program aligns the interests of employees and directors with those of stockholders. However, this strong employee ownership philosophy can also drive a high level of overhang when compared with our peers, but we believe it is essential to the future success of the Company and our stockholders. Second, the Company’s employee stock options have a 10-year term with vesting occurring over a four-year period, and the current average holding period for exercised stock options is approximately six years, with some of our officers and directors, including our CEO, holding many stock options for almost the full 10-year term. The long vesting period of four years and the strong retention of in-the-money stock options can drive our overhang upwards despite positive outcomes for both employees and stockholders.
For example, our current executive officers held approximately 9,300,325 stock options as of April 17, 2023. Of these outstanding stock options, approximately 3,617,016 stock options, or 39%, are exercisable and in-the-money and have an average age of approximately five years. In addition, approximately 10,469,137, or 29%, of all outstanding stock options are exercisable and in-the-money and have an average age of more than four years. If all exercisable, in-the-money stock options were exercised, our total overhang percentage as of April 17, 2023 would be reduced by an approximate amount of at least 5.5, which would result in an overhang that is below the thresholds that certain independent stockholder advisory groups consider when making voting recommendations on equity incentive plan proposals. However, because our executive officers and other employees continue to hold these options rather than exercising them and selling the underlying shares, which would reduce the overhang, they remain aligned with the long-term interests of our stockholders even though these stock options contribute to overhang.
13

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Further, the outstanding stock options that are underwater, or approximately 66% of all outstanding stock options, have a weighted-average exercise price of $10.67 per share and individual option exercise prices ranging up to $17.25 per share, as compared to the $8.07 per share closing price of our Common Stock on April 17, 2023.
With these factors in mind, the Company is committed to continually incentivizing and retaining all employees through equity compensation while managing overhang and burn rate in order to drive long-term success.
Burn Rate
Our three-year average unadjusted burn rate is approximately 5.9%. As of April 17, 2023, there were approximately 4,680,380 shares available for future grants under the Stock Incentive Plan. Depending on assumptions and various factors, such as stock price, employee population growth, and market conditions, should the Share Increase be approved, it is expected that there will be sufficient shares available under the Stock Incentive Plan to satisfy our equity compensation needs through our 2024 annual meeting of stockholders.
Plan Features that Protect Stockholder Interests
The Stock Incentive Plan provides the following provisions that are favorable to our stockholders and protect stockholder interests:

✔ | Independent Plan Administration. The Compensation Committee, comprised solely of non-employee, independent directors, administers the Stock Incentive Plan.

✔ | No “Evergreen” Provision. The Stock Incentive Plan does not include an “evergreen” feature pursuant to which the reserve of shares authorized for issuance would automatically be replenished periodically.

✔ | Limitation on Awards to Individuals. The Stock Incentive Plan limits the number of shares of Common Stock subject to awards that an individual may receive during each calendar year to 1,500,000 shares.

✔ | Cap on Awards to Directors. The Stock Incentive Plan limits the value of the initial and annual awards to be granted to directors to $1,000,000 and $750,000, respectively.

✔ | Minimum One-Year Vesting Requirement. All awards granted under the Stock Incentive Plan are subject to a minimum one-year vesting period, provided that this limitation shall not apply to up to five percent of the total number of shares available for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan.

✔ | No Discounted Options or Stock Appreciation Rights. Options and stock appreciation rights may not be granted with exercise prices below fair market value.

✔ | No Dividends on Unvested Awards. The Stock Incentive Plan prohibits the payment of dividends on unvested awards.

✔ | Clawback. Awards issued under the Stock Incentive Plan are subject to any clawback policy of the Company as in effect from time-to-time, including the clawback policy described under “Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Clawback Policy.”

✔ | No Liberal Share Recycling. Shares subject to an award will not be available for reuse if such shares are delivered or withheld to satisfy any tax withholding obligation, or not issued upon the settlement of an award or exercise of a stock option.

✔ | No Gross Ups. The Stock Incentive Plan does not provide for any tax gross-ups.

✔ | No Repricings. No option or stock appreciation right may be repriced, regranted through cancellation, including cancellation in exchange for cash or other awards, or otherwise amended to reduce its option price or exercise price (other than with respect to adjustments made in connection with a transaction or other change in the Company’s capitalization as permitted under the Stock Incentive Plan) without the approval of the stockholders of the Company.

✔ | Double-Trigger on Change of Control. The Stock Incentive Plan includes a double-trigger provision for the vesting of any options, restricted stock, or restricted stock units (“RSUs”) upon a change of control; however, if awards are not assumed by the acquirer or successor in connection with such change of control, outstanding awards under the Stock Incentive Plan will be fully vested.

✔ | No Transferability. Awards generally may not be transferred, except by will or the laws of descent and distribution, unless approved by the Compensation Committee.

14

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Summary of the Stock Incentive Plan
The principal provisions of the Stock Incentive Plan, including (unless otherwise noted) the terms of the Share Increase, are summarized below. This summary is not complete and is qualified in its entirety by the terms of the Stock Incentive Plan attached as Annex A to this Proxy Statement.
Equity Incentive Programs
The Stock Incentive Plan consists of three separate equity incentive programs:

• | the Discretionary Option Grant Program;

• | the Stock Issuance Program; and

• | the Director Grant Program for non-employee Board members.

The principal features of each program are described below. The Compensation Committee or, in the absence of the Compensation Committee, another properly constituted committee of the Board, or the Board itself, has the authority to administer the equity incentive programs under the Stock Incentive Plan, and also has the authority to make grants under these programs to all eligible individuals. The Compensation Committee may by resolution authorize one or more officers of the Company to perform any or all things that the Compensation Committee is authorized and empowered to do or perform under the Stock Incentive Plan, and for all purposes under the Stock Incentive Plan, such officer or officers shall be treated as the Compensation Committee.
The term “plan administrator,” as used in this summary, means, as applicable, the Compensation Committee, another properly constituted committee of the Board, the Board, or one or more officers of the Company, to the extent that any of them is acting within the scope of its administrative jurisdiction under the Stock Incentive Plan.
Share Reserve
As of April 17, 2023, an aggregate of 56,090,000 shares of Common Stock have been reserved for issuance over the term of the Stock Incentive Plan, without giving effect to the Share Increase proposed under the terms of this proposal. The total number of shares available under the Stock Incentive Plan as of April 17, 2023, without giving effect to the Share Increase proposed under the terms of this proposal, is 38,925,731. This amount consists of 34,245,351 shares reserved for awards already granted and 4,680,380 shares of Common Stock currently available for future issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan. Approval of the Share Increase will increase the number of shares available for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan by 7,000,000 shares.
The shares of Common Stock issuable under the Stock Incentive Plan may be drawn from shares of our authorized but unissued Common Stock or from shares of Common Stock reacquired by us, including shares repurchased on the open market.
No individual may receive options or other awards under the Stock Incentive Plan exceeding 1,500,000 shares in the aggregate in any calendar year.
In the event any change is made to the outstanding shares of Common Stock by reason of any recapitalization, stock dividend, stock split, combination of shares, exchange of shares or other change in corporate structure effected without our receipt of consideration, appropriate adjustments will be made to the securities issuable (in the aggregate and per participant) under the Stock Incentive Plan, the securities in effect under each outstanding option and stock issuance, and where applicable, the option exercise price per share.
Eligibility
Officers and employees, non-employee Board members and independent consultants in our service or the service of our parents or subsidiaries, whether now existing or subsequently established, are eligible to participate in the Discretionary Option Grant Program and the Stock Issuance Program. Non-employee members of the Board are also eligible to participate in the Director Grant Program.
As of April 17, 2023, 5 executive officers, approximately 566 other employees, and 10 non-employee Board members were eligible to participate in the Discretionary Option Grant Program and the Stock Issuance Program. Our 10 non-employee Board members were also eligible to participate in the Director Grant Program.
15

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Valuation
The “fair market value” per share of Common Stock on any relevant date under the Stock Incentive Plan will be deemed to be equal to the closing selling price per share on that date on the Nasdaq Global Select Market. On April 17, 2023, the closing selling price of our Common Stock per share was $8.07.
Discretionary Option Grant Program
Terms of Options
The Plan Administrator has complete discretion under the Discretionary Option Grant Program to determine which eligible individuals are to receive option grants, the time or times when those grants are to be made, the number of shares subject to each grant, the status of any granted option as either an incentive stock option or a non-statutory option under the federal tax laws, the vesting schedule, if any, for the option grant and the maximum term for which any granted option is to remain outstanding.
Each granted option will have an exercise price per share no less than the fair market value of the option shares on the grant date. No granted option will have a term in excess of ten years, and the option will generally become exercisable in one or more installments over a specified period of service measured from the grant date. However, one or more options may be structured so that they will be immediately exercisable for any or all of the option shares; the shares acquired under those options will be unvested and subject to repurchase by us, at the exercise price paid per share, if the optionee ceases service with us prior to vesting in those shares.
Upon cessation of service, the optionee will have a limited period of time in which to exercise any outstanding options to the extent exercisable for vested shares. The Plan Administrator will have complete discretion to extend the period following the optionee’s cessation of service during which his or her outstanding options may be exercised and/or to accelerate the exercisability or vesting of such options in whole or in part. Such discretion may be exercised at any time while the options remain outstanding, whether before or after the optionee’s actual cessation of service.
Upon the optionee’s cessation of service as a result of death after at least five years of service, all of the optionee’s outstanding options will accelerate and become exercisable in full.
In no event may options (or stock appreciation rights) granted under the Stock Incentive Plan be directly or indirectly repriced without the approval of our stockholders.
Stock Appreciation Rights
The Plan Administrator is authorized to issue tandem stock appreciation rights in connection with option grants made under the Discretionary Option Grant Program. The grant price of a stock appreciation right may not be less than the fair market value of our Common Stock on the date of the grant.
Tandem stock appreciation rights under the Discretionary Option Grant Program provide the holder with the right to surrender an option for an appreciation distribution from the Company. The amount of this distribution will be equal to the excess of:

(i) | the fair market value of the vested shares of Common Stock subject to the surrendered option, over

(ii) | the aggregate exercise price payable for such shares.

An appreciation distribution may, at the discretion of the Plan Administrator, be made in cash or in shares of Common Stock, or a combination thereof.
Stock Issuance Program
Shares may be issued under the Stock Issuance Program through direct and immediate issuance or with vesting upon the completion of a designated service period, the attainment of pre-established performance goals, or a specific period of time after issuance. To the extent a participant ceases service without completing the designated service period or performance goals, we have the right to repurchase the shares at the price paid, if any. However, the Plan Administrator has the discretionary authority at any time to accelerate the vesting of any and all unvested shares outstanding under the program. Share recipients will have full stockholder rights with respect to their shares, including the right to vote the shares and to receive regular cash dividends. Share recipients do not have rights with
16

TABLE OF CONTENTS

respect to unvested shares; however, the Plan Administrator may grant dividend equivalents entitling the holder of such unvested shares to regular cash dividends payable on such shares. Dividends and dividend equivalents are subject to the same vesting schedule and payable at the same time as the shares to which such dividends and dividend equivalents relate.
Shares of Common Stock may also be issued under the program pursuant to RSUs that entitle the recipient to receive shares of Common Stock (or cash in lieu thereof) in the future following the satisfaction of vesting conditions imposed by the Plan Administrator. Outstanding RSUs under the program will automatically terminate, and no shares of Common Stock will be issued in satisfaction of those awards, if the vesting conditions established for the awards are not satisfied. RSU holders do not have stockholder rights with respect to the awards; however, the Plan Administrator may grant dividend equivalents entitling the holder of RSUs to regular cash dividends payable on the underlying shares. Dividend equivalents are subject to the same vesting schedule and payable at the same time as the shares underlying the RSU to which such dividend equivalents relate.
The Plan Administrator has complete discretion under the program to determine which eligible individuals are to receive stock issuances or RSUs, the time or times when those issuances or awards are to be made, the number of shares subject to each issuance or award, the extent to which an RSU will have an accompanying dividend equivalent, and the vesting schedule to be in effect for the stock issuance or RSU.
Director Grant Program
Terms of Equity Grants
Under the Director Grant Program, eligible non-employee Board members, including Board members who are our former employees, are eligible to receive equity grants in connection with their Board service. Each non-employee Board member may receive grants of stock options, RSUs, shares of Common Stock, other awards issuable under the Stock Incentive Plan, or a combination thereof. In no event will the aggregate grant date fair value calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 of all awards granted during any calendar year to any non-employee Board member (excluding any awards granted at the election of a non-employee Board member in lieu of all or any portion of retainers or fees otherwise payable to non-employee Board members in cash), together with the amount of any cash fees or retainers paid to such non-employee Board members during such calendar year with respect to such individual’s service as a non-employee Board member, exceed $750,000 or, for a non-employee Board member who first joins the Board, $1,000,000. In each case, the specific dollar amount of the grant will be as set forth in a Director Compensation Policy approved by the Board.
Each stock option grant, if any, will have an exercise price per share equal to no less than the fair market value per share of Common Stock on the grant date, and no stock option will have a term in excess of ten years.
General Provisions
Acceleration
In the event that we are acquired by merger or asset sale or otherwise undergo a change in control, including a change effected through the successful completion of a tender offer for more than 50% of our outstanding voting stock or a change in the majority of the Board effected through one or more contested elections for Board membership, except as set forth in the terms of the grant, the vesting of each outstanding equity award under the Stock Incentive Plan, in each case granted prior to April 3, 2017, shall automatically accelerate in full. However, all other grants under the Stock Incentive Plan made on or after April 3, 2017 are subject to “double trigger” vesting if the grants are assumed, in which case accelerated vesting will apply only if the grantee’s service is terminated by us without “cause” or the grantee due to a “constructive termination” within 90 days preceding or two years following the change in control. If the grants are not assumed in connection with the change in control, they will fully vest upon the change in control.
Payment of Withholding Taxes for Options
The Plan Administrator may provide one or more participants in the Discretionary Option Grant Program and Stock Issuance Program with the right to have us withhold a portion of the shares otherwise issuable to such participants in satisfaction of applicable withholding taxes that attach upon the exercise of options or the vesting of stock issuances or RSUs. Alternatively, the Plan Administrator may allow participants to deliver previously acquired shares of Common Stock in payment of such withholding tax liability.
17

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Amendment and Termination
The Board may amend or modify the Stock Incentive Plan at any time, subject to any required stockholder approval pursuant to applicable laws and regulations (including applicable Nasdaq Global Select Market rules). Unless sooner terminated by the Board, the Stock Incentive Plan will terminate on the earliest of:

(i) | ten years following the date the Stock Incentive Plan is approved by the Board, which will be April 24, 2033 (but any options, stock issuances or other awards outstanding on such date shall remain in effect in accordance with their terms);

(ii) | the date on which all shares available for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan have been issued as fully vested shares; or

(iii) | the termination of all outstanding options and stock issuances in connection with certain changes in control or ownership of the Company.

New Plan Benefits
As described above, all future grants, including the identification of grant recipients and the sizes and types of grants, will be determined by the Plan Administrator in its discretion, and no arrangements have been made at this time with respect to the shares reserved for issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan. Therefore, the amount of future awards under the Stock Incentive Plan is not yet determinable, and it is not possible to predict the benefits or amounts that will be received by, or allocated to, particular individuals or groups of employees or participants.
Equity Compensation Plan Information
As of April 17, 2023, an aggregate of 56,090,000 shares of Common Stock have been reserved for issuance over the term of the Stock Incentive Plan, without giving effect to the Share Increase proposed under the terms of this proposal. The total number of shares available under the Stock Incentive Plan as of April 17, 2023, without giving effect to the Share Increase proposed under the terms of this proposal is 38,925,731. This amount consists of 34,245,531 shares reserved for awards already granted and 4,680,380 shares of Common Stock available for future issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan.
Information regarding the securities authorized for issuance under our equity compensation plans is presented as of December 31, 2022, which does not give effect to the proposed Share Increase of 7,000,000 shares of Common Stock under the Stock Incentive Plan.

Plan Category | ​ | ​ | (a) Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights | ​ | ​ | (b) Weighted- Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights($) | ​ | ​ | (c) Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (Excluding Securities Reflected in Column (a))
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders | ​ | ​ | 34,341,115(1) | ​ | ​ | 8.56 | ​ | ​ | 9,998,778(2)
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders | ​ | ​ | 5,929,900(3) | ​ | ​ | 8.80 | ​ | ​ | 946,108(4)
Total | ​ | ​ | 41,271,015 | ​ | ​ | 8.59 | ​ | ​ | 10,944,886

(1) | Represents stock option awards and RSUs granted under the Stock Incentive Plan. The number of shares that may be issued pursuant to the Employee Stock Purchase Plan during a given period and the purchase price of such shares cannot be determined in advance of such purchases.

(2) | Consists of 4,206,317 shares available for future issuance under the Stock Incentive Plan and 5,792,461 shares available for future issuance under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

(3) | Represents stock option awards and RSUs granted under the Inducement Equity Incentive Plan. For a narrative description of the terms of the Inducement Equity Incentive Plan, see Note 12 to the Company’s audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022, which is included in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 27, 2023.

(4) | Represents shares available for issuance under the Inducement Equity Incentive Plan. For a narrative description of the terms of the Inducement Equity Incentive Plan, see Note 12 to the Company’s audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022, which is included in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 27, 2023.

18

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Federal Income Tax Consequences
The following is a summary of the U.S. federal income tax treatment applicable to us and the participants who receive awards under the Stock Incentive Plan based on the federal income tax laws in effect on the date of this Proxy Statement. This summary is not intended to be exhaustive and does not address all matters relevant to a particular participant based on the participant’s specific circumstances. The summary expressly does not discuss the income tax laws of any state, municipality, or non-U.S. taxing jurisdiction, or the gift, estate, excise (including the rules applicable to deferred compensation under Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”)), or other tax laws other than U.S. federal income tax law. Because individual circumstances may vary, we recommend that all participants consult their own tax advisor concerning the tax implications of awards granted to them under the Stock Incentive Plan.
Option Grants
Options granted under the Stock Incentive Plan may be either incentive stock options which satisfy the requirements of Section 422 of the Code or non-statutory options which are not intended to meet such requirements. The federal income tax treatment for the two types of options differs as follows:
Incentive Stock Options. No taxable income is recognized by the optionee at the time of the option grant, and no taxable income is generally recognized at the time the option is exercised. The optionee will, however, recognize taxable income in the year in which the purchased shares are sold or otherwise transferred. For federal tax purposes, dispositions are divided into two categories: (i) qualifying and (ii) disqualifying. A qualifying disposition occurs if the sale or other disposition is made after the optionee has held the shares for more than two years after the option grant date and more than one year after the exercise date. If either of these two holding periods is not satisfied, then a disqualifying disposition will result. If the optionee makes a qualifying disposition, the taxable income recognized by the optionee will be treated as a long-term capital gain and we will not be entitled to an income tax deduction. If the optionee makes a disqualifying disposition of the purchased shares, then for the taxable year in which such disposition occurs, the optionee will recognize ordinary income, and we will be entitled to an income tax deduction, in an amount generally equal to the excess of (i) the fair market value of such shares on the option exercise date over (ii) the exercise price paid for the shares.
Non-Statutory Options. No taxable income is recognized by an optionee upon the grant of a non-statutory option. The optionee will in general recognize ordinary income in the year in which the option is exercised, in an amount equal to the excess of the fair market value of the purchased shares on the exercise date over the exercise price paid for the shares.
Subject to limitations imposed by Section 162(m) of the Code, we will generally be entitled to an income tax deduction equal to the amount of ordinary income recognized by the optionee with respect to the exercised non-statutory option. Any such deduction will in general be allowed for the taxable year of the Company in which such ordinary income is recognized by the optionee.
Stock Appreciation Rights
No taxable income is recognized upon receipt of a stock appreciation right. The holder will recognize ordinary income in the year in which the stock appreciation right is exercised, in an amount equal to the appreciation distribution. Subject to limitations imposed by Section 162(m) of the Code, we will generally be entitled to an income tax deduction equal to the appreciation distribution in the taxable year in which the ordinary income is recognized by the optionee.
Stock Issuances
Generally, the issuance of unvested stock will not result in taxable income to the employee. Instead, upon vesting, the fair market value of such shares, less cash or other consideration paid (if any), will be included in the participant’s ordinary income as compensation. Any cash dividends or other distributions paid with respect to the stock prior to vesting will also be included in the holder’s ordinary income as compensation when paid. The participant may, however, elect under Section 83(b) of the Code, to include in his or her ordinary income at the time the stock is issued the fair market value of such shares less any amount paid. Any cash dividends paid thereafter will be treated as dividend income.
19

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Subject to limitations imposed by Section 162(m) of the Code, we will generally be entitled to an income tax deduction equal to the amount of ordinary income recognized by the participant with respect to the stock issuance. The deduction will in general be allowed for the taxable year of the Company in which such ordinary income is recognized by the participant.
Restricted Stock Units (RSUs)
No taxable income is recognized by a participant upon grant of an RSU. The participant will recognize ordinary income, in the year in which the RSU vests and the underlying stock is issued to the participant, in an amount equal to the fair market value of the shares on the date of issuance. Any cash or other property paid with respect to such shares on the vesting date will also be includible in the participant’s ordinary income as compensation at the time of payment. A participant may not make an 83(b) election with respect to an RSU. Subject to limitations imposed by Section 162(m) of the Code, we will generally be entitled to an income tax deduction to the extent the participant recognizes ordinary income with respect to an RSU. The deduction will in general be allowed for the taxable year of the Company in which such ordinary income is recognized by the participant.
Deductibility of Executive Compensation
Section 162(m) of the Code imposes an annual deduction limit of $1 million on compensation paid by the Company to “covered employees” in any taxable year. This rule may limit the deductibility of awards granted pursuant to the Stock Incentive Plan.
Recommendation of the Board of Directors
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS DEEMS THE APPROVAL OF THE AMENDED AND RESTATED STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN, INCREASING THE NUMBER OF SHARES AVAILABLE FOR ISSUANCE UNDER THE STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN BY 7,000,000 SHARES, TO BE IN THE BEST INTERESTS OF THE COMPANY AND ITS STOCKHOLDERS AND RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR APPROVAL OF THE AMENDED AND RESTATED STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN.
20

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE
Code of Business Conduct
We have a code of business conduct that applies to all our employees as well as to each member of the Board. The code of business conduct is available on our website at www.biocryst.com under the Corporate Governance section. The Company intends to post on its website any amendments to, or waivers from, its code of business conduct. To date, there have not been any waivers by us under the code of business conduct.
Board of Directors
The Company is governed by a Board of Directors, which currently consists of 11 directors as determined by resolution of the Board in accordance with the Company’s Certificate of Incorporation. The Board has determined that 10 of the 11 current members of the Board (Messrs. Abercrombie, Aselage, Galson, Lee, Levin, and Milano, Ms. Heggie, Dr. Hutson, Dr. McKee, and Ms. Sanders) are independent as defined by the Nasdaq Global Select Market (“Nasdaq”). In addition, the Board previously determined that Mr. Ingram, who served as director and Chairman of the Board until his passing in March 2023, was independent as defined by Nasdaq. In making its independence determinations, the Board considered a proposed ordinary course, arm’s-length transaction with Parexel, where Dr. McKee serves as Chief Medical Officer and Global Head, Oncology Center of Excellence. This transaction falls below the relevant thresholds for independence as defined by Nasdaq, and does not qualify as a related party transaction as contemplated by Item 404(a) of Regulation S-K.
There are no family relationships among any of our directors or our executive officers.
The Board has established the Audit, Compensation, and Corporate Governance and Nominating committees to assist in the oversight of the Company. The Board has adopted charters for each of these committees, which are posted on the Company’s website at www.biocryst.com. The Company also makes available on its website its code of business conduct. Printed copies of these charters or the code of business conduct may be obtained, without charge, by contacting the Corporate Secretary, BioCryst Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 4505 Emperor Blvd., Suite 200, Durham, North Carolina 27703.
Board Leadership Structure
The Chair of the Board presides over the Board meetings and any executive session of the non-management directors. An executive session is held at every regularly scheduled Board meeting. Mr. Ingram served as Chairman of the Board until his passing in March 2023. Following Mr. Ingram’s passing, the Board elected Dr. Hutson as Chair of the Board and decreased the size of the Board from 12 to 11 members. Dr. Hutson currently serves as the Chair of the Board.
The Company’s CEO is responsible for setting the Company’s strategic direction and for the day-to-day leadership and performance of the Company, while the Company’s independent Chair assists and provides guidance to the CEO. The Company believes that having Dr. Hutson serve as Chair is the most appropriate leadership structure for the Company at this time, based on the current circumstances and direction of the Company and the membership of the Board, including Dr. Hutson’s vast experience in the pharmaceutical industry. This leadership structure permits the CEO to focus his attention on managing our business and allows the Chair to function as an important liaison between management and the Board, enhancing the ability of the Board to provide oversight of the Company’s management and affairs.
Risk Oversight
The Company does not view risk in isolation, but considers risk as part of its regular consideration of business strategy and business decisions. The Board oversees the Company’s risk management function, directly and through its committees. BioCryst approaches risk management by integrating its strategic planning, operational decision making and risk oversight, and by communicating risks and opportunities to the Board. The Board commits substantial time and effort every year to discussing and agreeing upon the Company’s strategic plan, and it reconsiders key elements of the strategic plan as warranted in response to significant events and opportunities. As part of the review of the strategic plan, as well as in evaluating events and opportunities that occur during the year, the Board and management also consider the risks relating to the strategic plan.
While the Board has primary responsibility for oversight of the Company’s risk management, the Board’s standing committees support the Board by regularly addressing various risks in their respective areas of oversight. Specifically, the Audit Committee assists the Board in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities with respect to risk management in the areas of financial reporting, internal controls, compliance with public reporting requirements, and
21

TABLE OF CONTENTS

cybersecurity. The Audit Committee also is responsible for reviewing, discussing and advising the Board with respect to our corporate compliance program and code of business conduct. The Compensation Committee assists the Board in fulfilling its risk management oversight responsibilities with respect to human capital management and risks arising from compensation policies and programs. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee assists the Board in fulfilling its risk management oversight responsibilities with respect to risks related to corporate governance matters, including as they relate to the Company’s corporate responsibility risk management, strategy, initiatives, and policies. For additional information related to the Compensation Committee’s role in evaluating risks related to our executive compensation program, see “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” below.
Committees of the Board
Audit Committee
The Company’s Audit Committee currently consists of Mr. Lee, as its Chair, Mr. Abercrombie, Ms. Heggie (since February 2023), Mr. Levin, and Mr. Milano, and is responsible for the review of internal accounting controls, financial reporting, and related matters. In addition, the Audit Committee’s responsibilities include, among others, the preapproval of audit and non-audit services; reviewing the Company’s policies on enterprise risk assessment and risk management; reviewing the Company’s corporate compliance program; reviewing, preapproving and overseeing all related-party transactions; establishing and overseeing procedures for the receipt, retention, and treatment of complaints regarding accounting, internal accounting controls, or auditing matters; determining appropriate funding, to be provided by the Company, for payment of compensation to the independent accountants employed by the Company, any other advisors employed by the Audit Committee, and ordinary administrative expenses of the Audit Committee; reviewing and preapproving any non-GAAP financial disclosures and any pro forma financial disclosures; and reviewing and discussing accounting pronouncements, initiatives, and proposed rule changes relevant to the Company. The Audit Committee also recommends to the Board the independent accountants selected to be the Company’s auditors and reviews the audit plan, financial statements, and audit results, and it regularly reviews the independence, and evaluates the performance, of the selected independent accountants. In addition, the Audit Committee oversees the Company’s cybersecurity program and receives regular updates on the program from the Company’s cybersecurity steering committee.
The Board has adopted an Audit Committee Charter, available on the Company’s website, that meets all applicable rules of Nasdaq and the SEC. The Audit Committee members are “independent” directors as defined by Nasdaq and the SEC, meet the heightened independence standards applicable to Audit Committee members under Nasdaq and SEC rules, and meet Nasdaq’s financial literacy requirements for audit committee members. The Board has determined that each of Mr. Lee, Mr. Levin, and Mr. Milano qualifies as an “audit committee financial expert,” as such term is defined by the SEC. The Audit Committee met six times during 2022.
Compensation Committee
The Company’s Compensation Committee currently consists of Dr. Hutson, as its Chair, Mr. Aselage, and Ms. Sanders (since February 2023), and is responsible for the annual review of officer compensation and other incentive programs. Mr. Ingram served as a member of the Compensation Committee until March 2023. The Compensation Committee’s responsibilities also include, among others, the review and recommendation to the Board of the compensation for directors serving on the Board and its committees; reviewing and approving the Company’s goals and objectives relevant to compensation of executive officers; overseeing the risk assessment of the Company’s compensation programs; reviewing compliance with any applicable Company stock ownership guidelines; assessing any conflicts of interest of the compensation consultant retained by the Compensation Committee; overseeing the administration of the Company’s clawback of incentive compensation; overseeing engagement with stockholders and proxy advisory firms on executive compensation matters; periodically reviewing the Company’s policies and strategies relating to human capital management and making recommendations to the Board with respect thereto; and reviewing and approving any compensatory contracts or similar transactions or arrangements with executive officers and certain other employees. Information describing the Compensation Committee’s processes and procedures for considering and determining executive compensation, including the role of consultants in determining or recommending the amount or form of director and executive compensation, is included under the heading “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” below.
The Board has adopted a Compensation Committee Charter, available on the Company’s website, that meets all applicable rules of Nasdaq and the SEC. The Compensation Committee members, including Mr. Ingram before his
22

TABLE OF CONTENTS

passing, are “independent” directors as defined by Nasdaq, meet the heightened independence standards applicable to Compensation Committee members under Nasdaq rules, and are “non-employee” directors as defined by SEC rules. The Compensation Committee met five times during 2022.
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation
The directors who served as members of the Compensation Committee during 2022 are Dr. Hutson, Mr. Aselage, and Mr. Ingram. None of these directors have ever served as an officer or employee of the Company, and none of these directors had any relationship with the Company during 2022 that would be required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 404 of Regulation S-K. No interlocking relationships exist between our current Board of Directors or Compensation Committee and the board of directors or compensation committee of any other company.
Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee
The Company’s Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee currently consists of Ms. Heggie, as its Chair (since February 2023), Mr. Abercrombie, Dr. Hutson, and Dr. McKee, and is responsible for selecting persons for election or re-election as directors and providing oversight of the corporate governance affairs and policies of the Board of Directors and the Company. Mr. Ingram served as a member of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee until March 2023. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee’s responsibilities also include, among others, overseeing the evaluation of the Board and management of the Company; assessing the independence of incumbent directors and new director nominees; reviewing the Board’s committee structure and recommending to the Board for its approval directors to serve as members and chair of each committee; reviewing periodically the Board’s leadership structure, including the separation of the Chair of the Board and Chief Executive Officer roles and/or appointment of a lead independent director of the Board; overseeing the annual self-evaluation process of the Board and its committees; reviewing the adequacy of the Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws of the Company and recommending appropriate amendments to the Board; overseeing the orientation process for new directors and ongoing education for directors; reviewing policies relating to meetings of the Board; and overseeing and reviewing the management continuity planning process, including the review and evaluation of succession plans relating to executive officers, including the Chief Executive Officer. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee also is responsible for general oversight of the Company’s corporate responsibility risk management, strategy, initiatives, and policies.
The Board has adopted a Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee Charter, available on the Company’s website, that meets all applicable rules of Nasdaq and the SEC. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee members, including Mr. Ingram before his passing, are “independent” directors as defined by Nasdaq. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee met four times during 2022.
Other Committees
The Company also has a Commercialization Committee, a Science Committee, and a Finance Committee, each of which convenes from time to time, as needed, to assist the Company and the Board in strategic decision-making regarding product development and commercialization and significant scientific and financial matters. Information about these committees, including committee composition and copies of the committee charters, is available on the Company’s website.
Selection of Board Nominees
The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee (referred to in this section as the “Committee”) will consider candidates for Board membership suggested by its members and other Board members, as well as management and stockholders. The Committee has established a procedure for submission of suggestions by stockholders and will consider candidates recommended in writing, including biographical information and personal references. All submissions by stockholders should be sent directly to the Chair of the Board, Nancy J. Hutson, Ph.D., at 4505 Emperor Blvd., Suite 200, Durham, North Carolina 27703. The Chair will provide copies of all submissions to the Committee for its consideration.
The Committee reviews all submissions and evaluates them based on predetermined selection criteria to identify prospective nominees. In reviewing candidates to become prospective nominees, the Committee makes an initial determination as to whether to conduct a full evaluation of the candidate based on the information provided to the Committee with the recommendation of the candidate, as well as the Committee’s own knowledge of the candidate, which may be supplemented by inquiries to the person making the recommendation or to others. The preliminary determination is based primarily on the need for additional Board members to fill vacancies or expand the size of the Board and the likelihood that the candidate can satisfy the director selection criteria described below. If the Committee determines, in
23

TABLE OF CONTENTS

consultation with the Chair of the Board and other Board members as appropriate, that additional consideration is warranted, it may request additional information about the candidate’s background and experience. The Committee then evaluates the candidate as a prospective nominee considering our director selection criteria, including:

• | the ability of the prospective nominee to represent the interests of the stockholders of the Company;

• | the prospective nominee’s standards of integrity, commitment, and independence of thought and judgment;

• | the prospective nominee’s ability to dedicate sufficient time, energy, and attention to the diligent performance of his or her duties, including the prospective nominee’s service on other public company boards; and

• | the extent to which the prospective nominee contributes to the range of talent, skill, and expertise appropriate for the Board.

In evaluating prospective nominees for Board membership, consideration is given to obtaining a diversity of experience and perspective within the Board. In considering diversity, we look at the entirety of the Board. Although we do not seek constituent or representational directors, the Committee does consider the diversity of the Board whenever we are looking for a new director, including diversity of backgrounds, experience, perspective, race, gender, and ethnicity. The Committee and the Board evaluate the Board’s diversity on a periodic basis as part of their review of the Board as a whole, including to determine whether the composition of the Board satisfies the diversity objectives under Nasdaq Rule 5605(f)(2). For example, our Board conducts annual self-evaluations, which the Committee oversees, designed to solicit directors’ views on a variety of topics, including whether directors as a whole have the appropriate mix of characteristics, business experience, background, and tenure. See “Annual Performance Evaluations” below for additional information about these evaluations. The Committee also regularly assesses the expertise and competencies of the directors by considering, among other things, whether the Board, as a whole, is sufficiently represented by directors with public company board experience; experience serving as a chief executive officer or chief financial officer; strategic and transactional expertise; financial reporting and capital markets expertise; applicable experience with manufacturing, quality, regulatory, and late-stage clinical development matters; rare disease commercial expertise; international rare disease expertise; early-stage clinical and discovery research expertise; pharmaceutical research and development expertise; and information technology expertise, among others. In addition, the Board provides an opportunity for directors to voluntarily disclose any self-identified diversity characteristics. See “Board Diversity Matrix” below. Based on these evaluations, assessments, and self-disclosures, we believe the Board currently is comprised of directors who reflect an appropriate mix of diversity of backgrounds, experience, perspective, race, gender, and ethnicity. The following matrix highlights the expertise and competencies of each director, as reviewed by the Committee, in the areas identified above. The absence of a mark does not necessarily indicate that the director does not possess any relevant expertise or competency in the area.
24

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The Committee also considers such other relevant factors as it deems appropriate, including the current composition of the Board, the relevance of the current expertise of the Board, stockholder communications, the balance of management and independent directors, the need for Audit Committee expertise and the evaluations of other prospective nominees. In connection with this evaluation, the Committee determines whether to interview the prospective nominee, and if warranted, one or more members of the Committee, and others as appropriate, interview prospective nominees in person or by telephone. After completing this evaluation and interview, the Committee selects the director nominees for the next annual meeting of stockholders. The Committee recommended the nomination of the four incumbent directors whose terms are expiring at the Annual Meeting for reelection to the Board of Directors.
The Committee also has authority to retain and approve the compensation of search firms to be used to identify director candidates. For example, during 2021, the Committee engaged, and the Company paid fees to, a director search firm to identify qualified director nominees to fill potential new directorship(s) on the Board, with a focus on directors who would add industry experience and/or diversity to the Board. This engagement resulted in the addition of Amy E. McKee, M.D to the Board in September 2021. Dr. McKee is standing for election to the Board at the Meeting,
Board Diversity Matrix
The following Board Diversity Matrix presents our Board diversity statistics in accordance with Nasdaq Rule 5606, as self-disclosed by our directors. While the Board satisfies the minimum objectives of Nasdaq Rule 5605(f)(2) by having at least one director who identifies as female and at least one director who identifies as a member of an Underrepresented Minority (as defined by Nasdaq Rules), the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee will continue to consider the diversity of the Board in its selection of director nominees, consistent with the procedures described in the preceding section, “Selection of Board Nominees.”

​ | Board Diversity Matrix (As of April 17, 2023) | ​
​ | Total Number of Directors | ​ | ​ | 11 | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | Female | ​ | ​ | Male | ​ | ​ | Non-Binary | ​ | ​ | Did Not Disclose Gender | ​
​ | Part I: Gender Identity | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Directors | ​ | ​ | 4 | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​
​ | Part II: Demographic Background | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | African American or Black | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​
​ | Alaskan Native or Native American | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​
​ | Asian | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​
​ | Hispanic or Latinx | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​
​ | Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​
​ | White | ​ | ​ | 3 | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​
​ | Two or More Races or Ethnicities | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​ | ​ | − | ​
​ | LGBTQ+ | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​
​ | Did Not Disclose Demographic Background | ​ | ​ | − | ​

Annual Performance Evaluations
The Board has a policy requiring an annual evaluation of the performance of the Board and the committees thereof, including individual assessments of each director’s performance and qualifications. The Board engages third-party evaluators to oversee the individual director assessments from time to time at the discretion of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee (referred to in this section as the “Committee”). Generally, as part of these individual director assessments, the third-party evaluators interview each director individually using a list of questions approved by the Committee and report the results of the interviews back to the Committee in the aggregate, protecting the anonymity of each director, which we believe facilitates open and honest responses to the interview questions. The Committee then reviews the results of these assessments in making recommendations to the Board, including with respect to director nominations and Board succession planning.
25

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Stockholder or Other Interested Party Communications
Stockholders or other parties interested in communicating directly with the Board, or specified individual directors, may do so by writing to the Corporate Secretary, 4505 Emperor Blvd., Suite 200, Durham, North Carolina 27703. The Secretary will review all such correspondence and will regularly forward to the Board copies of all such correspondence that, in the opinion of the Secretary, relates to the functions of the Board or its committees or that the Secretary otherwise determines requires their attention. Directors may at any time review a log of all correspondence received by the Company that is addressed to members of the Board and request copies of such correspondence. Concerns relating to accounting, internal controls or auditing matters will immediately be brought to the attention of the Chair of the Audit Committee and handled in accordance with procedures established by the Audit Committee with respect to such matters.
Stock Ownership Guidelines
In June 2022, we amended our stock ownership guidelines to require our Leadership Team members and our non-employee directors (collectively, the “Covered Individuals” and each, a “Covered Individual”) to achieve a minimum ownership amount of Company securities within five years of the later of (i) the effective date of the amended guidelines and (ii) the date the Covered Individual becomes subject to the guidelines. We believe these amended guidelines will help ensure that each of our executive officers, all of whom are members of our Leadership Team, and each of our non-employee directors maintains an equity stake in the Company and, by doing so, appropriately links their interests with those of stockholders and employees. Covered Individuals are required to achieve the following minimum ownership amounts of Company securities, as applicable (the “Minimum Ownership Amount”):

Covered Individual | ​ | ​ | Minimum Ownership Amount
Chief Executive Officer | ​ | ​ | 3x Base Salary
Other Leadership Team Members | ​ | ​ | 1x Base Salary
Non-Employee Directors | ​ | ​ | 3x Annual Cash Retainer

Shares of Common Stock, unvested RSUs, and earned performance share units count toward achievement of the Minimum Ownership Amount. In addition, shares owned by the Covered Individual’s spouse or in trust for the benefit of the Covered Individual, the Covered Individual’s spouse and/or children count toward achievement of the Minimum Ownership Amount. Unexercised options (vested and unvested) and unearned performance share units do not count toward achievement of the Minimum Ownership Amount.
The Compensation Committee of the Board reviews compliance with the stock ownership guidelines on an annual basis, with compliance to be measured as of December 31 each year, using an average stock price for the preceding 30-day period. As of December 31, 2022, each Covered Individual met the applicable Minimum Ownership Amount under the stock ownership guidelines.
Director Attendance
During 2022, the Board held six meetings. Each member of the Board attended at least 75% of the meetings of the Board and committees of the Board of which he or she was a member. We encourage all members of the Board to attend our annual meetings of stockholders. Our President and Chief Executive Officer, Jon P. Stonehouse, and the former Chairman of the Board, Robert A. Ingram, were each in attendance in person at the 2022 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, and Mr. Levin, Dr. McKee, Mr. Milano, and Ms. Sanders were each in attendance virtually.
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions
Since January 1, 2022, there were no relationships or related transactions requiring disclosure between the Company and any of its directors, executive officers or five percent stockholders. The Audit Committee Charter requires all related party transactions to be pre-approved by the Audit Committee.
Anti-Hedging Policy
We have adopted a policy that prohibits employees (including officers) or directors, or any of their family members, from engaging in any type of short sale or purchasing any financial instrument (including prepaid variable forward contracts, equity swaps, collars, and exchange-traded funds), or otherwise engaging in any transaction that, in either case, hedges or offsets, or is designed to hedge or offset, any decrease in the market value of our equity securities. Such persons may engage in other derivative transactions only if it is determined, to the satisfaction of our Insider Trading Compliance Officer (currently, our Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary), that such transactions are consistent with applicable rules, laws, and our Insider Trading Policy.
26

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE OFFICERS
Our executive officers are listed below, followed by information, including biographical information, about our executive officers (other than Mr. Stonehouse, whose biographical information appears above under “Election of Directors”).

Name | ​ | ​ | Age(1) | ​ | ​ | Position(s)
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 62 | ​ | ​ | President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | 43 | ​ | ​ | Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer
Helen M. Thackray, M.D. | ​ | ​ | 54 | ​ | ​ | Chief Research and Development Officer
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | 57 | ​ | ​ | Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | 52 | ​ | ​ | Chief Commercial Officer

(1) | Age as of April 17, 2023.

In prior years, we also identified Yarlagadda S. Babu, Ph.D., and William P. Sheridan, MBBS, the Company’s Chief Discovery Officer and Chief Development Officer, respectively, as executive officers of the Company. Although Dr. Babu and Dr. Sheridan continue to serve the Company in these positions, the Board determined during 2022 that they are no longer executive officers of the Company within the meaning of SEC rules.
Biographical Information of Executive Officers
Anthony J. Doyle joined BioCryst in April 2020 as its Chief Financial Officer. Prior to joining BioCryst, Mr. Doyle served as Chief Financial Officer of Worldwide Clinical Trials Holdings, Inc., a full-service global contract research organization, since 2014. From 2012 to 2014, Mr. Doyle was Chief Financial Officer of World Book, a Berkshire Hathaway company. From 2004 to 2012, Mr. Doyle held a series of roles of increasing responsibility at General Electric, moving through financial planning and analysis, controller, audit, tax, and commercial finance rotations in the GE Financial Management and Corporate Audit Staff finance and leadership training programs. He then led risk and pricing for GE Healthcare’s U.S. diagnostic imaging business and served as global program manager for GE Healthcare Solutions, a hospital and healthcare outcomes-based consulting company. Mr. Doyle received his Bachelor’s degree from Dublin City University (Ireland) and his DESEM from Reims Management School (France). Mr. Doyle also has a Graduate Certificate in Corporate Treasury from Dublin City University.
Helen M. Thackray, M.D. joined BioCryst in March 2021 as Chief Research & Development Officer. She previously served as Chief Medical Officer and Senior Vice President of clinical development at GlycoMimetics, Inc., a publicly-traded biotechnology company focused on serious oncology, immunology, and inflammatory conditions, from 2006 to 2021 and led its orphan product, fast track, and breakthrough therapy programs at all stages of development in rare diseases. Prior to joining GlycoMimetics, Dr. Thackray was Vice President of Clinical Development at Biosynexus and served for over a decade on the research ethics review board of the National Center for Healthcare Statistics, part of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Most recently, she has served on the ICH E11A Expert Working Group for the development of a harmonized regulatory guideline for pediatric extrapolation in drug development. She also served as Corporate and Clinical Development Advisor for Veralox Therapeutics from 2018 to 2020. Dr. Thackray is a board-certified pediatrician, serving on the faculty of the Children’s National Medical Center and George Washington University School of Medicine and Health Sciences since 2000. She has authored more than 60 peer-reviewed articles and presentations. Dr. Thackray holds a B.S. degree in biological sciences from Stanford University and an M.D. from the George Washington University School of Medicine and Health Sciences. She completed her pediatric residency and chief residency at Children’s National Medical Center, trained in medical genetics at the National Human Genome Research Institute at the National Institutes of Health, and is a Fellow of the American Academy of Pediatrics. Dr. Thackray served on our Board of Directors from September 2019 to May 2021, and she has served on the Board of Directors of Immunogen, Inc. since September 2021.
Alane P. Barnes joined BioCryst in September 2006 as its General Counsel. She was named Corporate Secretary in 2007, was named Vice President, General Counsel & Corporate Secretary in 2011, and has served as our Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary since 2018. She was named as an executive officer in 2013. Ms. Barnes is responsible for all legal affairs of the Company including SEC compliance, corporate governance, IP strategy and management, licensing transactions, government contract negotiations and management and dispute resolution. She graduated magna cum laude from Cumberland School of Law in 1997 and is a member of Curia Honoris, scholar of
27

TABLE OF CONTENTS

merit. Ms. Barnes received her B.S. in Natural Science with a concentration in biology and chemistry from UAB. Prior to joining the Company, Ms. Barnes worked for the UAB Research Foundation where she managed intellectual property, negotiated license transactions and facilitated the emergence of new companies based on university technology. Prior to employment at the UAB Research Foundation, Ms. Barnes practiced corporate law with a prominent law firm in Birmingham, Alabama. Ms. Barnes is currently a board member of the Research Triangle Area Association of Corporate Counsel and regularly speaks at national conferences regarding the pharmaceutical business and at women’s success conferences. She is a 2010 graduate of MOMENTUM, an organization geared toward building leadership in women.
Charles K. Gayer joined BioCryst in August 2015 as its Vice President of Global Strategic Marketing and was promoted to Chief Commercial Officer in January 2020. Prior to joining BioCryst, Mr. Gayer held several U.S. and global commercial leadership roles in competitive rare disease categories at Talecris Biotherapeutics, Inc., a biopharmaceutical company that was acquired in 2011 by Grifols, S.A., a multinational pharmaceutical and chemical manufacturer. At Talecris, he led U.S. alpha-1 antitrypsin deficiency marketing and later European sales and marketing. At Grifols, he led the U.S. marketing team for the combined immune globulin portfolio of the two companies. Prior to joining Talecris, he spent six years at GlaxsoSmithKline in a range of professional marketing, consumer marketing and sales roles. Mr. Gayer began his career as a strategic consultant for biopharmaceutical companies and also spent three years as a business analyst at rare disease pioneer Genzyme Corporation. Mr. Gayer received his B.A. in Politics from Princeton University and his M.B.A. from the Fuqua School of Business at Duke University.
28

TABLE OF CONTENTS

COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS
Philosophy and Overview of Compensation
The Compensation Committee (referred to in this section as the “Committee”) of the Board of Directors has the responsibility for establishing, implementing, and monitoring adherence with the Company’s compensation philosophy. Our goal is to provide a compensation package that attracts, incentivizes, and retains employees and is designed to align employees’ interests with the Company’s corporate strategies and business objectives and the interests of the stockholders. We refer to the individuals identified below as our “Named Executive Officers” for 2022. The Named Executive Officers include our Chief Executive Officer (“CEO”), our Chief Financial Officer (“CFO”), and our next three most highly compensated executive officers serving in such capacity at the end of 2022. The Named Executive Officers also include our Chief Discovery Officer and our Chief Development Officer. Although Dr. Babu and Dr. Sheridan continue to serve the Company in these positions, the Board determined that they are no longer executive officers of the Company, within the meaning of SEC rules, prior to the end of 2022. The compensation of our Named Executive Officers is discussed in this Compensation Discussion and Analysis and included in the Summary Compensation Table. Our Named Executive Officers for 2022 are:

Name | ​ | ​ | Title
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | President and Chief Executive Officer
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer
Helen M. Thackray, M.D. | ​ | ​ | Chief Research & Development Officer
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | Chief Legal Officer and Secretary
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | Chief Commercial Officer
Yarlagadda S. Babu, Ph.D. | ​ | ​ | Chief Discovery Officer
William P. Sheridan, MBBS | ​ | ​ | Chief Development Officer

Our executive compensation program is based on market best practices and is designed to ensure that it is appropriately risk-based and competitive with similar companies in our industry. The Committee’s primary objectives for our executive compensation program are as follows:

• | to have a substantial portion of each officer’s compensation contingent upon the Company’s performance as well as upon his or her own level of performance and contribution toward the Company’s performance and long-term strategic goals;

• | to reward executives for actions that create short-term and long-term sustainable stockholder value, with a strong focus on Company results;

• | to align the interests of our executives with the Company’s corporate strategies, business objectives, and the long-term interests of our stockholders; and

• | to attract, incentivize, and retain our executive talent.

Role of the Compensation Committee and Executive Officers
The Committee has the authority to determine the Company’s compensation philosophy, assess overall corporate performance for the year and its impact on the cash bonus pool, equity award pool, and base salary adjustment pool, and to establish compensation for the Company’s executive officers. The Company does not conduct annual individual performance reviews; rather, compensation decisions for the Named Executive Officers have been determined by the Committee based on its assessment of the performance of the Company. The Committee believes this approach effectively aligns the incentives of the Named Executive Officers with those of the Company’s stockholders and reinforces the highly focused corporate strategy of the Company. The CEO makes recommendations to the Committee with respect to executive officer compensation (excluding himself). Neither the CEO nor any other Named Executive Officer participates in the Committee’s final determination of compensation for executive officers.
Role of Compensation Consultants
It is the practice of the Committee to use a compensation consultant to perform an annual competitive compensation analysis of the Company’s overall compensation practices. Since 2015, the Committee has engaged Aon’s Human Capital Solutions practice, a division of Aon plc (“Aon”), formerly known as Radford, as the
29

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Company’s compensation consultant to conduct the overall analysis of the Company’s compensation practices and those of comparable companies in the biotechnology industry. The Committee has determined that there are no conflicts of interest with respect to the engagement of Aon by the Committee.
Under the direction of the Committee, Aon annually conducts an analysis of overall compensation practices, including benchmark comparisons of base salary, annual incentive targets, and long-term equity incentive compensation against a “peer group” of comparable companies discussed in more detail below. The results of this analysis are reviewed by the Committee in connection with its annual compensation decisions, including base salary determinations, annual incentive targets, and long-term equity grants.
Peer Group and the Use of Market Data
While the Company does not establish compensation levels based solely on benchmarking, pay practices at other companies are an important factor that the Committee considers in assessing the reasonableness of compensation and ensuring that our compensation practices are competitive in the marketplace. In order to evaluate the level of compensation for our Named Executive Officers, the Committee, using information provided by Aon, establishes a peer group of publicly-traded, national, and regional companies in the biopharmaceutical and biotechnology industries (the “Peer Group”) that generally:

• | are similar to the Company in terms of one or more of the following: size (i.e., employee headcount, revenue, market capitalization, etc.), stage of development for primary products, cash runway, and research and development investment;

• | have named executive officer positions that are comparable to the Company’s in terms of breadth, complexity, and scope of responsibilities; and

• | compete with the Company for employee talent.

Each Peer Group company participates in the Radford Biotechnology Survey, an Aon survey of executive total compensation for various corporate positions, which survey is widely used among biotechnology companies. Aon analyzes both survey data and compensation information reported in the public filings of the Peer Group companies for the comparative analysis and adjusts the data to reflect the age of the reported information. In September 2021, the Committee approved the 2021 Peer Group. The 2021 Peer Group, which the Committee used when making determinations for our December 2021 long-term equity incentive awards and 2022 base salary and Annual Incentive Plan (“AIP”) target adjustments, emphasized companies that have launched products within the last three years and are scaling. The Committee believed that, following the Company’s transformation into a commercial-stage biotechnology company with the launch of ORLADEYO in December 2020, such companies would reflect a peer group more closely aligned with the Company’s then-current stage of development. The 2021 Peer Group consisted of the following 20 peer companies, which had market capitalization ranging from approximately $1 billion to $8 billion and revenue ranging from approximately $50 million to $300 million, consistent with the Company’s increase in market capitalization and revenue in 2021 following the launch of ORLADEYO:

• | ​ | ​ | ACADIA Pharmaceuticals | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Atara Biotherapeutics | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Dynavax Technologies | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | MacroGenics
• | ​ | ​ | Acceleron Pharma | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Biohaven Pharmaceutical | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | G1 Therapeutics | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Omeros
• | ​ | ​ | Agenus | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Blueprint Medicines | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Insmed | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Ultragenyx Pharmaceutical
• | ​ | ​ | Amicus Therapeutics | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Cytokinetics | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Intra-Cellular Therapies | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Vir Biotechnology
• | ​ | ​ | Apellis Pharmaceuticals | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Dicerna Pharmaceuticals | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | KalVista Pharmaceuticals | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Zogenix

In September 2022, the Committee approved the 2022 Peer Group. The 2022 Peer Group, which the Committee used when making determinations for our December 2022 long-term equity incentive awards and 2023 base salary and AIP target adjustments, continued to emphasize companies that have launched products within the last three years and are scaling. The 2022 Peer Group targeted growing commercial companies, with market capitalization and revenue ranges adjusted to reflect changes in the Company’s market capitalization and revenue during 2022. The 2022 Peer Group consisted of the following 19 peer companies, which had market capitalization ranging from approximately $800 million to $7 billion and revenue ranging from approximately $70 million to $610 million:
30

TABLE OF CONTENTS

• | ​ | ​ | ACADIA Pharmaceuticals | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Biohaven Pharmaceutical | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Dynavax Technologies | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | MacroGenics
• | ​ | ​ | Agenus | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Blueprint Medicines | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | G1 Therapeutics | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | PTC Therapeutics
• | ​ | ​ | Amicus Therapeutics | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Corcept Therapeutics | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Harmony Biosciences | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Ultragenyx Pharmaceutical
• | ​ | ​ | Apellis Pharmaceuticals | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Cytokinetics | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Insmed | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Vir Biotechnology
• | ​ | ​ | Arrowhead Pharmaceuticals | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Deciphera Pharmaceuticals | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Intra-Cellular Therapies | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |

Role of the 2022 Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation
At our annual meeting in June 2022, our stockholders approved our “say-on-pay” proposal with more than 90% of the votes cast (exclusive of abstentions and broker non-votes) approving our executive compensation policies as described in our 2022 Proxy Statement filed with the SEC on April 25, 2022. The Committee believes that this vote reflected continued stockholder agreement with the Committee’s overall compensation philosophy and actions, and therefore, the Committee continued to apply similar principles in determining the amounts and types of executive compensation for fiscal 2022, with specific compensation decisions to be made each year in consideration of these principles and the Company’s results and performance. In order to align incentives to stockholder interests, the performance of the Named Executive Officers is evaluated based on the Committee’s assessment of the overall performance of the Company. The Committee will continue to consider the outcome of stockholder say-on-pay votes in making future executive compensation decisions.
Elements of Executive Compensation
The Company’s 2022 compensation program for executive officers was primarily comprised of the following elements:

• | base salary;

• | annual incentive compensation;

• | long-term equity incentive awards; and

• | other employee benefits.

Base Salary
The Company provides our employees with base salary to compensate them for services rendered during the fiscal year. In determining the base salary amount for each Named Executive Officer, the Committee primarily considers:

• | industry experience, knowledge, and qualifications;

• | salary levels in effect for comparable positions within the Company’s industry obtained from the Radford Biotechnology Survey; and

• | individual performance of the executive and the general performance of the Company.

The Company’s compensation practice is to generally target the competitive 50th percentile for base salary, annual incentive compensation and long-term equity grants. Base salary levels for our Named Executive Officers may fluctuate from the 50th percentile based on each Named Executive Officer’s particular experience, performance and value to the Company. For example, high-performing, experienced Named Executive Officers may be paid at or above the 75th percentile, while newer Named Executive Officers may be paid at a lower percentile. Base salary amounts are typically reviewed annually as part of the Company’s performance review process as well as upon a promotion or other change in responsibility. To assist the Committee in determining appropriate base salary increases, the Company’s compensation consultant provided competitive base salary levels by analyzing the competitive data described in more detail above.
In setting 2022 salaries, consistent with its philosophy for 2021 salaries and given the highly focused strategy of the Company, the Committee did not conduct individual performance reviews but instead continued to assess the Named Executive Officers based primarily on overall corporate performance while also giving consideration to individual contributions to corporate performance. The Committee also considered the market competitiveness of the
31

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Company’s current executive officer base salaries compared to the 2021 Peer Group based on the analysis prepared by Aon. This resulted in each Named Executive Officer receiving an increase in base salary for 2022, which generally reflected a market adjustment to the 50th percentile compared to the 2021 Peer Group or a 3.5% increase, whichever is greater:

Name | ​ | ​ | Approximate Percentage Increase | ​ | ​ | 2022 Base Salary
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 9.7% | ​ | ​ | $640,000
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | 3.5% | ​ | ​ | $507,978
Helen M. Thackray | ​ | ​ | 4.6% | ​ | ​ | $554,200
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | 7.7% | ​ | ​ | $457,200
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | 16.2% | ​ | ​ | $448,700
Yarlagadda S. Babu | ​ | ​ | 5.2% | ​ | ​ | $483,000
William P. Sheridan | ​ | ​ | 3.5% | ​ | ​ | $549,171

In setting 2023 salaries, consistent with its philosophy for 2022 salaries and given the highly focused strategy of the Company, the Committee did not conduct individual performance reviews but instead continued to assess the Named Executive Officers based primarily on overall corporate performance while also giving consideration to individual contributions to corporate performance. The Committee also considered the market competitiveness of the Company’s current executive officer base salaries compared to the 2022 Peer Group based on the analysis prepared by Aon. This resulted in all of the Named Executive Officers who were serving as executive officers at the time of such determination receiving the following increases in base salary for 2023, which generally reflect adjustments to the 50th percentile compared to the 2022 Peer Group or a 4% increase, whichever is greater; provided, however, that the CEO requested that his base salary not reflect any adjustment above the base 4% increase:

Name | ​ | ​ | Approximate Percentage Increase | ​ | ​ | 2023 Base Salary
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 4.0% | ​ | ​ | $665,600
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | 4.0% | ​ | ​ | $528,297
Helen M. Thackray | ​ | ​ | 4.0% | ​ | ​ | $576,368
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | 8.4% | ​ | ​ | $495,700
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | 10.4% | ​ | ​ | $495,300

Annual Incentive Plan Compensation
It is the Committee’s objective to have the entirety of each officer’s annual incentive program compensation contingent upon the Company’s performance based on the achievement of pre-established corporate performance objectives. Annual incentive payments are made pursuant to the AIP, which provides for a target amount of potential incentive awards for each participant thereunder, which is currently expressed as a percentage of annual base salary. In determining the 2022 AIP payouts for each of the Named Executive Officers, the Committee considered overall corporate performance against pre-established corporate objectives for 2022, individual contributions to corporate performance, and Peer Group market data provided by Aon.
The target percentage for each Named Executive Officer was set based on the data described below. Based on performance, the actual payout can range from zero to any amount relative to the target percentage of annual base salary. The overall amount of the AIP pool each performance year is determined by the Committee and is based on its assessment of Company performance against the current year corporate objectives multiplied by the sum of all participants at target performance. The AIP allows the Committee to use its discretion in setting the size of the AIP pool. The Committee may decide that the pool is as low as zero for a year of poor Company performance and may establish a pool that exceeds target for a year of exceptional Company performance.
32

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The Committee annually reviews with Aon the Peer Group data for non-equity incentive compensation and considers other factors intended to align the AIP with the Committee’s pay-for-performance philosophy. The Committee maintained the existing targets for the Named Executive Officers in the 2022 plan year. In December 2022, the Committee approved an increase in the AIP targets for the Named Executive Officers, beginning with the 2023 plan year. This increase is intended to continue the alignment of the interests of our Named Executive Officers with those of the Company and its stockholders, increase the performance-based component of compensation payable to our Named Executive Officers, and provide a more competitive total target cash compensation for our Named Executive Officers, which still remains below market competitive median levels for total cash compensation. The 2022 AIP target for each of Dr. Babu and Dr. Sheridan was 40% of base salary. The 2022 AIP targets for the Named Executive Officers who are continuing executive officers of the Company were, and their 2023 AIP targets are, as follows:

| ​ | ​ | 2022 AIP Target | ​ | ​ | 2023 AIP Target
Name | ​ | ​ | (percentage of base salary)
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 75% | ​ | ​ | 85%
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | 40% | ​ | ​ | 60%
Helen M. Thackray | ​ | ​ | 50% | ​ | ​ | 70%
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | 40% | ​ | ​ | 60%
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | 40% | ​ | ​ | 60%

At the time the 2022 AIP targets were set, the Committee believed that payout at the target performance level (100 points) was challenging but achievable and that payout above target represented a “stretch” performance goal, but was nevertheless achievable. In order to further tie individual compensation to Company performance, payout to individuals under the AIP is based on Company performance and awards under the AIP are typically settled in cash. All awards are reviewed and approved by the Committee.
The pre-established corporate objectives for 2022 Company performance are described in the table below. However, the table does not include the target levels with respect to the specific quantitative and qualitative objectives as we believe disclosure of such information would result in competitive harm to the Company.

Objective | ​ | ​ | Description | ​ | ​ | Points at Target
1 | ​ | ​ | ORLADEYO. Corporate objectives for ORLADEYO included goals to increase ORLADEYO sales and the number of patients on ORLADEYO, expand into additional markets globally, and advance ORLADEYO clinical programs. | ​ | ​ | 35
2 | ​ | ​ | Complement-Mediated Diseases. Corporate objectives for our complement-mediated diseases program included goals to advance the BCX9930 program, advance BCX10013 into a clinical program, and advance discovery candidates in other complement-mediated disease targets. | ​ | ​ | 35
3 | ​ | ​ | Product Portfolio. Corporate objectives for our product portfolio included goals to advance other rare disease candidates through our discovery program. | ​ | ​ | 10
4 | ​ | ​ | Organization. Corporate organizational objectives included targets for recruiting and retaining employees; gather data from employees to obtain a baseline read on Company culture and work to improve communications with employees. | ​ | ​ | 20
| ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 100

33

TABLE OF CONTENTS

In assessing the Company’s performance against the pre-established 2022 objectives in December 2022, the Committee assessed the completion of the corporate objectives as described in the table below. In assessing 2022 Company performance in light of the 2022 objectives, as well as the achievements of the Company, the Committee attributed the values set forth in the table below to the achievement of each of the Company objectives. In consideration of these results, the Committee awarded payouts under the AIP at 100% of target for each recipient.

Objective | ​ | ​ | Committee Determination | ​ | ​ | Rationale | ​ | ​ | Points Awarded
1 | ​ | ​ | Partially Met | ​ | ​ | • Achieved a doubling of ORLADEYO sales from the previous year and increased the number of patients on ORLADEYO, although actual results were below target numbers set for the AIP. • Filed and received approvals for, and priced and launched, ORLADEYO in multiple countries, exceeding the target number of new regulatory filings set for the AIP. • Advanced ORLADEYO clinical programs, although at a slower pace than target. | ​ | ​ | 30
2 | ​ | ​ | Partially Met | ​ | ​ | • Faced with an unforeseen safety issue in the pivotal study, the team worked to identify its most likely cause and to determine whether there was a path forward for advancement of the BCX9930 program. This resulted in development and implementation of a new plan for the program and the reopening of enrollment in clinical trials with BCX9930. The Company subsequently discontinued the development of BCX9930 for competitive reasons. • Advanced the BCX10013 program in healthy volunteers, although at a slower pace than target. • Advanced pursuits of oral medicines directed at other targets across the classical, lectin and terminal pathways of the complement system, including C2, exceeding the target set for the AIP. | ​ | ​ | 30
3 | ​ | ​ | Met | ​ | ​ | • Advanced the BCX9250 program in line with the target set for the AIP, prior to its discontinuation in the fourth quarter of 2022 due to competitive reasons and to redirect the investment to other opportunities. • Advanced another rare disease candidate in the development program, also in line with the target set for the AIP. | ​ | ​ | 10
4 | ​ | ​ | Exceeds | ​ | ​ | • Exceeded recruiting and retention metrics. • Completed a culture assessment that indicated a strong alignment on Company values and culture across the employee base. • Implemented improved communication programs to further enhance culture. | ​ | ​ | 30
| ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 100

Long-Term Equity Incentive Awards
All of the Named Executive Officers are eligible to participate in the Company’s periodic awards of equity grants under the Company’s Stock Incentive Plan. These awards are designed to:

• | create a greater sense of employee ownership;

• | enhance the link between creation of stockholder value and long-term employee compensation;

• | provide an opportunity for increased equity ownership by the officers, which increases the alignment of their financial interests with those of our stockholders; and

• | maintain competitive levels of total compensation.

The Committee has historically granted equity awards to the executive officers on an annual basis. The overall grant pool is established on an annual basis based, in part, on the Committee’s assessment of competitive equity grant levels by organization level and the number of employees at each level using competitive data provided by Aon based on its analysis of the Company’s current Peer Group. In determining the amount of each grant, the Committee also considers the Company performance, assessed on an annual basis.
34

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Equity Awards Granted in 2022
In setting the levels of long-term equity incentive awards in December 2022, the Committee assessed the Company’s performance against the corporate performance objectives for 2022, as described above under the caption “Annual Incentive Plan Compensation,” and in reviewing the analysis provided by Aon regarding the Company’s 2022 Peer Group equity compensation practices and the number of shares of Common Stock available for grant under the Company’s Stock Incentive Plan, the Committee determined to grant long-term equity incentive awards at a level representing approximately the 75th percentile of comparative companies based on the 2022 Peer Group data provided by Aon, with certain additional long-term equity incentive awards to be granted to selected individuals in light of the particular individual contributions made by such individuals to 2022 Company performance. The Committee further determined that, after evaluating current trends and reviewing the intended purpose of this program, the long-term equity incentive awards for 2022 performance should consist of a mix of stock options and RSUs. In consideration of the foregoing factors, in December 2022, the Committee awarded options and RSUs to the Named Executive Officers as set forth in the table below.

Name | ​ | ​ | Options (#) | ​ | ​ | RSUs (#)
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 595,000 | ​ | ​ | 127,500
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | 34,000
Helen M. Thackray | ​ | ​ | 238,000 | ​ | ​ | 81,000
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | 34,000
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | 34,000
Yarlagadda S. Babu | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | 64,000
William P. Sheridan | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | 64,000

Each stock option represents the right to purchase one share of Common Stock at the option exercise price (once the option is vested), and each RSU represents the right to receive one share of Common Stock upon vesting of the RSU. The stock options and RSUs granted to the Named Executive Officers in December 2022 vest 25% annually on each of the first four anniversaries of the date of the grant, until fully vested on the fourth anniversary. The stock options expire ten years after the date of the grant. This provides a reasonable timeframe during which the Named Executive Officers can benefit from the appreciation of the Company’s shares. The exercise price of options granted under the Stock Incentive Plan cannot be less than 100% of the fair market value of the underlying stock on the date of grant.
Other Elements of Compensation
In order to attract and retain key talent and pay market levels of compensation, we offer broad-based retirement, health and welfare employee benefits to our eligible employees, including our Named Executive Officers, subject to the terms and conditions of each benefit program. Our Named Executive Officers are eligible to participate in these benefits on the same basis as other full-time employees.
Medical Insurance. The Company makes available to eligible employees and their dependents group health, dental and vision insurance coverage.
Life and Disability Insurance. The Company makes available disability and life insurance at coverage levels based upon the employee’s level of compensation. In addition, as part of Mr. Stonehouse’s employment agreement, he is entitled to have either a $1 million life insurance policy payable to his beneficiary upon death, or, if there is no policy in place, we are required to pay his beneficiary $1 million upon his death. An insurance policy was in place at December 31, 2022.
Defined Contribution Plan. The Company offers a retirement plan designed to meet the requirements under Section 401(k) of the Code. The 401(k) plan permits eligible employees to defer up to 100% of their annual eligible compensation, subject to certain limitations imposed by the Code. Employee elective deferrals are immediately vested and non-forfeitable. The Company makes matching contributions equal to the first 5% of the employee elective deferrals, which vest over a period not to exceed six years.
Stock Purchase Plan. The Company sponsors a broad-based employee stock purchase plan (the “ESPP”), designed to meet the requirements under Section 423 of the Code. The ESPP permits employees to purchase Company stock at a discount through payroll deductions. ESPP participants are granted a purchase right to acquire shares of Common Stock at a price that is 85% of the stock price on either the first day of the stock purchase period
35

TABLE OF CONTENTS

or the last day of the stock purchase period, whichever is lower. The purchase dates occur on the last business days of January and July of each year. To pay for the shares, each participant may authorize periodic payroll deductions from 1% to 15% of the employee’s cash compensation, subject to certain limitations imposed by the Code. In addition, no employee may purchase more than 3,000 shares in each purchase period and/or $25,000 in each calendar year. All payroll deductions collected from the participant during the purchase period are automatically applied to the purchase of Common Stock on the dates indicated above provided the participant remains an eligible employee and has not withdrawn from the ESPP prior to the purchase date.
Other Fringe Benefits. With the exception of the commuting expense reimbursements described below and the relocation expenses described below under the caption “Executive Relocation,” the Company makes certain other fringe benefits available to the Named Executive Officers on the same basis as are made available to its other employees, such as tuition reimbursement and payment of professional dues. The aggregate amount of these other fringe benefits was less than $10,000 for each Named Executive Officer during 2022.
Executive Relocation. The Board has adopted an Executive Relocation Policy (the “Relocation Policy”) for certain new employees of the Company, including executive officers. The Relocation Policy provides for a house hunting trip, temporary living and trips home for up to 90 days, home selling support or direct reimbursement for some selling expenses, moving costs and temporary storage of goods, customary closing expenses on the new home, a miscellaneous allowance of one month’s salary, not to exceed $5,000, and gross up of all taxable expenses. The Relocation Policy requires 100% repayment of benefits if the employee leaves or is terminated for cause within 12 months from the hire date. The Company did not pay any relocation expenses to Named Executive Officers in 2022.
Policy Regarding Tax Deductibility of Compensation
Section 162(m) of the Code limits our ability to deduct compensation paid to certain of our current and former Named Executive Officers (the covered employees) for tax purposes to $1 million annually. The application of Section 162(m) is complex and may change with time (with potentially retroactive effect). While the Committee considers the deductibility of awards as one factor in determining executive compensation, the Committee also looks at many other factors in making its decisions and retains the flexibility to grant awards it determines to be consistent with the Company’s overall compensation philosophy, even if the award is not deductible by the Company for tax purposes.
Policy with Respect to Equity Compensation Awards
The Company grants all equity incentive awards based on the fair market value as of the date of grant. The exercise price for stock option grants and similar awards is determined by reference to the last quoted price per share on the Nasdaq Global Select Market at the close of business on the date of grant.
Clawback Policy
In January 2013, our Board implemented a “clawback” policy. The policy provides that in the event of material noncompliance with financial reporting under the securities laws, we may recover (in whole or in part) any performance-based incentive payments and equity-based performance awards received by any of our named executive officers in the three years prior to a material financial restatement, if the Board determines that such executive officer was personally involved in misconduct with respect to material noncompliance that led to the restatement and that such incentive payment or equity-based performance award would have been lower had it been calculated based on the restated results.
Management and the Board continue to monitor developments on Nasdaq’s proposed listing rules relating to clawback policies and will review and modify the policy as necessary to comply with the final Nasdaq listing rules under Exchange Act Rule 10D-1 prior to the effectiveness of such rules.
36

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Risk Assessment of Compensation Programs
Management of the Company, together with the Company’s compensation consultant and outside counsel and Compensation Committee, has examined the Company’s compensation program and discussed whether any elements of the program created risks that were reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company. Following this analysis, management concluded that the elements of the Company’s compensation program did not create risks that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company. In its analysis, management considered a number of factors, including primarily: (1) the total value of the payments made under the Company’s compensation program for the prior year and (2) that any corporate actions that would potentially lead to achievement of corporate performance objectives would require approval by the Company’s Board of Directors, which provides a check on the ability of any individual to take risks that could have a material adverse effect on the Company in an effort to achieve a certain performance objective.
37

TABLE OF CONTENTS

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT
The Compensation Committee reviewed the Compensation Discussion and Analysis and discussed its contents with Company management. Based on such review and discussions, the Committee recommended that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this Proxy Statement and incorporated by reference into the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022.
Nancy J. Hutson, Ph.D., Chair of the Committee
Stephen J. Aselage
A. Machelle Sanders
38

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION
2022 Summary Compensation Table
The following table sets forth the total compensation awarded, paid to, or earned by our Named Executive Officers, as specified by Item 402(a)(3) of Regulation S-K.

Name and Principal Position | ​ | ​ | Year | ​ | ​ | Salary ($) | ​ | ​ | Bonus ($) | ​ | ​ | Stock Awards ($)(1) | ​ | ​ | Option Awards ($)(2) | ​ | ​ | Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation ($)(3) | ​ | ​ | All Other Compensation ($)(4) | ​ | ​ | Total ($)
Jon P. Stonehouse President, Chief Executive Officer and Director | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 640,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,355,325 | ​ | ​ | 4,482,254 | ​ | ​ | 480,000 | ​ | ​ | 25,415(5) | ​ | ​ | 6,982,994
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 583,495 | ​ | ​ | 43,762 | ​ | ​ | 1,405,890 | ​ | ​ | 4,511,089 | ​ | ​ | 492,324 | ​ | ​ | 24,665 | ​ | ​ | 7,061,225
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 566,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 4,916,022 | ​ | ​ | 531,094 | ​ | ​ | 21,325 | ​ | ​ | 6,034,941
Anthony J. Doyle Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 507,978 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 361,420 | ​ | ​ | 1,194,012 | ​ | ​ | 203,191 | ​ | ​ | 15,250 | ​ | ​ | 2,281,851
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 490,800 | ​ | ​ | 19,632 | ​ | ​ | 857,250 | ​ | ​ | 1,287,761 | ​ | ​ | 220,860 | ​ | ​ | 14,500 | ​ | ​ | 2,890,803
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 345,455 | ​ | ​ | 50,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,468,225 | ​ | ​ | 240,000 | ​ | ​ | 14,250 | ​ | ​ | 4,117,930
Helen M. Thackray, M.D. Chief R&D Officer | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 554,200 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 861,030 | ​ | ​ | 1,792,902 | ​ | ​ | 277,100 | ​ | ​ | 12,700 | ​ | ​ | ​3,497,932
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 425,125 | ​ | ​ | 236,500 | ​ | ​ | 1,519,920 | ​ | ​ | 4,395,101 | ​ | ​ | 298,125 | ​ | ​ | 6,625 | ​ | ​ | 6,881,396
Alane P. Barnes(6) Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 457,200 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 361,420 | ​ | ​ | 1,194,012 | ​ | ​ | 182,880 | ​ | ​ | 15,250 | ​ | ​ | 2,210,762
Charles K. Gayer(6) Chief Commercial Officer | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 448,700 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 361,420 | ​ | ​ | 1,194,012 | ​ | ​ | 179,480 | ​ | ​ | 15,250 | ​ | ​ | 2,198,862
Yarlagadda S. Babu, Ph.D.(7) Chief Discovery Officer | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 483,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 680,320 | ​ | ​ | 1,194,012 | ​ | ​ | 193,200 | ​ | ​ | 15,250 | ​ | ​ | 2,565,782
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 458,945 | ​ | ​ | 18,358 | ​ | ​ | 400,050 | ​ | ​ | 1,287,761 | ​ | ​ | 206,525 | ​ | ​ | 14,500 | ​ | ​ | 2,386,139
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 445,578 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,582,168 | ​ | ​ | 222,789 | ​ | ​ | 14,250 | ​ | ​ | 2,264,785
William P. Sheridan, MBBS(7) Chief Development Officer | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 549,171 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 680,320 | ​ | ​ | 1,194,012 | ​ | ​ | 219,668 | ​ | ​ | 15,250 | ​ | ​ | 2,658,421
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 530,600 | ​ | ​ | 21,224 | ​ | ​ | 400,050 | ​ | ​ | 1,287,761 | ​ | ​ | 238,770 | ​ | ​ | 52,826 | ​ | ​ | 2,531,231
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 515,146 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,892,951 | ​ | ​ | 257,573 | ​ | ​ | 14,250 | ​ | ​ | 2,679,920

(1) | For 2022, these amounts reflect the aggregate grant date fair value, computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718, of RSUs granted pursuant to the Stock Incentive Plan for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 12 to the Company’s audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022, which is included in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 27, 2023.

(2) | For 2022, these amounts reflect the aggregate grant date fair value, computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718, of stock option awards granted pursuant to the Stock Incentive Plan. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 12 to the Company’s audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022, which is included in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 27, 2022.

(3) | Represents payments earned under the AIP. Values shown reflect the full calculated payout of the incentive awards under the AIP.

(4) | Except as otherwise noted, the amounts shown reflect the Company contribution for the executive to his or her 401(k) plan.

(5) | Consists of Company contributions to the 401(k) plan and life insurance premiums described above in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis under the caption “Other Elements of Compensation—Life and Disability Insurance.” For 2022, such amounts were $15,250 and $10,165, respectively.

(6) | The executive was not a named executive officer in 2020 or 2021.

(7) | Although Dr. Babu and Dr. Sheridan continue to serve the Company as Chief Discovery Officer and Chief Development Officer, respectively, the Board determined prior to the end of 2022 that Dr. Babu and Dr. Sheridan are no longer executive officers within the meaning of SEC rules. Information regarding their compensation is included in this Proxy Statement pursuant to Item 402(a)(3)(iv) of Regulation S-K.

39

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2022
The following table provides information about plan-based awards granted during 2022 to our Named Executive Officers.

| ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | Estimated Future Payments Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |
Name | ​ | ​ | Grant Date | ​ | ​ | Compensation Committee Action Date | ​ | ​ | Threshold ($) | ​ | ​ | Target ($)(1) | ​ | ​ | Maximum ($) | ​ | ​ | All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units (#)(2) | ​ | ​ | All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Options (#)(3) | ​ | ​ | Exercise or Base Price of Option Awards ($/Sh)(4) | ​ | ​ | Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option Awards ($)(5)
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 595,000 | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 4,482,254
​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 127,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,355,325
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 480,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 1,194,012
​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 34,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 361,420
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 203,191 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Helen M. Thackray, M.D. | ​ | ​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 238,000 | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 1,792,902
​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 81,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 861,030
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 277,100 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 1,194,012
​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 34,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 361,420
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 182,880 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 1,194,012
​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 34,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 361,420
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 179,480 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Yarlagadda S. Babu, Ph.D. | ​ | ​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 1,194,012
​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 64,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 680,320
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 193,200 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
William P. Sheridan, MBBS | ​ | ​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 1,194,012
​ | 12/19/22 | ​ | ​ | 12/18/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 64,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 680,320
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 219,668 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —

(1) | Represents possible payouts under our AIP. The amount shown in the “Target” column represents the incentive payment that will be earned if performance is assessed at target. There is no specific “threshold” amount payable for minimal performance under the AIP or “maximum” amount payable for performance in excess of target under the AIP. Payout could be zero if corporate objectives are not met. In addition, the Committee has discretion to establish a payout that exceeds the applicable target percentage of annual base salary if warranted by Company performance.

(2) | Represents RSUs that vest 25% on each of the first four anniversaries of the grant date until fully vested after four years, subject to the executive’s continued service to the Company.

(3) | Stock options vest 25% on each of the first four anniversaries of the grant date until fully vested after four years, and they have a term of ten years, subject in each case to the executive’s continued service to the Company.

(4) | The exercise price is the closing market price of our Common Stock on the grant date.

(5) | See Notes (1) and (2) to the “2022 Summary Compensation Table” above for more information about the assumptions used to determine these amounts.

40

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Outstanding Equity Awards at December 31, 2022
The following table summarizes the equity awards we have granted to our Named Executive Officers that were outstanding as of December 31, 2022.

| ​ | ​ | Option Awards | ​ | ​ | Stock Awards
Name | ​ | ​ | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable | ​ | ​ | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable(1) | ​ | ​ | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options (#) | ​ | ​ | Option Exercise Price ($)(2) | ​ | ​ | Option Expiration Date(3) | ​ | ​ | Number of Shares or Units of Stock that Have Not Vested(4) | ​ | ​ | Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock that Have Not Vested ($)(5)
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 100,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.45 | ​ | ​ | 8/8/2023 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 84,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.80 | ​ | ​ | 1/20/2024 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 115,345 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 20,355(6) | ​ | ​ | 12.16 | ​ | ​ | 1/1/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 162,950 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.82 | ​ | ​ | 12/29/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 337,050 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.22 | ​ | ​ | 5/23/2026 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 500,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.51 | ​ | ​ | 2/27/2027 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 300,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.04 | ​ | ​ | 12/20/2027 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 675,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7.06 | ​ | ​ | 12/20/2028 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 235,875 | ​ | ​ | 78,625 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.23 | ​ | ​ | 12/17/2029 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 314,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.23 | ​ | ​ | 12/17/2029 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 435,000 | ​ | ​ | 435,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 8.31 | ​ | ​ | 12/15/2030 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 143,625 | ​ | ​ | 430,875 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 11.43 | ​ | ​ | 12/14/2031 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | 595,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 12/19/2032 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 219,750 | ​ | ​ | 2,522,730
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | 333,500(7) | ​ | ​ | 266,500(7) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.91 | ​ | ​ | 4/30/2030 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 166,250 | ​ | ​ | 166,250 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 8.31 | ​ | ​ | 12/15/2030 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 41,000 | ​ | ​ | 123,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 11.43 | ​ | ​ | 12/14/2031 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 12/19/2032 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 90,250 | ​ | ​ | 1,036,070
Helen M. Thackray | ​ | ​ | 40,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2.86 | ​ | ​ | 9/20/29 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 40,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.41 | ​ | ​ | 5/12/30 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 100,000 | ​ | ​ | 300,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.17 | ​ | ​ | 3/31/2031 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 51,250 | ​ | ​ | 153,750 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 11.43 | ​ | ​ | 12/14/2031 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | 238,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 12/19/2032 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 189,000 | ​ | ​ | 2,169,720
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | 18,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.80 | ​ | ​ | 1/20/2024 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 52,700 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 9,300(6) | ​ | ​ | 11.13 | ​ | ​ | 12/22/2024 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 23,200 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 12.16 | ​ | ​ | 1/1/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 43,997 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.82 | ​ | ​ | 12/29/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 91,004 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.22 | ​ | ​ | 5/23/2026 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 150,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.51 | ​ | ​ | 2/27/2027 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 62,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.04 | ​ | ​ | 12/20/2027 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 190,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7.06 | ​ | ​ | 12/20/2028 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 142,500 | ​ | ​ | 47,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.23 | ​ | ​ | 12/17/2029 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 140,000 | ​ | ​ | 140,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 8.31 | ​ | ​ | 12/15/2030 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 41,000 | ​ | ​ | 123,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 11.43 | ​ | ​ | 12/14/2031 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 12/19/2032 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 75,250 | ​ | ​ | 863,870
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | 75,000 | ​ | ​ | ​— | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.82 | ​ | ​ | 8/25/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 6,837 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.82 | ​ | ​ | 12/29/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 14,142 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.22 | ​ | ​ | 5/32/2026 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 50,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.51 | ​ | ​ | 2/27/2027 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 27,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.04 | ​ | ​ | 12/20/2027 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 65,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7.06 | ​ | ​ | 12/20/2028 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 79,500 | ​ | ​ | 26,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.23 | ​ | ​ | 12/17/2029 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 95,000 | ​ | ​ | 95,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 8.31 | ​ | ​ | 12/15/2030 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 41,000 | ​ | ​ | 123,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 11.43 | ​ | ​ | 12/14/2031 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 12/19/2032 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 94,000 | ​ | ​ | 1,079,120

41

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ​ | ​ | Option Awards | ​ | ​ | Stock Awards
Name | ​ | ​ | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable | ​ | ​ | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable(1) | ​ | ​ | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options (#) | ​ | ​ | Option Exercise Price ($)(2) | ​ | ​ | Option Expiration Date(3) | ​ | ​ | Number of Shares or Units of Stock that Have Not Vested(4) | ​ | ​ | Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock that Have Not Vested ($)(5)
Yarlagadda S. Babu | ​ | ​ | 68,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.45 | ​ | ​ | 8/8/2023 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 35,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.80 | ​ | ​ | 1/20/2024 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 76,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 13,500(6) | ​ | ​ | 11.13 | ​ | ​ | 12/22/2024 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 42,400 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 12.16 | ​ | ​ | 1/1/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 62,573 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.82 | ​ | ​ | 12/29/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 129,427 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.22 | ​ | ​ | 5/23/2026 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 175,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.51 | ​ | ​ | 2/27/2027 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 100,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.04 | ​ | ​ | 12/20/2027 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 235,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7.06 | ​ | ​ | 12/20/2028 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 168,750 | ​ | ​ | 56,250 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.23 | ​ | ​ | 12/17/2029 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 140,000 | ​ | ​ | 140,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 8.31 | ​ | ​ | 12/15/2030 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 41,000 | ​ | ​ | 123,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 11.43 | ​ | ​ | 12/14/2031 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 12/19/2032 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 90,250 | ​ | ​ | 1,036,070
William P. Sheridan | ​ | ​ | 17,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.45 | ​ | ​ | 8/8/2023 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 35,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.80 | ​ | ​ | 1/20/2024 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 96,050 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 16,950(6) | ​ | ​ | 11.13 | ​ | ​ | 12/22/2024 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 52,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 12.16 | ​ | ​ | 1/1/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 71,698 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.82 | ​ | ​ | 12/29/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 18,148 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.51 | ​ | ​ | 2/27/2027 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 100,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5.04 | ​ | ​ | 12/20/2027 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 170,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7.06 | ​ | ​ | 12/20/2028 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 52,000 | ​ | ​ | 44,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3.23 | ​ | ​ | 12/17/2029 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 167,500 | ​ | ​ | 167,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 8.31 | ​ | ​ | 12/15/2030 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 41,000 | ​ | ​ | 123,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 11.43 | ​ | ​ | 12/14/2031 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | 158,500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10.63 | ​ | ​ | 12/19/2032 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 90,250 | ​ | ​ | 1,036,070

(1) | Except as otherwise noted, stock options vest 25% on each of the first four anniversaries of the grant date until fully vested after four years.

(2) | The option exercise price is equal to the closing price of our Common Stock as reported by Nasdaq on the grant date.

(3) | Except as otherwise noted, options expire ten years after the grant date.

(4) | RSUs vest 25% on each of the first four anniversaries of the grant date until fully vested after four years.

(5) | Based upon a stock price of $11.48 per share, which was the closing price of our Common Stock as reported by Nasdaq on December 30, 2022 (the last trading day of our fiscal year ended December 31, 2022), multiplied by the number of shares of Common Stock subject to RSUs that had not yet vested.

(6) | Special performance stock options subject to vesting upon successful completion of specific performance objectives described under the caption “2014 Special Performance Award” in the Company’s 2015 Proxy Statement filed on April 10, 2015.

(7) | Options granted under the Inducement Equity Incentive Plan and the Stock Incentive Plan that vested 1/3 on the first anniversary of the grant date, with the remainder vesting in three equal installments on the second, third, and fourth anniversaries of the grant date.

42

TABLE OF CONTENTS

2022 Option Exercises and Stock Vested
The following table provides information on shares acquired during 2022 by our Named Executive Officers upon the exercise of stock options and the vesting of RSUs.

| ​ | ​ | Option Awards | ​ | ​ | Stock Awards
Name | ​ | ​ | Number of Shares Acquired on Exercise (#) | ​ | ​ | Value Realized on Exercise ($)(1) | ​ | ​ | Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting | ​ | ​ | Value Realized on Vesting ($)(2)
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 481,573 | ​ | ​ | 5,326,206 | ​ | ​ | 30,750 | ​ | ​ | 343,478
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 18,750 | ​ | ​ | 209,438
Helen M. Thackray | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 36,000 | ​ | ​ | 529,370
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 13,750 | ​ | ​ | 153,588
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 20,000 | ​ | ​ | 223,400
Yarlagadda S. Babu | ​ | ​ | 100,000 | ​ | ​ | 1,245,703 | ​ | ​ | 8,750 | ​ | ​ | 97,738
William P. Sheridan | ​ | ​ | 550,154 | ​ | ​ | 4,401,140 | ​ | ​ | 8,750 | ​ | ​ | 97,738

(1) | Value is calculated by multiplying (a) the number of shares acquired upon exercise by (b) the difference between the market price of our Common Stock at the time of exercise (or, for non-cash exercises, the closing price of our Common Stock as reported by Nasdaq on the date of exercise) and the applicable exercise price.

(2) | Value is calculated by multiplying (a) the number of shares acquired upon vesting of RSUs by (b) the closing price of our Common Stock as reported by Nasdaq on the applicable vesting date.

Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control
The following table sets forth potential payments payable to our Named Executive Officers upon termination of employment. The amounts include compensation payable upon termination without cause, constructive termination, termination following a change in control, and termination in the event of disability or death. None of the Named Executive Officers are entitled to any payments upon termination with cause. The effect of a Named Executive Officer’s termination of employment on annual incentive awards under the AIP is subject to determination by the Compensation Committee in its sole discretion. Absent a contrary determination by the Compensation Committee or provisions to the contrary in an employment agreement, all awards under the AIP are forfeited if the executive terminates employment with the Company before the annual incentive awards are paid. The Compensation Committee may, in its discretion, revise, amend, or add to the benefits if it deems it advisable. The amounts shown assume the stock options and RSUs are valued at their last intrinsic value in fiscal 2022 and that termination is effective December 31, 2022, and thus include amounts earned through such time and are estimates of the amounts which would be paid out to the executives upon their termination. The actual amounts to be paid out can only be determined at the time of such executive’s separation from the Company. The amounts shown in the table do not include accrued vacation, vested amounts payable under the Company’s 401(k) plan, any accrued but unpaid bonus or base salary, benefits under the Company’s disability benefit program or life insurance policies, or potential compensation recognized upon exercise of vested options as disclosed in the Outstanding Equity Awards table above.

Name | ​ | ​ | Benefit | ​ | ​ | Termination Without Cause ($) | ​ | ​ | Constructive Termination ($) | ​ | ​ | Disability ($) | ​ | ​ | Death ($)(1) | ​ | ​ | Change in Control with no Change in Employment Status ($)(2) | ​ | ​ | Change in Control and Termination ($)(3)
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | Base salary | ​ | ​ | 1,280,000 | ​ | ​ | 1,280,000 | ​ | ​ | 1,280,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,280,000
​ | Target bonus(4) | ​ | ​ | 960,000 | ​ | ​ | 960,000 | ​ | ​ | 960,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 960,000
​ | Health care premiums(5) | ​ | ​ | 20,916 | ​ | ​ | 20,916 | ​ | ​ | 20,916 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 20,916
​ | Equity vesting acceleration(6) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5,077,630 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5,077,630
​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 2,260,916 | ​ | ​ | 2,260,916 | ​ | ​ | 2,260,916 | ​ | ​ | 5,077,630 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7,338,546
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | Base salary | ​ | ​ | 507,978 | ​ | ​ | 507,978 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 507,978
​ | Target bonus(4) | ​ | ​ | 203,191 | ​ | ​ | 203,191 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 203,191
​ | Health care premiums(5) | ​ | ​ | 29,691 | ​ | ​ | 29,691 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 29,691
​ | Equity vesting acceleration(6) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,721,363
​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 740,860 | ​ | ​ | 740,860 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 4,462,223

43

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Name | ​ | ​ | Benefit | ​ | ​ | Termination Without Cause ($) | ​ | ​ | Constructive Termination ($) | ​ | ​ | Disability ($) | ​ | ​ | Death ($)(1) | ​ | ​ | Change in Control with no Change in Employment Status ($)(2) | ​ | ​ | Change in Control and Termination ($)(3)
Helen M. Thackray | ​ | ​ | Base salary | ​ | ​ | 554,200 | ​ | ​ | 554,200 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 554,200
​ | Target bonus(4) | ​ | ​ | 277,100 | ​ | ​ | 277,100 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 277,100
​ | Health care premiums(5) | ​ | ​ | 29,691 | ​ | ​ | 29,691 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 29,691
​ | Equity vesting acceleration(6) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,962,500
​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 860,991 | ​ | ​ | 860,991 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 4,832,491
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | Base salary | ​ | ​ | 457,200 | ​ | ​ | 457,200 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 457,200
​ | Target bonus(4) | ​ | ​ | 182,880 | ​ | ​ | 182,880 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 182,880
​ | Health care premiums(5) | ​ | ​ | 29,691 | ​ | ​ | 29,691 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 29,691
​ | Equity vesting acceleration(6) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,843,675 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,843,675
​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 669,771 | ​ | ​ | 669,771 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,843,675 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​2,513,446
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | Base salary | ​ | ​ | 448,700 | ​ | ​ | 448,700 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 448,700
​ | Target bonus(4) | ​ | ​ | 179,480 | ​ | ​ | 179,480 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 179,480
​ | Health care premiums(5) | ​ | ​ | 29,691 | ​ | ​ | 29,691 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 29,691
​ | Equity vesting acceleration(6) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,739,770 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,739,770
​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 657,871 | ​ | ​ | 657,871 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,739,770 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,397,641
Yarlagadda S. Babu | ​ | ​ | Base salary | ​ | ​ | 483,000 | ​ | ​ | 483,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 483,000
​ | Target bonus(4) | ​ | ​ | 193,200 | ​ | ​ | 193,200 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 193,200
​ | Health care premiums(5) | ​ | ​ | 29,691 | ​ | ​ | 29,691 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 29,691
​ | Equity vesting acceleration(6) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,089,533 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,089,533
​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 705,891 | ​ | ​ | 705,891 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,089,533 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,795,424
William P. Sheridan | ​ | ​ | Base salary | ​ | ​ | 549,171 | ​ | ​ | 549,171 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 549,171
​ | Target bonus(4) | ​ | ​ | 219,668 | ​ | ​ | 219,668 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 219,668
​ | Health care premiums(5) | ​ | ​ | 20,916 | ​ | ​ | 20,916 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 20,916
​ | Equity vesting acceleration(6) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,076,853 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,076,853
​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 789,755 | ​ | ​ | 789,755 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,076,853 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,866,608

(1) | Pursuant to the terms of the Company’s Stock Incentive Plan, acceleration of unvested stock options occurs in the event of death only after five years of service.

(2) | Relates to acceleration of the unvested special performance stock options described in Note (6) to the “Outstanding Equity Awards at December 31, 2022” table above and assumes that the applicable change in control event would require stockholder approval upon which such outstanding stock options will not vest, as described under “Equity Vesting Acceleration—Stock Options” below. If the applicable change in control event did not require stockholder approval or the acquiring company did not assume the stock options, then the following amounts reflect the value of the stock options that would accelerate upon such change in control event: (i) for Mr. Stonehouse, $0; (ii) for Mr. Doyle, $0; (iii) for Dr. Thackray, $0; (iv) for Ms. Barnes, $3,255; (v) for Mr. Gayer, $0; (vi) for Dr. Babu, $4,725; and (vii) for Dr. Sheridan, $5,932.

(3) | Benefits for Mr. Stonehouse are triggered if his employment is terminated without Cause or as a result of Disability or Constructive Termination following a Change of Control. Benefits for the other Named Executive Officers are triggered if their employment is terminated without Cause or if they are Constructively Terminated within six months following a Change of Control. The employment agreement for Mr. Stonehouse provides that if any benefit would be subject to excise tax imposed by section 4999 of the Code or any interest or penalties with respect to such excise tax, the employee shall be entitled to the greater of the employee’s net after tax benefit of the entire payment assuming the payment is subject to section 4999 (which payment would be subject to the excise tax) and the employee’s net after tax benefit of the payments after the payments are reduced just to the point that there is no section 4999 excise tax. The Company will not pay the excise tax if the payments are subject to section 4999.

(4) | Represents AIP awards at the target percentage for each individual (except with respect to Mr. Stonehouse, who, as described below, receives twice the AIP award at the target percentage in the event of termination without Cause, Constructive Termination, or Disability).

(5) | Represents 12 months of premiums under COBRA.

(6) | Based on the closing price of the Company’s stock as of December 30, 2022 (the last trading day of the year ended December 31, 2022).

44

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Employment Agreement Terms
Mr. Stonehouse
Pursuant to the terms of his employment letter agreement, in the event of termination by the Company without Cause, upon non-renewal of the term of the agreement by the Company, as a result of a Constructive Termination, or by the Company as a result of a Disability, Mr. Stonehouse is entitled to severance equal to the product of (x) two and (y) the sum of (i) his annual base salary in effect immediately prior to the effective date of the termination and (ii) his target bonus in effect for the fiscal year of termination, to be paid in equal installments over the regularly scheduled payroll periods of the Company for the two years following the effective date of termination. The Company will also pay the monthly premium for health insurance coverage under COBRA until the earlier of 12 months following the effective date of termination or the date upon which COBRA continuation coverage ceases. If there is a Change of Control, all equity awards granted to Mr. Stonehouse prior to May 23, 2016 vest in full, and if his employment is terminated without Cause or as a result of Disability or Constructive Termination following the Change of Control, he shall receive the benefits described above. The receipt of such benefits is subject to his signing and not revoking a release of any and all claims against the Company, its officers, directors and employees, resigning from the Board, and returning to the Company all of its property and confidential information. To the extent required, the payments described in this paragraph may be delayed for the minimum period and in the minimum manner necessary to avoid the imposition of the tax required by Section 409A of the Code.
For purposes of Mr. Stonehouse’s letter agreement:

• | “Cause” is defined as: determination by the Board that his employment be terminated for any of the following reasons: (i) a violation of a federal or state law or regulation that materially and adversely impacts the business of the Company; (ii) conviction or plea of no contest to a felony under the laws of the United States or any state; (iii) a breach of the terms of any confidentiality, invention assignment or proprietary information agreement with the Company or with a former employer that materially and adversely impacts the Company; (iv) fraud or misappropriation of property belonging to the Company or its affiliates; or (v) willful misconduct or gross negligence in connection with the performance of his duties; provided, however, that no act or failure to act shall be considered “willful” unless it is done, or omitted to be done in bad faith or without reasonable belief that his action or omission was in the best interests of the Company.

• | “Constructive Termination” is defined as resignation of employment within 30 days of the occurrence of any of: (i) a reduction in his responsibilities or any change in his status or title with regard to his employment; (ii) a reduction in his base salary, unless such reduction occurs prior to a Change of Control (as defined below) and is made in connection with a fiscal downturn of the Company pursuant to which the base salaries of all executive officers of the Company are reduced by a comparable percentage; or (iii) a relocation of his principal office to a location more than 50 miles from the location of his then-current principal office.

• | “Change of Control” is defined as (i) a merger or consolidation in which the Company is not the surviving entity, except for a transaction the principal purpose of which is to change the State of the Company’s incorporation; (ii) the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company in liquidation or dissolution of the Company; (iii) any reverse merger in which the Company is the surviving entity but in which securities possessing more than 50% of the total combined voting power of the Company’s outstanding securities are transferred to a person or persons different from the persons holding those securities immediately prior to such merger; or (iv) any person or related group of persons (other than the Company or a person that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, the Company) directly or indirectly acquires beneficial ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”)) of securities possessing more than 50% of the total combined voting power of the Company’s outstanding securities pursuant to a tender or exchange offer made directly to the Company’s stockholders.

• | “Disability” means the inability to perform his duties under the agreement by reason of physical or mental incapacity for 90 days, whether consecutive or not, during any consecutive 12-month period.

Other Named Executive Officers
Pursuant to the terms of their employment letter agreements, in the event of termination by the Company without Cause, or Constructive Termination, Mr. Doyle, Dr. Thackray, Ms. Barnes, Mr. Gayer, and Drs. Babu and Sheridan are entitled to (i) continuation of base salary for one year beyond the effective termination date, payable in accordance
45

TABLE OF CONTENTS

with the Company’s regular payroll practices; (ii) payment of one times the executive’s annual target bonus under the AIP in effect for the fiscal year in which his or her termination date occurs, payable in equal installments over the regularly scheduled payroll periods of the Company for the one year following the effective date of termination; and (iii) if the executive elects to continue health insurance coverage under COBRA, the monthly premium for such coverage until the earlier of 12 months following the effective date of termination or the date upon which the executive commences employment with another entity. In the event the executive’s employment is terminated without Cause or the executive is Constructively Terminated within six months of a Change of Control, he or she is entitled to the benefits described in the table above. The receipt of such benefits is conditioned on the executive signing and not revoking a release of any and all claims, in a form prescribed by the Company and returning to the Company all of its property and confidential information. To the extent required, the payments described in this paragraph may be delayed for the minimum period and in the minimum manner necessary to avoid the imposition of the tax required by Section 409A of the Code.
For purposes of the agreements of Mr. Doyle, Dr. Thackray, Ms. Barnes, Mr. Gayer, and Drs. Babu and Sheridan:

• | “Cause” means a determination by the Board that his or her employment be terminated for any of the following reasons: (i) failure or refusal to comply in any material respect with lawful policies, standards or regulations of Company; (ii) a violation of a federal or state law or regulation applicable to the business of the Company; (iii) conviction or plea of no contest to a felony under the laws of the United States or any State; (iv) fraud or misappropriation of property belonging to the Company or its affiliates; (v) a breach in any material respect of the terms of any confidentiality, invention assignment or proprietary information agreement with the Company or with a former employer; (vi) failure to satisfactorily perform his or her duties after having received written notice of such failure and at least 30 days to cure such failure; or (vii) misconduct or gross negligence in connection with the performance of his or her duties.

• | “Constructive Termination” means a resignation of employment within 30 days of the occurrence of any of the following events which occurs within six months following a Change of Control (as defined below): (i) a material reduction in his or her responsibilities; (ii) a material reduction in his or her base salary, unless such reduction is comparable in percentage to, and is part of, a reduction in the base salary of all executive officers of the Company; or (iii) a relocation of his or her principal office to a location more than 50 miles from the location of his or her principal office immediately preceding a Change of Control.

• | “Change of Control” means (i) the sale, transfer, or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company in liquidation or dissolution of the Company; (ii) the consummation of a merger or consolidation of the Company with any other corporation or other entity, other than (I) a merger or consolidation (A) which results in the voting securities of the Company outstanding immediately prior to such merger or consolidation continuing to represent 50% or more of the combined voting power of the surviving entity or the ultimate parent thereof outstanding immediately after such merger or consolidation and (B) immediately following which the individuals who comprise the Board immediately prior thereto constitute 50% or more of the board of directors of the surviving entity or, if the Company or the surviving entity is then a subsidiary, the ultimate parent thereof, or (II) a merger or consolidation effected to implement a recapitalization of the Company (or similar transaction) in which no person is or becomes the beneficial owner (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 of the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company (not including in the securities beneficially owned by such person any securities acquired directly from the Company or its affiliates) representing more than 50% of the combined voting power of the Company’s then outstanding securities; (iii) any person or related group of persons (other than the Company or a person that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with the Company) directly or indirectly acquires beneficial ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 of the Exchange Act) of securities possessing more than 50% of the total combined voting power of the Company’s outstanding securities pursuant to a tender or exchange offer made directly to the Company’s stockholders; or (iv) a change in the composition of the Board over a period of 12 consecutive months such that a majority of the Board members (rounded up to the next whole number) ceases to be comprised of individuals who either (A) have been Board members continuously since the beginning of such period or (B) have been elected or nominated for election as Board members during such period by at least two-thirds of the Board members described in clause (A) who were still in office at the time such election or nomination was approved by the Board.

46

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Equity Vesting Acceleration
Stock Options
In the event of termination of service other than on account of death or disability, each executive has three months to exercise any options exercisable prior to the termination in service. In the event of permanent disability, the executive will be able to exercise all outstanding options vested at the time of such disability in their entirety within the earlier of 12 months or the expiration of the option. In the event of death, the executor of the executive’s estate will be able to exercise all of the outstanding options in their entirety within the earlier of 12 months or the expiration of the option. If the executive has completed five years of service, all outstanding options vest in their entirety at death, but with less than five years of service, only the portion of the option that was exercisable at the time of death will be exercisable during the 12-month period. If the executive is no longer an employee of the Company, but prior to the last date of employment continues service with the Company in another capacity, such as service as a consultant or service as a member of the Board of Directors, his or her outstanding options will continue to vest and be exercisable until three months after separation from such service or expiration of the option.
With respect to stock options granted prior to May 23, 2016, the standard stock option terms provide for full acceleration of vesting upon a change in control not approved by stockholders, such as: (i) acquisition of over 50% of the combined voting power of the Company and (ii) change in composition of the Board over a period of 24 consecutive months or less such that a majority of the Board members ceases as a result of one or more contested elections. In the event of an acquisition such as: (i) a merger or consolidation, (ii) the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company in liquidation or dissolution of the Company, or (iii) any reverse merger in which the Company is the surviving entity but in which securities possessing more than 50% of the total combined voting power of the Company’s outstanding securities are transferred to a person or persons different from the persons holding those securities immediately prior to such merger, then the unvested options of the optionees granted prior to May 23, 2016 are accelerated unless the options are assumed by the acquiring company. However, all other options are subject to “double-trigger” vesting if the options are assumed after a change in control, in which case accelerated vesting will apply only if the optionee’s service is terminated by us without “cause” or by the optionee due to a “constructive termination” within 90 days preceding or two years following the change in control. If the options are not assumed in connection with the change in control, they will fully vest upon the change in control.
RSUs
In the event of termination of service, outstanding RSUs will automatically terminate and no shares of Common Stock will be issued in satisfaction of those awards. However, the Compensation Committee has discretionary authority to issue shares of Common Stock in satisfaction of one or more outstanding RSUs as to which the designated service requirement is not attained. Such authority may be exercised at any time, whether before or after the executive’s termination of service.
CEO Pay Ratio
The following is a reasonable estimate, prepared under applicable SEC rules, of the ratio of the annual total compensation of our CEO to the median of the annual total compensation of our other employees. We determined our median employee based on 2022 annual base salary and 2022 cash incentive awards for each of our 530 employees (excluding the CEO) as of December 31, 2022. Of these 530 employees, 459 employees are located in the United States and 71 employees are located outside the United States. No foreign employees were excluded in the process of identifying our median employee. For employees paid other than in U.S. dollars, we converted their compensation to U.S. dollars using the applicable yearly average exchange rates published by the Internal Revenue Service, and we did not make any cost-of-living adjustment.
The annual total compensation of our median employee (other than the CEO) for 2022, calculated in accordance with Item 402(c)(2)(x) under Regulation S-K, was $258,689. As disclosed in the Summary Compensation Table included in this Proxy Statement, our CEO’s annual total compensation for 2022 was $6,982,994. Based on the foregoing, the ratio of the 2022 annual total compensation of our CEO to the median of the annual total compensation of all other employees was 27 to 1. Given the different methodologies that various public companies use to determine an estimate of their pay ratio, the estimated ratio reported above should not be used as a basis for comparison between companies.
47

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Pay Versus Performance
As required by Section 953(a) of the Dodd-Frank Act, and Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K, we are providing the following information about the relationship between executive “compensation actually paid” and certain financial performance of the Company. For further information concerning the Company’s pay-for-performance philosophy and how the Company aligns executive compensation with the Company’s performance, refer to the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section above.

| ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | Value of Initial Fixed $100 Investment Based On: | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |
Year | ​ | ​ | Summary Compensation Table Total for PEO ($)(1) | ​ | ​ | Compensation Actually Paid to PEO ($)(2) | ​ | ​ | Average Summary Compensation Table Total for Non-PEO NEOs ($)(3) | ​ | ​ | Average Compensation Actually Paid to Non- PEO NEOs ($)(4) | ​ | ​ | Total Stockholder Return ($)(5) | ​ | ​ | Peer Group Total Stockholder Return ($)(6) | ​ | ​ | Net Income (Loss) ($ in thousands)(7) | ​ | ​ | ORLADEYO Sales ($ in thousands)(8)
2022 | ​ | ​ | 6,982,994 | ​ | ​ | 4,009,070 | ​ | ​ | 2,568,935 | ​ | ​ | 1,452,633 | ​ | ​ | 332.75 | ​ | ​ | 153.08 | ​ | ​ | (247,116) | ​ | ​ | 249,689
2021 | ​ | ​ | 7,061,225 | ​ | ​ | 17,053,230 | ​ | ​ | 4,523,739 | ​ | ​ | 7,254,142 | ​ | ​ | 401.45 | ​ | ​ | 137.47 | ​ | ​ | (184,062) | ​ | ​ | 121,865
2020 | ​ | ​ | 6,034,941 | ​ | ​ | 10,853,629 | ​ | ​ | 2,353,552 | ​ | ​ | 3,630,213 | ​ | ​ | 215.94 | ​ | ​ | 110.52 | ​ | ​ | (182,814) | ​ | ​ | 133

(1) | These amounts represent the amounts reported for our CEO, Jon P. Stonehouse, in the “Total” column of the Summary Compensation Table in each applicable year.

(2) | These amounts represent the amount of “compensation actually paid” to Mr. Stonehouse, as computed in accordance with Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K, and do not reflect the total compensation actually realized or received by Mr. Stonehouse. In accordance with these rules, these amounts reflect total compensation as set forth in the Summary Compensation Table for each year, adjusted as shown below. Equity values are calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718, and the valuation assumptions used to calculate fair values did not materially differ from those disclosed at the time of grant.

Compensation Actually Paid to PEO | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 2020
Summary Compensation Table Total | ​ | ​ | 6,982,994 | ​ | ​ | 7,061,225 | ​ | ​ | 6,034,941
(Less), value of “Stock Awards” and “Option Awards” reported in Summary Compensation Table | ​ | ​ | (5,837,579) | ​ | ​ | (5,916,979) | ​ | ​ | (4,916,022)
Plus, year-end fair value of outstanding and unvested equity awards granted in the year | ​ | ​ | 6,400,540 | ​ | ​ | 7,409,280 | ​ | ​ | 4,291,310
Plus (less), year-over-year change in fair value of outstanding and unvested equity awards granted in prior years | ​ | ​ | (1,953,028) | ​ | ​ | 5,604,968 | ​ | ​ | 2,621,407
Plus (less), year-over-year change in fair value (from the end of the prior year through the vesting date) of equity awards granted in prior years that vested in the year | ​ | ​ | (1,583,857) | ​ | ​ | 2,894,736 | ​ | ​ | 2,821,993
Compensation Actually Paid to Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 4,009,070 | ​ | ​ | 17,053,230 | ​ | ​ | 10,853,629

(3) | These amounts represent the average of the amounts reported for the Company’s named executive officers (referred to as “NEOs” in this section) as a group (excluding Mr. Stonehouse) in the “Total” column of the Summary Compensation Table in each applicable year. The names of each of the NEOs included for these purposes in each applicable year are as follows: (i) for 2022, Mr. Doyle, Dr. Thackray, Ms. Barnes, Mr. Gayer, Dr. Babu, and Dr. Sheridan; (ii) for 2021, Mr. Doyle, Dr. Thackray, Dr. Babu, Dr. Sheridan, and Megan T. Sniecinski, the Company’s former Chief Business Officer; and (iii) for 2020, Thomas R. Staab II, the Company’s former CFO, Mr. Doyle, Dr. Babu, Dr. Sheridan, and Ms. Sniecinski. Refer to the “2021 Summary Compensation Table” and “2020 Summary Compensation Table” in our proxy statements for our 2022 and 2021 annual stockholder meetings, respectively, for additional information regarding our NEOs for 2021 and 2020, respectively.

(4) | These amounts represent the average amount of “compensation actually paid” to the NEOs identified in note 3 above as a group, as computed in accordance with Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K and do not reflect the average of the total compensation actually realized or received by these NEOs. In accordance with these rules, these amounts reflect “Total Compensation” as set forth in the respective Summary Compensation Table for each year, adjusted as shown below. Equity values are calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718, and the valuation assumptions used to calculate fair values did not materially differ from those disclosed at the time of the grant.

Average Compensation Actually Paid to Non-PEO NEOs | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 2020
Average Summary Compensation Table Total | ​ | ​ | 2,568,935 | ​ | ​ | 4,523,739 | ​ | ​ | 2,353,552
Less, average value of “Stock Awards” and “Option Awards” reported in Summary Compensation Table | ​ | ​ | (1,844,815) | ​ | ​ | (3,677,542) | ​ | ​ | (1,642,946)
Plus, average year-end fair value of outstanding and unvested equity awards granted in the year | ​ | ​ | 2,020,092 | ​ | ​ | 2,998,786 | ​ | ​ | 1,849,354
Plus (less), average year-over-year change in fair value of outstanding and unvested equity awards granted in prior years | ​ | ​ | (813,831) | ​ | ​ | 1,691,604 | ​ | ​ | 871,718
Plus (less), average year-over-year change in fair value (from the end of the prior year through the vesting date) of equity awards granted in prior years that vested in the year | ​ | ​ | (477,748) | ​ | ​ | 1,773,047 | ​ | ​ | 363,631
Less, average prior year-end fair value for any equity awards forfeited in the year | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (55,492) | ​ | ​ | (165,096)
Average Compensation Actually Paid to Non-PEO NEOs | ​ | ​ | 1,452,633 | ​ | ​ | 7,254,142 | ​ | ​ | 3,630,213

48

TABLE OF CONTENTS

(5) | Total Stockholder Return (TSR) measures the change in a $100 investment in our Common Stock based on its closing price of $3.45 on December 31, 2019 and its year-end closing price thereafter. TSR is calculated by dividing (a) the difference between the share price of Common Stock at the end of each fiscal year shown and the beginning of the measurement period by (b) the share price of Common Stock at the beginning of the measurement period. The beginning of the measurement period for each applicable year is December 31, 2019.

(6) | The peer group used for this purpose is the CRSP Total Return Index for Nasdaq Pharmaceutical Stocks.

(7) | The dollar amounts reported represent the amount of net loss reflected in the Company’s audited financial statements for the applicable year.

(8) | Item 402(v)(2)(vi) of Regulation S-K requires that we designate a “Company-Selected Measure,” which, in our assessment, represents the most important financial performance measure (that is not otherwise required to be disclosed in the “Pay Versus Performance” table) used to link “compensation actually paid” to our NEOs, for the most recently completed fiscal year, to Company performance. For these purposes, we have selected ORLADEYO sales. The numbers in this column represent product sales of ORLADEYO and do not include royalty revenue from sales of ORLADEYO in Japan by our collaborative partner, Torii Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. ORLADEYO is an oral, once-daily therapy discovered and developed by us for the prevention of hereditary angioedema attacks. It was first approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration in December 2020, and we began shipping it to patients with a prescription in the United States that same month.

Description of Certain Relationships between Information Presented in the Pay Versus Performance Table
As described in more detail in the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section above, the Company’s executive compensation program reflects a variable-pay-for-performance philosophy. It is based on market best practices and is designed to ensure that it is appropriately risk-based and competitive with similar companies in our industry. The Company’s primary objectives for our executive compensation program are described on page 29 of the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis,” and the pre-established corporate objectives used to determine the variable component of executive compensation for 2022 (i.e., cash bonus under the AIP and 2022 long-term equity grants) are described on page 33. While the Company uses several performance measures to align executive compensation with Company performance, not all of those Company measures are presented in the “Pay Versus Performance” table above. Further, not all of the Company’s performance measures are “financial performance measures” as defined above in note 8 to the “Pay Versus Performance” table. For example, as a growing commercial-stage biotechnology company that discovers and commercializes novel, oral, small-molecule medicines, some of our performance measures relate to developments in the Company’s product pipeline and to building a robust and adaptable organization. The Company generally seeks to incentivize long-term performance of the Company as a whole and, therefore, does not specifically align the Company’s performance measures with “compensation actually paid” (as computed in accordance with Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K) for a particular year, which can be impacted in large part by changes in stock price.
In accordance with SEC rules, the Company is providing the following descriptions of the relationships between information presented in the “Pay Versus Performance” table.
Compensation Actually Paid, Cumulative TSR, and Peer Group TSR
49

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Compensation Actually Paid and Net Loss
Compensation Actually Paid and ORLADEYO Sales
50

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Performance Measures
As disclosed above under “Description of Certain Relationships between Information Presented in the Pay Versus Performance Table,” the Company uses several performance measures to align executive compensation with Company performance, not all of which are presented in the “Pay Versus Performance” table. These performance measures include the pre-established corporate objectives for 2022, as described in the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section, and reflect the Company’s variable pay-for-performance philosophy. As a growing company that engages heavily in research and development, the majority of our corporate objectives were not “financial performance measures,” as defined by SEC rules. However, they did include one financial performance measure for ORLADEYO sales. Accordingly, the most important financial performance measure(s) used by the Company to link executive “compensation actually paid” to the Company’s NEOs, for the most recently completed fiscal year, to the Company’s performance is as follows:

• | ORLADEYO sales.

In addition to our financial performance measures, the Company views stock price as a key driver of value for all of our equity awards and, in particular, the stock options, which have no value unless the stock price appreciates from the date of grant.
51

TABLE OF CONTENTS
2022 DIRECTOR COMPENSATION
The following table provides information related to the compensation of our non-employee directors during fiscal 2022.

Name | ​ | ​ | Fees Earned ($) | ​ | ​ | Stock Awards ($)(1)(2) | ​ | ​ | Option Awards ($)(3)(4) | ​ | ​ | Total ($)
George B. Abercrombie | ​ | ​ | 71,014 | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 227,510 | ​ | ​ | 437,348
Stephen J. Aselage | ​ | ​ | 81,014(5) | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 227,510 | ​ | ​ | 447,348
Steven K. Galson, M.D., MPH | ​ | ​ | 58,514 | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 227,510 | ​ | ​ | 424,848
Theresa M. Heggie | ​ | ​ | 51,014(5) | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 227,510 | ​ | ​ | 417,348
Nancy J. Hutson, Ph.D. | ​ | ​ | 78,514 | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 227,510 | ​ | ​ | 444,848
Robert A. Ingram | ​ | ​ | 98,514(5) | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 227,510 | ​ | ​ | 464,848
Kenneth B. Lee, Jr. | ​ | ​ | 71,014 | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 227,510 | ​ | ​ | 437,348
Alan G. Levin | ​ | ​ | 68,514(5) | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 227,510 | ​ | ​ | 434,848
Amy E. McKee, M.D. | ​ | ​ | 56,014 | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 227,510 | ​ | ​ | 422,848
Vincent J. Milano | ​ | ​ | 68,514(5) | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 227,510 | ​ | ​ | 434,848
A. Machelle Sanders(6) | ​ | ​ | 44,945 | ​ | ​ | 138,824 | ​ | ​ | 544,884 | ​ | ​ | 728,654

(1) | Each non-employee director serving at the time of the Company’s 2022 annual meeting of stockholders received an automatic annual grant of RSUs under the Stock Incentive Plan, in accordance with the terms of the Company’s Director Compensation Policy, for 12,866 shares of Common Stock, which RSUs vest on the 12-month anniversary of the grant date, subject to the terms of the Stock Incentive Plan. As of December 31, 2022, each non-employee director had RSUs covering 12,866 shares of Common Stock.

(2) | The amounts in this column reflect the aggregate grant date fair value computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 of RSUs pursuant to the Stock Incentive Plan granted in 2022. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 12 to the Company’s audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022, which are included in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 27, 2023.

(3) | Options are granted to new directors automatically in accordance with our Stock Incentive Plan at the time they became a director. Prior to April 2022, new directors received an option to purchase 80,000 shares of Common Stock, prorated from the date of appointment until the next scheduled annual meeting, which options vest, subject to the terms of the Stock Incentive Plan, in 36 equal monthly installments over a three-year period measured from the grant date.

Each non-employee director serving at the time of the Company’s 2022 annual meeting of stockholders received an automatic annual grant of stock options under the Stock Incentive Plan, in accordance with the terms of the Company’s Director Compensation Policy, to purchase 30,022 shares of Common Stock, which options vest on the 12-month anniversary of the grant date, subject to the terms of the Stock Incentive Plan. As of December 31, 2022, each director had options outstanding to purchase the following number of shares: Mr. Abercrombie: 200,022; Mr. Aselage: 165,022; Dr. Galson: 90,022; Ms. Heggie: 170,022; Dr. Hutson: 170,022; Mr. Ingram: 248,772; Mr. Lee: 275,022; Mr. Levin: 125,022; Dr. McKee: 83,355; Mr. Milano: 96,689; and Ms. Sanders: 56,689.

(4) | The amounts in this column reflect the aggregate grant date fair value computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 of stock options pursuant to the Stock Incentive Plan granted in 2022. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 12 to the Company’s audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022, which are included in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 27, 2023.

(5) | As of our 2021 annual meeting of stockholders, Mr. Aselage elected to receive 50%, and Ms. Heggie and Messrs. Ingram and Levin each elected to receive 100%, of their respective retainers in the form of shares of our Common Stock in lieu of cash. As of our 2022 annual meeting of stockholders, Ms. Heggie and Mr. Milano elected to receive 50%, and Messrs. Ingram and Levin each elected to receive 100%, of their respective retainers in the form of shares of our Common Stock in lieu of cash. Accordingly, in 2022, the Company issued the following number of shares of Common Stock in lieu of cash retainers: to Mr. Aselage, 770 shares in lieu of $8,632 of cash; to Ms. Heggie, 2,576 shares in lieu of $30,389 of cash; to Mr. Ingram, 6,575 shares in lieu of $78,514 of cash; to Mr. Levin, 3,614 shares in lieu of $43,514 of cash; and to Mr. Milano, 1,020 shares in lieu of $13,125 of cash.

(6) | Ms. Sanders joined the Board effective February 8, 2022 and received an automatic new director option grant under the Stock Incentive Plan for 26,667 shares of Common Stock.

Narrative to Director Compensation Table
Directors who are employees of the Company do not receive any additional compensation for their services as a director. Non-employee directors of the Company receive compensation for their services as a director in accordance with the terms of the Company’s Director Compensation Policy and the Stock Incentive Plan. The Director Compensation Policy was originally adopted by the Board on April 18, 2022 and may be revised or amended by the Board in its discretion; provided, however, that, in accordance with the terms of the Stock Incentive Plan, the aggregate grant date fair value of all awards granted under the Stock Incentive Plan during any calendar year to any non-employee director (excluding any awards granted at the election of the director in lieu of all or any portion of
52

TABLE OF CONTENTS

cash retainers or fees otherwise payable to the director in cash), together with the amount of any cash fees or retainers paid to such director during such calendar year with respect to the director’s service as a non-employee director, cannot exceed $750,000 (or, for a non-employee director who first joins the Board, $1,000,000).
Retainer Fees
Non-employee directors receive an annual retainer fee consisting of four equal installment payments paid in arrears on a quarterly basis. Annual retainers are also paid in arrears to members of Board committees and committee Chairs on a quarterly basis. Directors are also reimbursed for expenses incurred in attending Board or committee meetings and while representing the Company in conducting certain business. Prior to April 18, 2022, the annual retainer fee was $40,000 ($75,000 for the Chair). Beginning April 18, 2022, the annual retainer fee increased to $45,000 ($80,000 for the Chair). Fees are not paid for attending committee meetings. The annual retainers for committee members and Chairs are as follows:

Committee | ​ | ​ | Member Retainer | ​ | ​ | Chair Retainer
Audit Committee | ​ | ​ | $10,000 | ​ | ​ | $20,000
Compensation Committee | ​ | ​ | $7,500 | ​ | ​ | $15,000
Commercialization Committee | ​ | ​ | $7,500 | ​ | ​ | $15,000
Finance Committee | ​ | ​ | $7,500 | ​ | ​ | $15,000
Science Committee | ​ | ​ | $7,500 | ​ | ​ | $15,000
Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee | ​ | ​ | $5,000 | ​ | ​ | $10,000

Directors are given the opportunity to elect to receive, in lieu of cash retainers, a number of shares of our Common Stock equivalent in value to the Board retainer earned by such director. Directors can elect to receive either 50% or 100% of their Board retainer (excluding any committee retainers) in the form of Common Stock. These shares are distributed four times a year, in line with the quarterly cash retainer payments. The number of shares to be distributed is determined using the closing price of our Common Stock on the last business day of the applicable three-month period. Elections to receive Company shares in lieu of cash for a year shall be made as of the date of each annual meeting of the Company’s stockholders, effective until the subsequent annual meeting.
Equity Compensation
New directors who join the Board are eligible to receive an initial equity grant equal to $500,000 upon their appointment to the Board, prorated based on the date of appointment relative to the Company’s annual meeting of stockholders and payable 70% in stock options and 30% in RSUs. In addition, on the date of each annual meeting of the Company’s stockholders, continuing directors are eligible to receive an equity grant equal to $325,000, payable 70% in stock options and 30% in RSUs. Initial equity grants in the form of options vest in 36 equal monthly installments, and initial equity grants in the form of RSUS vest in three equal annual installments, in each case over a three-year period measured from the grant date, subject to the terms of the Stock Incentive Plan. Annual equity grants vest on the 12-month anniversary of the grant date, subject to the terms of the Stock Incentive Plan. Following a grantee’s cessation of Board service for any reason, each stock option vested at the time of cessation of Board service will remain exercisable for the remainder of the ten-year term of that option.
53

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT
The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors has furnished the following report, in accordance with rules established by the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”), for inclusion in this Proxy Statement.
In fulfilling its oversight responsibilities, the Audit Committee reviewed and discussed with management the audited consolidated financial statements in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022, including a discussion of the quality, not just the acceptability, of the accounting principles, the reasonableness of significant judgments, and the clarity of disclosures in the financial statements. In addition, the Audit Committee reviewed and discussed with the Company’s management the internal audit plan for the year ended December 31, 2022. Furthermore, the Audit Committee reviewed and discussed with the Company’s management and Ernst and Young LLP the evaluation of the Company’s design and functioning of its internal control over financial reporting, including the required Section 404 testing undertaken by Company management and Ernst and Young LLP with respect to the Company’s internal control over financial reporting. The Audit Committee reviewed with Ernst & Young LLP, who are responsible for expressing an opinion on the conformity of those audited financial statements with generally accepted accounting principles, their judgments as to the quality, not just the acceptability, of the Company’s accounting principles and such other matters as are required to be discussed with the Audit Committee under generally accepted auditing standards. In addition, the Audit Committee has discussed with Ernst & Young LLP the matters required to be discussed by applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (PCAOB) and the SEC. The Audit Committee has received the written disclosures and the letter from Ernst & Young LLP required by applicable requirements of the PCAOB regarding Ernst & Young LLP’s communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence, and has discussed with Ernst & Young LLP their independence. The Audit Committee also considered the compatibility of non-audit services with Ernst & Young LLP’s independence.
The Audit Committee discussed with Ernst & Young LLP the overall scope and plans for their audit. The Audit Committee regularly meets with Ernst & Young LLP, with and without management present, to discuss the results of their examination, their evaluation of the Company’s internal controls, and the overall quality of the Company’s financial reporting.
In reliance on the reviews and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that the audited consolidated financial statements be included in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022 for filing with the SEC. The Audit Committee and the Board approved the selection of Ernst & Young LLP as the Company’s independent registered public accounting firm for 2022 and has approved the retention of Ernst & Young LLP as the principal accounting firm to be used by the Company throughout the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023.
The Audit Committee currently consists of Mr. Lee, as Chair, Mr. Abercrombie, Ms. Heggie, Mr. Levin, and Mr. Milano. Ms. Heggie was appointed to the Audit Committee on February 28, 2023 and did not participate in the reviews and discussions referred to above with respect to the Company’s audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022.
Kenneth B. Lee, Jr., Chair of the Committee
George B. Abercrombie
Alan G. Levin
Vincent J. Milano
54

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL
OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT
Except as otherwise indicated in the notes to the table, the following table sets forth information regarding beneficial ownership of the Company’s Common Stock as of April 17, 2023, by (i) each director, (ii) each of the Named Executive Officers, (iii) all directors and executive officers of the Company as a group, and (iv) each person known to the Company to be the beneficial owner of more than five percent of our Common Stock. Unless otherwise noted below, the address for each person listed in the table is the principal executive offices of the Company.

Name and Address of Beneficial Owner | ​ | ​ | Amount and Nature of Beneficial Ownership(1) | ​ | ​ | Percent of Class(2)
5% Stockholders | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |
Baker Bros. Advisors LP and related persons 860 Washington Street, 3rd Floor New York, NY 10014 | ​ | ​ | 19,262,707(3) | ​ | ​ | 10.2%
BlackRock, Inc. 55 East 52nd Street New York, NY 10055 | ​ | ​ | 14,918,955(4) | ​ | ​ | 7.9%
The Vanguard Group 100 Vanguard Blvd. Malvern, PA 19355 | ​ | ​ | 14,204,395(5) | ​ | ​ | 7.5%
State Street Corporation One Lincoln Street Boston, MA 02111 | ​ | ​ | 11,126,861(6) | ​ | ​ | 5.9%
Directors and Named Executive Officers | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |
George B. Abercrombie | ​ | ​ | 212,088(7) | ​ | ​ | *
Stephen J. Aselage | ​ | ​ | 211,616(8) | ​ | ​ | *
Steven K. Galson, M.D., MPH | ​ | ​ | 77,890(9) | ​ | ​ |
Theresa M. Heggie | ​ | ​ | 201,711(10) | ​ | ​ | *
Nancy J. Hutson, Ph.D. | ​ | ​ | 247,961(11) | ​ | ​ | *
Kenneth B. Lee, Jr. | ​ | ​ | 312,140(12) | ​ | ​ | *
Alan G. Levin | ​ | ​ | 144,077(13) | ​ | ​ | *
Amy E. McKee, M.D. | ​ | ​ | 72,519(14) | ​ | ​ | *
Vincent J. Milano | ​ | ​ | 102,592(15) | ​ | ​ | *
A. Machelle Sanders | ​ | ​ | 54,740(16) | ​ | ​ | *
Jon P. Stonehouse | ​ | ​ | 4,112,334(17) | ​ | ​ | 2.1%
Anthony J. Doyle | ​ | ​ | 785,401(18) | ​ | ​ | *
Helen M. Thackray, M.D. | ​ | ​ | 374,525(19) | ​ | ​ | *
Alane P. Barnes | ​ | ​ | 1,114,109(20) | ​ | ​ | *
Charles K. Gayer | ​ | ​ | 608,031(21) | ​ | ​ | *
Yarlagadda S. Babu, Ph.D. | ​ | ​ | 1,541,941(22) | ​ | ​ | *
William P. Sheridan, MBBS. | ​ | ​ | 523,609(23) | ​ | ​ | *
All current executive officers and directors as a group (15 persons) | ​ | ​ | 8,632,434(24) | ​ | ​ | 4.4%

(*) | Less than one percent.

(1) | Gives effect to the shares of Common Stock each indicated stockholder has the right to acquire as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date though the exercise of options and other rights beneficially held by such stockholder on that date.

(2) | Ownership percentage is reported based on 188,920,765 shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding on April 17, 2023, plus, as to the holder thereof only and no other person, the number of shares (if any) that the person has the right to acquire as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date through the exercise of options and other rights.

(3) | From Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 14, 2023. Includes the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock beneficially owned along with shares of Common Stock that may be immediately acquired as follows: 1,586,778 shares held by 667, L.P. (“667”), 17,469,270 shares held by Baker Brothers Life Sciences, L.P. (“Life Sciences” and together with 667, the “Funds”), 77,913 shares directly held by each of Julian C. Baker and Felix J. Baker, and 50,833 shares held by Dr. Stephen R. Biggar, an employee of Baker Bros. Advisors LP (“Advisors”) and former director of the Company. The shares held by the Funds include a total of 6,396,063 shares issuable upon exercise of pre-funded warrants held by such entities. By virtue of their power to control the investment decisions of the Funds, each of

55

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Advisors, Baker Bros. Advisors (GP) LLC, Julian C. Baker and Felix J. Baker may be deemed to be beneficial owners of shares owned by the Funds and may be deemed to have sole power to vote or direct the vote of and sole power to dispose or direct the disposition of such securities. Dr. Biggar previously served on the BioCryst board as a representative of the Funds. The policy of the Funds and Advisors does not permit employees to receive compensation for serving as a director of the Company. Therefore, Dr. Biggar has no pecuniary interest in any stock options or shares of Common Stock directly held by him. The Funds are instead entitled to the pecuniary interest in any stock options and shares of Common Stock received as director compensation.

(4) | From Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 3, 2023 indicating that 14,918,955 shares are held by BlackRock, Inc. and certain subsidiaries. No such subsidiary has the right to receive, or the power to direct the receipt of, dividends from, or the proceeds from the sale of, more than five percent of our Common Stock. BlackRock, Inc. may be deemed to have sole power to vote or to direct the vote of 14,641,999 shares of Common Stock and sole power to dispose or to direct the disposition of 14,918,955 shares of Common Stock.

(5) | From Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 9, 2023 indicating that 14,204,395 shares of Common Stock are held by The Vanguard Group. The Vanguard Group may be deemed to have shared power to vote or to direct the vote of 258,134 shares of Common Stock, sole power to dispose or to direct the disposition of 13,754,831 shares of Common Stock, and shared power to dispose or to direct the disposition of 449,564 shares of Common Stock.

(6) | From Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 6, 2023 indicating that 11,126,861 shares of Common Stock are held by State Street Corporation and certain subsidiaries. No such subsidiary has the right to receive, or the power to direct the receipt of, dividends from, or the proceeds from the sale of, more than five percent of our Common Stock. State Street Corporation may be deemed to have shared power to vote or to direct the vote of 10,687,585 shares of our Common Stock and shared power to dispose or to direct the disposition of 11,126,861 shares of our Common Stock.

(7) | Includes (i) 200,022 shares issuable to Mr. Abercrombie upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 12,866 shares issuable to Mr. Abercrombie upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

(8) | Includes (i) 165,022 shares issuable to Mr. Aselage upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 12,866 shares issuable to Mr. Aselage upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

(9) | Includes (i) 65,024 shares issuable to Dr. Galson upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 12,866 shares issuable to Dr. Galson upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

(10) | Includes (i) 170,022 shares issuable to Ms. Heggie upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 12,866 shares issuable to Ms. Heggie upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

(11) | Includes (i) 170,022 shares issuable to Dr. Hutson upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 12,866 shares issuable to Dr. Hutson upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

(12) | Includes (i) 260,022 shares issuable to Mr. Lee upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 12,866 shares issuable to Mr. Lee upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

(13) | Includes (i) 125,022 shares issuable to Mr. Levin upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 12,866 shares issuable to Mr. Levin upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

(14) | Includes (i) 59,653 shares issuable to Dr. McKee upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 12,866 shares issuable to Dr. McKee upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

(15) | Includes (i) 70,766 shares issuable to Mr. Milano upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 12,866 shares issuable to Mr. Milano upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

(16) | Includes (i) 41,874 shares issuable to Ms. Sanders upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 12,866 shares issuable to Ms. Sanders upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

(17) | Includes 3,272,290 shares issuable to Mr. Stonehouse upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date.

(18) | Includes 674,250 shares issuable to Mr. Doyle upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date.

(19) | Includes 331,250 shares issuable to Dr. Thackray upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date.

(20) | Includes 954,901 shares issuable to Ms. Barnes upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date.

(21) | Includes 453,979 shares issuable to Mr. Gayer upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date.

(22) | Includes 1,273,650 shares issuable to Dr. Babu upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date.

(23) | Includes 517,560 shares issuable to Dr. Sheridan upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date.

(24) | Includes (i) 7,014,119 shares issuable to all of our executive officers and directors upon exercise of stock options that are exercisable as of April 17, 2023 or within 60 days from that date and (ii) 128,660 shares issuable to our directors upon vesting of RSUs within 60 days from April 17, 2023.

56

TABLE OF CONTENTS

STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS
Proposals of stockholders intended to be presented at our 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the “2024 Annual Meeting”) must be received by the Company by December 29, 2023 to be considered for inclusion in our Proxy Statement relating to such meeting. Proposals for inclusion in the Proxy Statement must comply with the Exchange Act, including Rule 14a-8.
A stockholder must notify the Company of any proposal (including director nominations) that the stockholder intends to present, other than by inclusion in our proxy materials, at our 2024 Annual Meeting. To be timely, the notice must be delivered to the Company’s Corporate Secretary at the Company’s principal executive offices no earlier than February 14, 2024 and no later than March 15, 2024. In order for the proposal to be eligible for consideration at the 2024 Annual Meeting, the notice must include the information required by the Company’s bylaws, including, with respect to director nominations, specific information regarding both the stockholder making the nomination and the director nominee. These dates and notice requirements also apply to any stockholder nominations for directors to be included on a universal proxy card for election at our 2024 Annual Meeting. In addition to satisfying the advance notice provisions of our bylaws, a stockholder who intends to solicit proxies in support of director nominees submitted under these advance notice provisions must provide the notice required by Exchange Act Rule 14a-19(b) to the Corporate Secretary at the Company’s principal executive offices no later than April 14, 2024.
NO INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE
In the Company’s filings with the SEC, information is sometimes “incorporated by reference.” This means that the Company is referring you to information that has previously been filed with the SEC and that the information should be considered part of a particular filing. As provided in regulations promulgated by the SEC, the “Audit Committee Report,” the “Compensation Committee Report,” and the “Pay Versus Performance” disclosures contained in this Proxy Statement specifically are not incorporated by reference into any other filings with the SEC. In addition, this Proxy Statement includes the Company’s website address. This website address is intended to provide inactive, textual references only. The information on the Company’s website is not part of this Proxy Statement.
OTHER MATTERS
Management does not intend to present to the Meeting any matters other than those previously mentioned herein and does not presently know of any matters that will be presented by other parties. If other matters should properly come before the Meeting, it is intended that the holders of the proxies will act in respect thereto and in accordance with their best judgment.
GENERAL INFORMATION
Some banks, brokers and other nominee record holders may be participating in the practice of “householding” Proxy Statements and annual reports. This means that only one copy of the one-page notice regarding the Internet availability of proxy materials may have been sent to multiple stockholders in your household. You may have a separate copy of this document sent to you by contacting the Corporate Secretary, BioCryst Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 4505 Emperor Blvd., Suite 200, Durham, North Carolina 27703, (919) 859-1302. If you prefer to receive separate copies of the one-page notice regarding the Internet availability of proxy materials in the future, or if you are receiving multiple copies and would like to receive only one copy for your household, you should contact your bank, broker or other nominee holder, or you may contact us at the above address.
Stockholders may obtain a copy of the Notice of Annual Meeting, Proxy Statement, Form of Proxy, and our Annual Report on Form 10-K, free of charge, by writing to the Corporate Secretary at the address stated above or by visiting www.proxyvote.com.

| ​ | ​ | BY ORDER OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
| ​ | ​ |
| ​ | ​ | Alane P. Barnes, Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary

Durham, North Carolina
April 27, 2023
57

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ANNEX A
BIOCRYST PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.
STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN
(AS AMENDED AND RESTATED AS OF APRIL 24, 2023)
ARTICLE ONE
GENERAL PROVISIONS
I. PURPOSES OF THE PLAN
A. This Stock Incentive Plan (the “Plan”), formerly the “BioCryst Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 1991 Stock Option Plan,” is intended to promote the interests of BioCryst Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the “Company”), by providing a method whereby (i) employees (including officers and directors) of the Company (or its parent or subsidiary corporations), (ii) non-employee members of the board of directors of the Company (the “Board”) (or of any parent or subsidiary corporations) and (iii) consultants and other independent contractors who provide valuable services to the Company (or any parent or subsidiary corporations) may be offered the opportunity to acquire a proprietary interest, or otherwise increase their proprietary interest, in the Company as an incentive for them to remain in the service of the Company (or any parent or subsidiary corporations).
B. For purposes of the Plan, the following provisions shall be applicable in determining the parent and subsidiary corporations of the Company:
(i) Any corporation (other than the Company) in an unbroken chain of corporations ending with the Company shall be considered to be a parent corporation of the Company, provided each such corporation in the unbroken chain (other than the Company) owns, at the time of the determination, stock possessing fifty percent (50%) or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock in one of the other corporations in such chain.
(ii) Each corporation (other than the Company) in an unbroken chain of corporations beginning with the Company shall be considered to be a subsidiary of the Company, provided each such corporation (other than the last corporation) in the unbroken chain owns, at the time of the determination, stock possessing fifty percent (50%) or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock in one of the other corporations in such chain.
C. The Plan, as amended and restated, was approved and adopted by the Board, effective on April 24, 2023, in order to increase by 7,000,000 the number of shares of the Company’s common stock, par value $0.01 per share (the “Common Stock”), available for issuance under the Plan, subject to approval by the Company’s stockholders at the Company’s Annual Meeting of Stockholders on June 13, 2023, and to make certain other changes.
II. STRUCTURE OF THE PLAN
A. The Plan shall be divided into three separate equity programs:
(i) the Discretionary Option Grant Program specified in Article Two, pursuant to which eligible persons may, at the discretion of the Plan Administrator, be granted options to purchase shares of Common Stock,
(ii) the Stock Issuance Program specified in Article Three, pursuant to which eligible persons may, at the discretion of the Plan Administrator, be issued shares of Common Stock directly or through the issuance of restricted stock units (“RSUs”) that provide for the issuance of shares of Common Stock if the applicable vesting criteria are satisfied, and
(iii) the Director Grant Program specified in Article Four, pursuant to which non-employee members of the Board may receive grants of awards.
B. Unless the context clearly indicates otherwise, the provisions of Articles One and Five of the Plan shall apply to all equity programs under the Plan and shall accordingly govern the interests of all individuals under the Plan.
A-1

TABLE OF CONTENTS

III. ADMINISTRATION OF THE PLAN
A. The Plan shall be administered by the Committee who shall be the Compensation Committee of the Board or, in the absence of a Compensation Committee, a properly constituted committee or the Board itself (the administrator is referred to herein as the “Committee” or the “Plan Administrator”). Any power of the Committee may also be exercised by the Board, except to the extent that the grant or exercise of such authority would cause any award or transaction to become subject to (or lose an exemption under) the short-swing profit recovery provisions of Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “1934 Act”). To the extent that any permitted action taken by the Board conflicts with action taken by the Committee, the Board action shall control. The Committee may by resolution authorize one or more officers of the Company to perform any or all things that the Committee is authorized and empowered to do or perform under the Plan, and for all purposes under this Plan, such officer or officers shall be treated as the Committee; provided, however, that the resolution so authorizing such officer or officers shall specify the total number of awards (if any) such officer or officers may award pursuant to such delegated authority, and any such award shall be subject to the form of award agreement theretofore approved by the Compensation Committee. No such officer shall designate himself or herself as a recipient of any awards granted under authority delegated to such officer. In addition, the Compensation Committee may delegate any or all aspects of the day-to-day administration of the Plan to one or more officers or employees of the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate, and/or to one or more agents.
B. Subject to the express provisions of this Plan, the Committee shall be authorized and empowered to do all things that it determines to be necessary or appropriate in connection with the administration of this Plan, including, without limitation: (i) to prescribe, amend and rescind rules and regulations relating to this Plan and to define terms not otherwise defined herein; (ii) to determine which persons are grantees, to which of such grantees, if any, awards shall be granted hereunder and the timing of any such awards; (iii) to grant awards to grantees and determine the terms and conditions thereof, including the number of shares of Common Stock subject to awards and the exercise or purchase price of such shares and the circumstances under which awards become exercisable or vested or are forfeited or expire, which terms may but need not be conditioned upon the passage of time, continued employment, the satisfaction of performance criteria, the occurrence of certain events (including events which constitute a Change in Control to the extent permitted hereunder), or other factors; (iv) to establish and verify the extent of satisfaction of any performance goals or other conditions applicable to the grant, issuance, exercisability, vesting and/or ability to retain any award; (v) to prescribe and amend the terms of the agreements or other documents evidencing awards made under this Plan (which need not be identical) and the terms of or form of any document or notice required to be delivered to the Company by grantees under this Plan; (vi) to determine the extent to which adjustments are required pursuant to Article One; (vii) to interpret and construe this Plan, any rules and regulations under this Plan and the terms and conditions of any award granted hereunder, and to make exceptions to any such provisions for the benefit of the Company; (viii) to approve corrections in the documentation or administration of any award; and (ix) to make all other determinations deemed necessary or advisable for the administration of this Plan.
C. All decisions, determinations and interpretations by the Committee regarding the Plan, any rules and regulations under the Plan and the terms and conditions of or operation of any award granted hereunder, shall be final and binding on all grantees, beneficiaries, heirs, assigns or other persons holding or claiming rights under the Plan or any award. The Committee shall consider such factors as it deems relevant, in its sole and absolute discretion, to making such decisions, determinations and interpretations including, without limitation, the recommendations or advice of any officer or other employee of the Company and such attorneys, consultants and accountants as it may select.
D. The Committee may delegate all or a portion of their duties hereunder to one or more individuals or committees. Any reference to the Committee or the Plan Administrator shall refer to such individual(s) or committee(s) to the extent of such delegation.
IV. ELIGIBILITY
A. The persons eligible to participate in the Discretionary Option Grant and Stock Issuance Programs shall be limited to the following:
(i) officers and other employees of the Company (or its parent or subsidiary corporations);
A-2

TABLE OF CONTENTS

(ii) individuals who are consultants or independent advisors and who provide valuable services to the Company (or its parent or subsidiary corporations); and
(iii) non-employee members of the Board (or of the board of directors of parent or subsidiary corporations), subject to the limits set forth in Section II.A. of Article Four.
B. Only Board members who are not employees of the Company (or any parent or subsidiary) shall be eligible to receive grants pursuant to the Director Grant Program specified in Article Four.
C. The Plan Administrator shall, within the scope of its administrative jurisdiction under the Plan, have full power and authority to determine (i) whether to grant options in accordance with the Discretionary Option Grant Program or to effect stock issuances in accordance with the Stock Issuance Program, (ii) which eligible persons are to receive option grants under the Discretionary Option Grant Program, the time or times when such option grants are to be made, the number of shares to be covered by each such grant, the status of the granted option as either an incentive stock option (“Incentive Option”) which satisfies the requirements of Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”) or a non-statutory option not intended to meet such requirements, the time or times when each such option is to become exercisable, the vesting schedule (if any) applicable to the option shares and the maximum term for which such option is to remain outstanding, and (iii) which eligible persons are to receive stock issuances under the Stock Issuance Program, the time or times when such issuances are to be made, the number of shares to be issued to each grantee, the vesting schedule (if any) applicable to the shares and the consideration for such shares.
V. STOCK SUBJECT TO THE PLAN
A. Shares of the Company’s Common Stock shall be available for issuance under the Plan and shall be drawn from either the Company’s authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock or from reacquired shares of Common Stock, including shares repurchased by the Company on the open market. The maximum number of shares of Common Stock which may be issued over the term of the Plan, as amended and restated, shall not exceed 63,090,000 shares, subject to adjustment from time to time in accordance with the provisions of this Section V. The total number of shares available under the Plan, as amended and restated, as of April 24, 2023 is 38,875,731. This amount consists of 34,135,014 shares reserved for awards already issued, 4,740,717 shares of Common Stock available for future issuance under the Plan, and the increase of 7,000,000 shares of Common Stock authorized by the Board (subject to approval by the Company’s stockholders at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders on June 13, 2023).
B. In no event shall the number of shares of Common Stock for which any one individual participating in the Plan may receive options, separately exercisable stock appreciation rights and direct stock issuances and RSUs exceed 1,500,000 shares of Common Stock in the aggregate in any calendar year. For purposes of such limitation, however, no stock options granted prior to the date the Common Stock was first registered under Section 12 of the 1934 Act (the “Section 12(g) Registration Date”) shall be taken into account.
C. Should an outstanding option under this Plan expire or terminate for any reason prior to exercise in full, the shares subject to the portion of the option not so exercised shall be available for subsequent option grant or direct stock issuances or RSUs under the Plan. Unvested shares issued under the Plan and subsequently repurchased by the Company, at the original issue price paid per share, pursuant to the Company’s repurchase rights under the Plan, or shares underlying terminated RSUs, shall be added back to the number of shares of Common Stock reserved for issuance under the Plan and shall accordingly be available for reissuance through one or more subsequent option grants or direct stock issuances or RSUs under the Plan. However, shares subject to an award under the Plan may not again be made available for issuance under the Plan if such shares are: (i) shares that were subject to a stock-settled stock appreciation right and were not issued upon the net settlement or net exercise of such stock appreciation right, (ii) shares used to pay the exercise price of an option, (iii) shares delivered to or withheld by the Company to pay the withholding taxes related an award, or (iv) shares repurchased on the open market with the proceeds of an option exercise. Shares of Common Stock subject to any option surrendered for an appreciation distribution under Section IV of Article Two or Section II.B.1.(iv) of Article Four shall not be available for subsequent issuance under the Plan.
D. In the event any change is made to the Common Stock issuable under the Plan by reason of any stock split, stock dividend, recapitalization, combination of shares, exchange of shares or other change affecting the outstanding Common Stock as a class without receipt of consideration, then appropriate adjustments shall be
A-3

TABLE OF CONTENTS

made to (i) the maximum number and/or class of securities issuable under the Plan, (ii) the maximum number and/or class of securities for which any one individual participating in the Plan may be granted stock options, separately exercisable stock appreciation rights, and direct stock issuances and RSUs under the Plan from and after the Section 12(g) Registration Date, (iii) the number and/or class of securities and price per share in effect under each outstanding option and stock appreciation right under the Plan, (iv) the number and/or class of securities in effect under each outstanding direct stock issuance and RSU under the Plan, and (v) the number and/or class of securities for which grants are subsequently to be made per non-employee Board member under the Director Grant Program. The purpose of such adjustments shall be to preclude the enlargement or dilution of rights and benefits under the Plan.
E. The fair market value per share of Common Stock on any relevant date under the Plan shall be determined in accordance with the following provisions:
(i) If the Common Stock is not at the time listed or admitted to trading on any national securities exchange but is traded in the over-the-counter market, the fair market value shall be the mean between the highest bid and lowest asked prices (or, if such information is available, the closing selling price) per share of Common Stock on the date in question in the over-the-counter market, as such prices are reported on the Nasdaq National Market, the Nasdaq Global Select Market or any successor system. If there are no reported bid and asked prices (or closing selling price) for the Common Stock on the date in question, then the mean between the highest bid price and lowest asked price (or the closing selling price) on the last preceding date for which such quotations exist shall be determinative of fair market value.
(ii) If the Common Stock is at the time listed or admitted to trading on any national securities exchange, then the fair market value shall be the closing selling price per share of Common Stock on the date in question on the securities exchange determined by the Plan Administrator to be the primary market for the Common Stock, as such price is officially quoted in the composite tape of transactions on such exchange. If there is no reported sale of Common Stock on the exchange on the date in question, then the fair market value shall be the closing selling price on the exchange on the last preceding date for which such quotation exists.
(iii) If the Common Stock is at the time neither listed nor admitted to trading on any securities exchange nor traded in the over-the-counter market, then the fair market value shall be determined by the Plan Administrator after taking into account such factors as the Plan Administrator shall deem appropriate.
VI. MINIMUM VESTING
Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan to the contrary, in no event shall any award granted pursuant to this Plan vest prior to the twelve (12)-month anniversary of the date of grant, other than in connection with the grantee’s death or permanent disability or, to the extent permitted hereunder, in connection with a Change in Control (provided that this limitation shall not apply with respect to up to five percent (5%) of the shares of Common Stock available for issuance under this Plan following approval of the Plan at the Company’s Annual Meeting of Stockholders on June 13, 2023). The minimum vesting period set forth in this Section VI may not be waived or superseded by any provision in an award or other agreement.
ARTICLE TWO
DISCRETIONARY OPTION GRANT PROGRAM
I. TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF OPTIONS
Options granted pursuant to this Article Two shall be authorized by action of the Plan Administrator and may, at the Plan Administrator’s discretion, be either Incentive Options or non-statutory options. Individuals who are not Employees may only be granted non-statutory options under this Article Two. Each option granted shall be evidenced by one or more instruments in the form approved by the Plan Administrator. Each such instrument shall, however, comply with the terms and conditions specified below, and each instrument evidencing an Incentive Option shall, in addition, be subject to the applicable provisions of Section II of this Article Two.
A.Option Price.
1. The option price per share shall be fixed by the Plan Administrator. In no event, however, shall the option price per share be less than one hundred percent (100%) of the fair market value per share of Common Stock on the date of the option grant.
A-4

TABLE OF CONTENTS

2. The option price shall become immediately due upon exercise of the option and shall, subject to the provisions of Section IV of this Article Two and the instrument evidencing the grant, be payable through one of the following methods (or a combination thereof):
(i) full payment in cash or check drawn to the Company’s order;
(ii) full payment in shares of Common Stock held by the optionee for the requisite period necessary to avoid a charge to the Company’s earnings for financial reporting purposes and valued at fair market value on the Exercise Date (as such term is defined below);
(iii) full payment through a combination of shares of Common Stock held by the optionee for the requisite period necessary to avoid a charge to the Company’s earnings for financial reporting purposes and valued at fair market value on the Exercise Date and cash or cash equivalent;
(iv) full payment through a broker-dealer sale and remittance procedure pursuant to which the optionee (I) shall provide irrevocable written instructions to a designated brokerage firm to effect the immediate sale of the purchased shares and remit to the Company, out of the sale proceeds available on the settlement date, sufficient funds to cover the aggregate option price payable for the purchased shares plus all applicable Federal and State income and employment taxes required to be withheld by the Company in connection with such purchase and (II) shall provide written directives to the Company to deliver the certificates for the purchased shares directly to such brokerage firm in order to complete the sale transaction; or
(v) such other method as permitted by the Plan Administrator.
For purposes of this subparagraph 2, the Exercise Date shall be the date on which written notice of the option exercise is delivered to the Company. Except to the extent the sale and remittance procedure is utilized in connection with the exercise of the option, payment of the option price for the purchased shares must accompany such notice.
B.Term and Exercise of Options.
Each option granted under this Article Two shall be exercisable at such time or times, during such period, and for such number of shares as shall be determined by the Plan Administrator and set forth in the instrument evidencing the option grant. No such option, however, shall have a maximum term in excess of ten (10) years from the grant date. During the lifetime of the optionee, the option, together with any stock appreciation rights pertaining to such option, shall be exercisable only by the optionee and shall not be assignable or transferable by the optionee except for a transfer of the option by will or by the laws of descent and distribution following the optionee’s death and, for the avoidance of doubt, may not be transferred to a third party for cash or other value. However, the Plan Administrator shall have the discretion to provide that a non-statutory option may, in connection with the optionee’s estate plan, be assigned in whole or in part during the optionee’s lifetime either (i) as a gift to one or more members of optionee’s immediate family, to a trust in which optionee and/or one or more such family members hold more than fifty percent (50%) of the beneficial interest or an entity in which more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting interests are owned by optionee and/or one or more such family members, or (ii) pursuant to a domestic relations order. The assigned portion shall be exercisable only by the person or persons who acquire a proprietary interest in the option pursuant to such assignment. The terms applicable to the assigned portion shall be the same as those in effect for this option immediately prior to such assignment and shall be set forth in such documents issued to the assignee as the Plan Administrator may deem appropriate.
C.Termination of Service.
1. Except to the extent otherwise provided pursuant to Section V of this Article Two or pursuant to an applicable award agreement, the following provisions shall govern the exercise period applicable to any options held by the optionee at the time of cessation of Service or death.
(i) Should the optionee cease to remain in Service for any reason other than death or permanent disability, then the period for which each outstanding option held by such optionee is to remain exercisable shall be limited to the three (3)-month period following the date of such cessation of Service. However, should optionee die during the three (3)-month period following his or her
A-5

TABLE OF CONTENTS

cessation of Service, the personal representative of the optionee’s estate or the person or persons to whom the option is transferred pursuant to the optionee’s will or in accordance with the laws of descent and distribution shall have a twelve (12)-month period following the date of the optionee’s death during which to exercise such option.
(ii) In the event such Service terminates by reason of permanent disability (as defined in Section 22(e)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code), then the period for which each outstanding option held by the optionee is to remain exercisable shall be limited to the twelve (12)-month period following the date of such cessation of Service.
(iii) Should the optionee, after completing five (5) full years of Service, die while in Service, then the exercisability of each of his or her outstanding options shall automatically accelerate so that each such option shall become fully exercisable with respect to the total number of shares of Common Stock at the time subject to such option and may be exercised for all or any portion of such shares. The personal representative of the optionee’s estate or the person or persons to whom the option is transferred pursuant to the optionee’s will or in accordance with the laws of descent and distribution shall have a twelve (12)-month period following the date of the optionee’s death during which to exercise such option.
(iv) In the event such Service terminates by reason of death prior to the optionee obtaining five (5) full years of Service, then the period for which each outstanding vested option held by the optionee at the time of death shall be exercisable by the optionee’s estate or the person or persons to whom the option is transferred pursuant to the optionee’s will shall be limited to the twelve (12)-month period following the date of the optionee’s death.
(v) Under no circumstances, however, shall any such option be exercisable after the specified expiration date of the option term.
(vi) Each such option shall, during such limited exercise period, be exercisable for any or all of the shares for which the option is exercisable on the date of the optionee’s cessation of Service. Upon the expiration of such limited exercise period or (if earlier) upon the expiration of the option term, the option shall terminate and cease to be exercisable. However, each outstanding option shall immediately terminate and cease to remain outstanding, at the time of the optionee’s cessation of Service, with respect to any shares for which the option is not otherwise at that time exercisable or in which the optionee is not otherwise vested.
(vii) Should (i) the optionee’s Service be terminated for misconduct (including, but not limited to, any act of dishonesty, willful misconduct, fraud or embezzlement) or (ii) the optionee make any unauthorized use or disclosure of confidential information or trade secrets of the Company or its parent or subsidiary corporations, then in any such event all outstanding options held by the optionee under this Article Two shall terminate immediately and cease to be exercisable.
2. The Plan Administrator shall have complete discretion, exercisable either at the time the option is granted or at any time while the option remains outstanding, to permit one or more options held by the optionee under this Article Two to be exercised, during the limited period of exercisability provided under subparagraph 1 above, not only with respect to the number of shares for which each such option is exercisable at the time of the optionee’s cessation of Service but also with respect to one or more subsequent installments of purchasable shares for which the option would otherwise have become exercisable had such cessation of Service not occurred.
3. For purposes of the foregoing provisions of this Section I.C (and for all other purposes under the Plan):
(i) The optionee shall be deemed to remain in the Service of the Company for so long as such individual renders services on a periodic basis to the Company (or any parent or subsidiary corporation) in the capacity of an Employee, a non-employee member of the board of directors or an independent consultant or advisor, unless the agreement evidencing the applicable option grant specifically states otherwise.
A-6

TABLE OF CONTENTS

(ii) The optionee shall be considered to be an Employee for so long as such individual remains in the employ of the Company or one or more of its parent or subsidiary corporations, subject to the control and direction of the employer entity not only as to the work to be performed but also as to the manner and method of performance.
D.Stockholder Rights.
An optionee shall have no stockholder rights with respect to any shares covered by the option until such individual shall have exercised the option and paid the option price for the purchased shares. Without limitation, an optionee shall not have any right to receive dividends with respect to an unexercised option.
E.No Repricing.
No option or stock appreciation right may be repriced, regranted through cancellation, including cancellation in exchange for cash or other awards, or otherwise amended to reduce its option price or exercise price (other than with respect to adjustments made in connection with a transaction or other change in the Company’s capitalization as permitted under this Plan) without the approval of the stockholders of the Company.
F.Repurchase Rights.
The shares of Common Stock acquired upon the exercise of options granted under this Article Two may be subject to repurchase by the Company in accordance with the following provisions:
1. The Plan Administrator shall have the discretion to grant options which are exercisable for unvested shares of Common Stock under this Article Two. Should the optionee cease Service while holding such unvested shares, the Company shall have the right to repurchase any or all those unvested shares at the option price paid per share. The terms and conditions upon which such repurchase right shall be exercisable (including the period and procedure for exercise and the appropriate vesting schedule for the purchased shares) shall be established by the Plan Administrator and set forth in the instrument evidencing such repurchase right.
2. All of the Company’s outstanding repurchase rights shall automatically terminate, and all shares subject to such terminated rights shall immediately vest in full, upon the occurrence of any Corporate Transaction under Section III of this Article Two, except to the extent: (i) any such repurchase right is expressly assigned to the successor corporation (or parent thereof) in connection with the Corporate Transaction or (ii) such termination is precluded by other limitations imposed by the Plan Administrator at the time the repurchase right is issued.
3. The Plan Administrator shall have the discretionary authority, exercisable either before or after the optionee’s cessation of Service, to cancel the Company’s outstanding repurchase rights with respect to one or more shares purchased or purchasable by the optionee under this Discretionary Option Grant Program and thereby accelerate the vesting of such shares in whole or in part at any time.
II. INCENTIVE OPTIONS
The terms and conditions specified below shall be applicable to all Incentive Options granted under this Article Two. Incentive Options may only be granted to individuals who are Employees of the Company. Options which are specifically designated as “non-statutory” options when issued under the Plan shall not be subject to such terms and conditions.
A.Dollar Limitation. The aggregate fair market value (determined as of the respective date or dates of grant) of the Common Stock for which one or more options granted to any Employee under this Plan (or any other option plan of the Company or its parent or subsidiary corporations) may for the first time become exercisable as incentive stock options under the Federal tax laws during any one calendar year shall not exceed the sum of One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000). To the extent the Employee holds two or more such options which become exercisable for the first time in the same calendar year, the foregoing limitation on the exercisability of such options as incentive stock options under the Federal tax laws shall be applied on the basis of the order in which such options are granted. Should the number of shares of Common Stock for which any Incentive Option first becomes exercisable in any calendar year exceed the applicable One Hundred Thousand Dollar ($100,000) limitation, then that option may nevertheless be exercised in such calendar year for the excess number of shares as a non-statutory option under the Federal tax laws.
A-7

TABLE OF CONTENTS

B.10% Stockholder. If any individual to whom an Incentive Option is granted is the owner of stock (as determined under Section 424(d) of the Internal Revenue Code) possessing 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or any one of its parent or subsidiary corporations, then the option price per share shall not be less than one hundred and ten percent (110%) of the fair market value per share of Common Stock on the grant date, and the option term shall not exceed five (5) years, measured from the grant date.
C.Termination of Employment. Any portion of an Incentive Option that remains outstanding (by reason of the optionee remaining in the Service of the Company, pursuant to the Plan Administrator’s exercise of discretion under Section V of this Article Two, or otherwise) more than 3 months following the date an optionee ceases to be an Employee of the Company shall thereafter be exercisable as a non-statutory option under federal tax laws.
Except as modified by the preceding provisions of this Section II, the provisions of Articles One, Two and Five of the Plan shall apply to all Incentive Options granted hereunder.
III. CORPORATE TRANSACTIONS/CHANGES IN CONTROL
A. For purposes of this Section III (and for all other purposes under the Plan), a Corporate Transaction shall be deemed to occur in the event of:
(1) a merger or consolidation in which the Company is not the surviving entity, except for a transaction the principal purpose of which is to change the State of the Company’s incorporation,
(2) the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company in liquidation or dissolution of the Company, or
(3) any reverse merger in which the Company is the surviving entity but in which securities possessing more than fifty percent (50%) of the total combined voting power of the Company’s outstanding securities are transferred to a person or persons different from the persons holding those securities immediately prior to such merger.
The exercisability of each option outstanding under this Article Two that was granted before April 3, 2017 shall automatically accelerate so that each such option shall, immediately prior to the specified effective date for the Corporate Transaction, become fully exercisable with respect to the total number of shares of Common Stock at the time subject to such option and may be exercised for all or any portion of such shares.
B. Immediately after the consummation of the Corporate Transaction, all outstanding options under this Article Two shall fully vest, terminate and cease to be outstanding, except to the extent continued or assumed (as applicable) by the Company or the successor corporation or its parent company. The Plan Administrator shall have complete discretion to provide, on such terms and conditions as it sees fit, for a cash payment to be made to any optionee on account of any option terminated in accordance with this paragraph, in an amount equal to the excess (if any) of (A) the fair market value of the shares subject to the option as of the date of the Corporate Transaction, over (B) the aggregate exercise price of the option.
C. Each outstanding option under this Article Two which is assumed in connection with the Corporate Transaction or is otherwise to continue in effect shall be appropriately adjusted, immediately after such Corporate Transaction, to apply and pertain to the number and class of securities which would have been issued to the option holder, in consummation of such Corporate Transaction, had such person exercised the option immediately prior to such Corporate Transaction. Appropriate adjustments shall also be made to the option price payable per share, provided the aggregate option price payable for such securities shall remain the same. In addition, the class and number of securities available for issuance under the Plan following the consummation of the Corporate Transaction shall be appropriately adjusted. Any such options that are so continued or assumed in connection with a Corporate Transaction shall be treated as follows: if the grantee’s employment is terminated by the Company without Cause or the grantee resigns due to a Constructive Termination, in either case within the ninety (90) day period preceding or the two (2) year period following the Corporate Transaction, the exercisability of such option shall automatically accelerate, and the Company’s outstanding repurchase rights under this Article Two shall immediately terminate; provided, however, that if the Company, the acquiror or
A-8

TABLE OF CONTENTS

successor refuses to continue (or, as applicable, assume) the option in connection with the Corporate Transaction, the exercisability of such option under this Article Two shall automatically accelerate, and the Company’s outstanding repurchase rights under this Article Two shall immediately terminate upon the occurrence of such Corporate Transaction.
D. The grant of options under this Article Two shall in no way affect the right of the Company to adjust, reclassify, reorganize or otherwise change its capital or business structure or to merge, consolidate, dissolve, liquidate or sell or transfer all or any part of its business or assets.
E. In the event of a Change in Control: (1) options granted under this Article Two prior to May 23, 2016 shall be subject to the provisions of the Plan as in effect prior to such date, and (2) options granted on or after May 23, 2016 shall be treated as follows: if the grantee’s employment is terminated by the Company without Cause or the grantee resigns due to a Constructive Termination, in either case within the ninety (90) day period preceding or the two (2) year period following the Change in Control, the exercisability of such option shall automatically accelerate, and the Company’s outstanding repurchase rights under this Article Two shall immediately terminate; provided, however, that if the acquiror or successor refuses to assume the option in connection with the Change in Control, the exercisability of such option under this Article Two shall automatically accelerate, and the Company’s outstanding repurchase rights under this Article Two shall immediately terminate upon the occurrence of such Change in Control. In the event that the acquiror or successor refuses to assume the option in connection with the Change in Control, the Plan Administrator shall have complete discretion to provide, on such terms and conditions as it sees fit, for a cash payment to be made to any optionee on account of any option terminated in accordance with this paragraph, in an amount equal to the excess (if any) of (A) the fair market value of the shares subject to the option as of the date of the Change in Control, over (B) the aggregate exercise price of the option.
F. For purposes of this Section III (and for all other purposes under the Plan), a Change in Control shall be deemed to occur in the event:
(1) any person or related group of persons (other than the Company or a person that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, the Company) directly or indirectly acquires beneficial ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 of the 1934 Act) of securities possessing more than fifty percent (50%) of the total combined voting power of the Company’s outstanding securities pursuant to a tender or exchange offer made directly to the Company’s stockholders; or
(2) there is a change in the composition of the Board over a period of twenty-four (24) consecutive months or less such that a majority of the Board members (rounded up to the next whole number) ceases, by reason of one or more contested elections for Board membership, to be comprised of individuals who either (A) have been Board members continuously since the beginning of such period or (B) have been elected or nominated for election as Board members during such period by at least two-thirds of the Board members described in clause (A) who were still in office at the time such election or nomination was approved by the Board.
G. All options accelerated in connection with the Corporate Transaction or Change in Control (either at the time of the Corporate Transaction or Change in Control or as otherwise provided in this Section III) shall remain fully exercisable until the expiration or sooner termination of the option term.
H. The portion of any Incentive Option accelerated under this Section III in connection with a Corporate Transaction or Change in Control shall remain exercisable as an incentive stock option under the Federal tax laws only to the extent the dollar limitation of Section II of this Article Two is not exceeded. To the extent such dollar limitation is exceeded, the accelerated portion of such option shall be exercisable as a non-statutory option under the Federal tax laws.
A-9

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. For purposes of this Article Two and for purposes of Article Three:
1. “Cause” means, unless otherwise provided in the applicable award agreement, the Company’s termination of the grantee’s employment for any of the following reasons: (i) failure or refusal to comply in any material respect with lawful policies, standards or regulations of the Company; (ii) a violation of a federal or state law or regulation applicable to the business of the Company; (iii) conviction or plea of no contest to a felony under the laws of the United States or any State; (iv) fraud or misappropriation of property belonging to the Company or its affiliates; (v) a breach in any material respect of the terms of any confidentiality, invention assignment or proprietary information agreement with the Company or with a former employer, (vi) failure to satisfactorily perform the grantee’s duties after having received written notice of such failure and at least thirty (30) days to cure such failure, or (vii) misconduct or gross negligence in connection with the performance of the grantee’s duties.
2. “Constructive Termination” means, unless otherwise provided in the applicable award agreement, the grantee’s resignation of employment with the Company within ninety (90) days of the occurrence of any of the following: (i) a material reduction in the grantee’s responsibilities; (ii) a material reduction in the grantee’s base salary; or (iii) a relocation of the grantee’s principal office to a location more than 50 miles from the location of the grantee’s existing principal office.
IV. STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS
A. Provided and only if the Plan Administrator determines in its discretion to implement the stock appreciation right provisions of this Section IV, one or more optionees may be granted the right, exercisable upon such terms and conditions as the Plan Administrator may establish, to surrender all or part of an unexercised option granted under this Article Two in exchange for a distribution from the Company in an amount equal to the excess of (i) the fair market value (on the option surrender date) of the number of shares in which the optionee is at the time vested under the surrendered option (or surrendered portion thereof) over (ii) the aggregate option price payable for such vested shares. The distribution may be made in shares of Common Stock valued at fair market value on the option surrender date, in cash, or partly in shares and partly in cash, as the Plan Administrator shall determine in its sole discretion.
B. The shares of Common Stock subject to any option surrendered for an appreciation distribution pursuant to this Section IV shall not be available for subsequent option grant under the Plan.
C.Stockholder Rights. A stock appreciation right holder shall have no stockholder rights with respect to any shares covered by the stock appreciation right until such individual shall have exercised the stock appreciation right and received the acquired shares. Without limitation, a stock appreciation right holder shall not have any right to receive dividends with respect to a stock appreciation right.
V. EXTENSION OF EXERCISE PERIOD
The Plan Administrator shall have full power and authority, exercisable either at the time the option is granted or at any time while the option remains outstanding, to extend the period of time for which any option granted under this Article Two is to remain exercisable following the optionee’s cessation of Service or death from the limited period in effect under Section I.C.1 of Article Two to such greater period of time as the Plan Administrator shall deem appropriate; provided, however, that in no event shall such option be exercisable after the specified expiration date of the option term.
ARTICLE THREE
STOCK ISSUANCE PROGRAM
I. STOCK ISSUANCE TERMS
Shares of Common Stock may be issued under the Stock Issuance Program through direct and immediate issuances without any intervening option grants. Each such stock issuance shall be evidenced by a Stock Issuance Agreement which complies with the terms specified below. Shares of Common Stock may also be issued under the Stock Issuance Program pursuant to restricted stock units (“RSUs”), which are awards granted to eligible individuals that entitle them to shares of Common Stock (or cash in lieu thereof) in the future following the satisfaction of vesting conditions imposed by the Plan Administrator.
A-10

TABLE OF CONTENTS

A.Vesting Provisions.
1. The Plan Administrator may issue shares of Common Stock under the Stock Issuance Program which are to vest in one or more installments over the grantee’s period of Service or upon attainment of specified performance objectives. Alternatively, the Plan Administrator may issue RSUs under the Stock Issuance Program which shall entitle the recipient to receive a specified number of shares of Common Stock upon the attainment of one or more Service and/or performance goals established by the Plan Administrator. Upon the attainment of such Service and/or performance goals, fully-vested shares of Common Stock shall be issued in satisfaction of those RSUs.
2. Any new, substituted or additional securities or other property (including money paid other than as a regular cash dividend) issued by reason of any stock dividend, stock split, recapitalization, combination of shares, exchange of shares or other change affecting the outstanding Common Stock as a class without the Company’s receipt of consideration, shall be issued or set aside with respect to the shares of unvested Common Stock granted to a grantee or subject to a grantee’s RSUs, subject to (i) the same vesting requirements applicable to the grantee’s unvested shares of Common Stock or RSUs, and (ii) such escrow arrangements as the Plan Administrator shall deem appropriate.
3. The grantee shall have full stockholder rights with respect to any shares of Common Stock issued to the grantee under the Stock Issuance Program, whether or not the grantee’s interest in those shares is vested, except that the grantee shall not have dividend rights with respect to such shares prior to the vesting of such shares. However, the Plan Administrator may provide for a grantee to receive one or more dividend equivalents with respect to such shares, entitling the grantee to all regular cash dividends payable on such shares of Common Stock, which amounts shall be (i) subject to the same vesting requirements applicable to the shares of Common Stock granted hereunder, and (ii) payable upon vesting of the shares to which such dividend equivalents relate.
4. The grantee shall not have any stockholder rights with respect to any shares of Common Stock subject to an RSU. However, the Plan Administrator may provide for a grantee to receive one or more dividend equivalents with respect to such shares, entitling the grantee to all regular cash dividends payable on the shares of Common Stock underlying the RSU, which amounts shall be (i) subject to the same vesting requirements applicable to the shares of Common Stock underlying the RSU, and (ii) payable upon issuance of the shares to which such dividend equivalents relate.
5. Should the grantee cease to remain in Service while holding one or more unvested shares of Common Stock issued under the Stock Issuance Program or should the performance objectives not be attained with respect to one or more such unvested shares of Common Stock, then those shares shall be immediately surrendered to the Company for cancellation, and the grantee shall have no further stockholder rights with respect to those shares. To the extent the surrendered shares were previously issued to the grantee for consideration paid in cash, the Company shall repay to the grantee the cash consideration paid for the surrendered shares.
6. Except as prohibited by the last sentence of paragraph 1 above, the Plan Administrator may in its discretion waive the surrender and cancellation of one or more unvested shares of Common Stock which would otherwise occur upon the cessation of the grantee’s Service or the non-attainment of the performance objectives applicable to those shares. Such waiver shall result in the immediate vesting of the grantee’s interest in the shares of Common Stock as to which the waiver applies. Such waiver may be effected at any time, whether before or after the grantee’s cessation of Service or the attainment or non-attainment of the applicable performance objectives.
7. Outstanding RSUs under the Stock Issuance Program shall automatically terminate, and no shares of Common Stock shall actually be issued in satisfaction of those awards, if the Service and/or performance goals established for such awards are not attained. The Plan Administrator, however, shall, except as prohibited by the last sentence of paragraph 1 above, have the discretionary authority to issue shares of Common Stock in satisfaction of one or more outstanding RSUs as to which the designated Service and/or performance goals are not attained. Such authority may be exercised at any time, whether before or after the grantee’s cessation of Service or the attainment or non-attainment of the applicable performance objectives.
A-11

TABLE OF CONTENTS

II. CORPORATE TRANSACTION/CHANGE IN CONTROL
A. All of the Company’s outstanding repurchase rights under the Stock Issuance Program shall terminate automatically, and all the shares of Common Stock subject to those terminated rights shall immediately vest in full, in the event of any Corporate Transaction, except to the extent (i) those repurchase rights are to be assigned to the successor corporation (or parent thereof) in connection with such Corporate Transaction, or (ii) such accelerated vesting is precluded by other limitations imposed in the Stock Issuance Agreement, unless the Plan Administrator determines to waive such limitations.
B. Each award which is assigned in connection with (or is otherwise to continue in effect after) a Corporate Transaction shall be appropriately adjusted such that it shall apply and pertain to the number and class of securities issued to the grantee in consummation of the Corporate Transaction with respect to the shares granted to grantee under this Article Three.
C. In the event of a Change in Control, shares of restricted stock and RSUs shall be treated as follows: if the grantee’s employment is terminated by the Company without Cause or the grantee resigns due to a Constructive Termination, in either case within the ninety (90) day period preceding or the two (2) year period following the Change in Control, the vesting of such restricted stock and RSUs shall automatically accelerate (and all of the shares of Common Stock subject to such RSUs shall be issued to grantees), and the Company’s outstanding repurchase rights under this Article Three shall immediately terminate; provided, however, that if the acquiror or successor refuses to assume the shares of restricted stock or RSUs or substitute an award of equivalent value (as determined by the Committee in its discretion) in connection with the Change in Control, the vesting of such restricted stock or RSUs under this Article Three shall automatically accelerate (and all of the shares of Common Stock subject to such RSUs shall be issued to grantees). To the extent any shares of restricted stock or RSUs vest in whole or in part based on the achievement of performance criteria, the amount that shall vest in accordance with the proviso to clause (2) of the immediately-preceding sentence shall vest based on the higher of actual performance goal attainment through the date of the Change in Control or a prorated amount using target performance and based on the time elapsed in the performance period as of the date of the Change in Control.
III. STOCKHOLDER RIGHTS
A. Individuals who are granted shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Article Three shall be the owners of such shares for all purposes while holding such Common Stock, and may exercise full voting rights with respect to those shares at all times while held by the individuals. Individuals who have been granted RSUs shall have no voting rights with respect to Common Stock underlying RSUs unless and until such Common Stock is reflected as issued and outstanding shares on the Company’s stock ledger.
B. Individuals who are granted shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Article Three shall not have dividend rights with respect to such shares prior to the vesting of such shares. However, the Plan Administrator may provide for a grantee to receive one or more dividend equivalents with respect to such shares, entitling the grantee to all regular cash dividends payable on such shares of Common Stock, which amounts shall be (i) subject to the same vesting requirements applicable to the shares of Common Stock granted hereunder, and (ii) payable upon vesting of the shares to which such dividend equivalents relate.
IV. SHARE ESCROW / LEGENDS
Unvested shares may, in the Plan Administrator’s discretion, be held in escrow by the Company until the grantee’s interest in such shares vests or may be issued directly to the grantee with restrictive legends on the certificates evidencing those unvested shares.
ARTICLE FOUR
DIRECTOR GRANT PROGRAM
I. ELIGIBILITY
The individuals eligible to receive grants pursuant to the provisions of this Article Four shall be (i) those individuals who, after the effective date of this amendment and restatement, first become non-employee Board members, whether through appointment by the Board, election by the Company’s stockholders, or by continuing to
A-12

TABLE OF CONTENTS

serve as a Board member after ceasing to be employed by the Company, and (ii) those individuals already serving as non-employee Board members on the effective date of this amendment and restatement. As used herein, a “non-employee” Board member is any Board member who is not employed by the Company on the date in question.
II. TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF DIRECTOR GRANTS
A.Grants. Grants under this Article Four shall be made pursuant to a Director Compensation Policy adopted by the Board (the “Director Compensation Policy”) and may be in the form of non-statutory options, RSUs, shares of Common Stock, other awards issuable under the Plan or a combination thereof, as determined by the Committee. In no event shall the aggregate grant date fair value (calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 ) of all awards granted under the Plan during any calendar year to any non-employee Board member (excluding any awards granted at the election of a non-employee Board member in lieu of all or any portion of cash retainers or fees otherwise payable to non-employee Board members in cash), together with the amount of any cash fees or retainers paid to such non-employee Board members during such calendar year with respect to such individual’s service as a non-employee Board member, exceed $750,000 (or, for a non-employee Board member who first joins the Board, $1,000,000).
B.Terms and Conditions of Grants.
1.Options.
(i)Term. Each option granted under this Article Four shall be exercisable at such time or times, during such period, and for such number of shares as shall be set forth in the Director Compensation Policy or as otherwise determined by the Plan Administrator and set forth in the instrument evidencing the option grant. No such option, however, shall have a maximum term in excess of ten (10) years from the grant date.
(ii)Option Price. The option price per share shall be fixed by the Plan Administrator. In no event, however, shall the option price per share be less than one hundred percent (100%) of the fair market value per share of Common Stock on the date of the option grant. The option price shall become immediately due upon exercise of the option and shall, subject to Section II.B.1.(iv) of this Article Four and the instrument evidencing the grant, be payable in any manner set forth in Section I.A.2 of Article Two.
(iii)Non-Transferability. During the lifetime of the optionee, each option grant, together with any limited stock appreciation right pertaining to such option, shall be exercisable only by the optionee and shall not be assignable or transferable by the optionee, except to the extent such option or the limited stock appreciation right is assigned or transferred (i) by will or by the laws of descent and distribution following the optionee’s death, or (ii) during optionee’s lifetime either (A) as a gift in connection with the optionee’s estate plan to one or more members of optionee’s immediate family, to a trust in which optionee and/or one or more such family members hold more than fifty percent (50%) of the beneficial interest or to an entity in which more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting interests are owned by optionee and/or one or more such family members, or (B) pursuant to a domestic relations order. The portion of any option assigned or transferred during optionee’s lifetime shall be exercisable only by the person or persons who acquire a proprietary interest in the option pursuant to such assignment. The terms applicable to the assigned portion shall be the same as those in effect for this option immediately prior to such assignment and shall be set forth in such documents issued to the assignee as the Plan Administrator may deem appropriate.
(iv)Stock Appreciation Rights. With respect to each option granted under this Article Four, each optionee shall have the right to surrender all or part of the option (to the extent not then exercised) in exchange for a distribution from the Company in an amount equal to the excess of (i) the fair market value (on the option surrender date) of the number of shares in which the grantee is at the time vested under the surrendered option (or surrendered portion thereof) over (ii) the aggregate option price payable for such vested shares. The distribution shall be made in shares of Common Stock valued at fair market value on the option surrender date.
(v)No Repricing. No option or stock appreciation right may be repriced, regranted through cancellation, including cancellation in exchange for cash or other awards, or otherwise amended to
A-13

TABLE OF CONTENTS

reduce its option price or exercise price (other than with respect to adjustments made in connection with a transaction or other change in the Company’s capitalization as permitted under this Plan) without the approval of the stockholders of the Company.
2.Grants Generally.
(i)Stockholder Rights. The holder of an option grant under this Article Four shall have none of the rights of a stockholder with respect to any shares subject to such option until such individual shall have exercised the option and paid the exercise price for the purchased shares, and the holder of RSUs granted under this Article Four shall have none of the rights of a stockholder with respect to any shares subject to such RSUs until shares have been delivered in settlement thereof. Without limitation, a grantee shall not have any right to receive dividends with respect to an unexercised option or unsettled RSUs.
(ii)Corporate Transactions/Changes in Control. In connection with a Corporate Transaction or a Change in Control, grants under this Article Four shall be treated in the manner specified in Article Two (with respect to options) or Article Three (with respect to shares of Common Stock and RSUs), as applicable.
(iii) Subject to the terms of the Plan, the terms and conditions of the grants under this Article Four shall be determined by the Plan Administrator consistent with the Director Compensation Policy.
ARTICLE FIVE
PERFORMANCE GOALS
I. GENERAL
The Plan Administrator may establish performance criteria and level of achievement versus such criteria that shall determine the number of shares of Common Stock or RSUs to be granted, retained, vested, issued or issuable under or in settlement of or the amount payable pursuant to an award hereunder. In addition, the Plan Administrator may specify that an award or a portion of an award shall be subject to measures based on one or more performance criteria selected by the Committee and specified at the time the award is granted. The Committee shall certify the extent to which any performance criteria have been satisfied, and the amount payable as a result thereof, prior to payment, settlement or vesting of any award subject thereto. Notwithstanding satisfaction of any performance goals, the number of shares of Common Stock issued under or the amount paid under an award may, to the extent specified in the applicable award agreement, be reduced by the Committee on the basis of such further considerations as the Committee in its sole discretion shall determine.
II. PERFORMANCE CRITERIA
For purposes of this Plan, performance criteria may include, among others, any one or more of the following performance criteria, either individually, alternatively or in any combination, applied to either the Company as a whole or to a business unit or subsidiary, either individually, alternatively or in any combination, and measured either quarterly, annually or cumulatively over a period of years, on an absolute basis or relative to a pre-established target, to previous years’ results or to a designated comparison group, in each case as specified by the Committee: (i) revenue growth; (ii) earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization; (iii) earnings before interest, taxes and amortization; (iv) operating income; (v) pre- or after-tax income; (vi) cash flow; (vii) cash flow per share; (viii) net income; (ix) earnings per share; (x) return on equity; (xi) return on invested capital; (xii) return on assets; (xiii) economic value added (or an equivalent metric); (xiv) share price performance; (xv) total shareholder return; (xvi) improvement in or attainment of expense levels; (xvii) improvement in or attainment of working capital levels; (xviii) debt reduction; (xix) progress for advancing drug discovery and/or drug development programs; or (xx) implementation, completion or attainment of measurable objectives with respect to research, development, manufacturing, commercialization, products or projects, or production volume levels. The Committee (A) shall appropriately adjust any evaluation of performance under applicable performance criteria to eliminate the effects of charges for restructurings, discontinued operations, extraordinary items and all items of gain, loss or expense determined to be extraordinary or unusual in nature or related to the acquisition or disposal of a segment of a business or related to a change in accounting principle all as determined in accordance with standards established by opinion No. 30 of the Accounting Principles Board (APB Opinion No. 30) or other applicable or successor accounting provisions, as well as the cumulative effect of accounting changes, in each case as determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles or identified in the Company’s financial statements or notes to the financial
A-14

TABLE OF CONTENTS

statements, and (B) may appropriately adjust any evaluation of performance under applicable performance criteria to exclude any of the following events that occurs during a performance period: (i) asset write-downs, (ii) litigation, claims, judgments or settlements, (iii) the effect of changes in tax law or other such laws or provisions affecting reported results, (iv) the adverse effect of work stoppages or slowdowns, (v) accruals for reorganization and restructuring programs and (vi) accruals of any amounts for payment under this Plan or any other compensation arrangement maintained by the Company.
ARTICLE SIX
MISCELLANEOUS
I. AMENDMENT OF THE PLAN
The Board shall have complete and exclusive power and authority to amend or modify the Plan in any or all respects whatsoever. However, no such amendment or modification shall, without the consent of the holders, adversely affect rights and obligations with respect to options at the time outstanding under the Plan. In addition, certain amendments may require stockholder approval pursuant to applicable laws or regulations.
II. TAX WITHHOLDING
A. The Company’s obligation to deliver shares or cash upon the exercise of stock options or stock appreciation rights or upon the grant or vesting of direct stock issuances or RSUs under the Plan shall be subject to the satisfaction of all applicable Federal, State and local income and employment tax withholding requirements.
B. The Plan Administrator may, in its discretion and upon such terms and conditions as it may deem appropriate, provide any or all holders of outstanding options or stock issuances under the Plan (other than the grants under Article Four) with the election to have the Company withhold, from the shares of Common Stock otherwise issuable upon the exercise or vesting of such awards, a whole number of such shares with an aggregate fair market value equal to the minimum amount necessary (or, if determined by the Plan Administrator in its discretion and to the extent adverse accounting treatment does not result, at the maximum applicable individual statutory tax rates) to satisfy the Federal, State and local income and employment tax withholdings (the “Taxes”) incurred in connection with the acquisition or vesting of such shares. In lieu of such direct withholding, one or more grantees may also be granted the right to deliver whole shares of Common Stock to the Company in satisfaction of such Taxes. Any withheld or delivered shares shall be valued at their fair market value on the applicable determination date for such Taxes.
III. EFFECTIVE DATE AND TERM OF PLAN
A. The Plan, as amended and restated, shall be effective on the date specified in the Board of Directors resolution adopting the Plan. Except as provided below, each option issued and outstanding under the Plan immediately prior to such effective date shall continue to be governed solely by the terms and conditions of the agreement evidencing such grant, and nothing in this restatement of the Plan shall be deemed to affect or otherwise modify the rights or obligations of the holders of such options with respect to their acquisition of shares of Common Stock thereunder. The Plan Administrator shall, however, have full power and authority, under such circumstances as the Plan Administrator may deem appropriate (but in accordance with Section I of this Article Five), to extend one or more features of this amendment and restatement to any options outstanding on the effective date.
B. Unless sooner terminated in accordance with the other provisions of this Plan, the Plan shall terminate upon the earlier of (i) ten (10) years following the date this amendment and restatement of the Plan is approved by the Board or (ii) the date on which all shares available for issuance under the Plan shall have been issued or cancelled pursuant to the exercise, surrender or cash-out of the options granted hereunder. If the date of termination is determined under clause (i) above, then any options or stock issuances outstanding on such date shall continue to have force and effect in accordance with the provisions of the agreements evidencing those awards.
C. Options may be granted with respect to a number of shares of Common Stock in excess of the number of shares at the time available for issuance under the Plan, provided each granted option is not to become exercisable, in whole or in part, at any time prior to stockholder approval of an amendment authorizing a sufficient increase in the number of shares issuable under the Plan.
A-15

TABLE OF CONTENTS

IV. USE OF PROCEEDS
Any cash proceeds received by the Company from the sale of shares pursuant to options or stock issuances granted under the Plan shall be used for general corporate purposes.
V. REGULATORY APPROVALS
A. The implementation of the Plan, the granting of any option hereunder, and the issuance of stock (i) upon the exercise or surrender of any option or (ii) under the Stock Issuance Program shall be subject to the procurement by the Company of all approvals and permits required by regulatory authorities having jurisdiction over the Plan, the options granted under it and the stock issued pursuant to it.
B. No shares of Common Stock or other assets shall be issued or delivered under the Plan unless and until there shall have been compliance with all applicable requirements of Federal and state securities laws, including (to the extent required) the filing and effectiveness of the Form S-8 registration statement for the shares of Common Stock issuable under the Plan, and all applicable listing requirements of any stock exchange (or the Nasdaq National Market, the Nasdaq Global Select Market or any successor system, if applicable) on which Common Stock is then trading.
VI. NO EMPLOYMENT/SERVICE RIGHTS
Neither the action of the Company in establishing or restating the Plan, nor any action taken by the Plan Administrator hereunder, nor any provision of the Plan shall be construed so as to grant any individual the right to remain in the employ or service of the Company (or any parent or subsidiary corporation) for any period of specific duration, and the Company (or any parent or subsidiary corporation retaining the services of such individual) may terminate such individual’s employment or service at any time and for any reason, with or without cause.
VII. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS
A. Except to the extent otherwise expressly provided in the Plan, the right to acquire Common Stock or other awards under the Plan may not be assigned, encumbered or otherwise transferred by any grantee.
B. Awards issued under the Plan shall be subject to any clawback policy of the Company as in effect from time-to-time.
C. The provisions of the Plan relating to the exercise of options and the issuance and/or vesting of shares shall be governed by the laws of the State of Delaware without resort to that state’s conflict-of-laws provisions, as such laws are applied to contracts entered into and performed in such State.
D. The Plan is intended to be an unfunded plan. Grantees are and shall at all times be general creditors of the Company with respect to their awards. If the Committee or the Company chooses to set aside funds in a trust or otherwise for the payment of awards under the Plan, such funds shall at all times be subject to the claims of the creditors of the Company in the event of its bankruptcy or insolvency.
E.Awards to Non-U.S. Employees. The Committee shall have the power and authority to determine which subsidiary corporations shall be covered by this Plan and which employees outside the United States shall be eligible to participate in the Plan. The Committee may adopt, amend, or rescind rules, procedures, or sub-plans relating to the operation and administration of the Plan to accommodate the specific requirements of local laws, procedures, and practices. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Committee is specifically authorized to adopt rules, procedures, and sub-plans with provisions that limit or modify rights on death, disability, or retirement or on termination of employment; available methods of exercise or settlement of an award; payment of income, social insurance contributions and payroll taxes; the withholding procedures and handling of any stock certificates or other indicia of ownership which vary with local requirements. The Committee may also adopt rules, procedures or sub-plans applicable to particular subsidiary corporations or locations.
A-16

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS